



World Bank Discussion Papers

FILE COPY

# Social Security in Latin America

Issues and Options for the World Bank

William McGreevey

#### **Recent World Bank Discussion Papers**

- No 52 The Market-Based Menu Approach in Action: The 1988 Brazil Financing Package. Ruben Lamdany
- No. 53 Pathways to Change: Improving the Quality of Education in Developing Countries. Adriaan Verspoor
- No. 54 Education Managers for Business and Government. Samuel Paul, Jacob Levitsky, and John C. Ickis
- No. 55 Subsidies and Countervailing Measures: Critical Issues for the Uruguay Round. Bela Balassa, editor
- No. 56 Managing Public Expenditure: An Evolving World Bank Perspective. Robert M. Lacey
- No. 57 The Management of Common Property Natural Resources. Daniel W. Bromley and Michael M. Cernea
- No. 58 Making the Poor Creditworthy: A Case Study of the Integrated Rural Development Program in India. Robert Pulley
- No. 59 Improving Family Planning, Health, and Nutrition Outreach in India: Experience from Some World Bank-Assisted Programs. Richard Heaver
- No. 60 Fighting Malnutrition: Evaluation of Brazilian Food and Nutrition Programs. Philip Musgrove
- No. 61 Staying in the Loop: International Alliances for Sharing Technology. Ashoka Mody
- No. 62 Do Caribbean Exporters Pay Higher Freight Costs? Alexander J. Yeats
- No. 63 Developing Economies in Transition. Volume I: General Topics. F. Desmond McCarthy, editor
- No. 64 Developing Economies in Transition. Volume II: Country Studies. F. Desmond McCarthy, editor
- No. 65 Developing Economies in Transition. Volume III: Country Studies. F. Desmond McCarthy, editor
- No. 66 Illustrative Effects of Voluntary Debt and Debt Service Reduction Operations. Ruben Lamdany and John M. Underwood
- No. 67 Deregulation of Shipping: What Is to Be Learned from Chile. Esra Bennathan with Luis Escobar and George Panagakos
- No. 68 Public Sector Pay and Employment Reform: A Review of World Bank Experience. Barbara Nunberg
- No. 69 A Multilevel Model of School Effectiveness in a Developing Country. Marlaine E. Lockheed and Nicholas T. Longford
- No. 70 User Groups as Producers in Participatory Afforestation Strategies. Michael M. Cernea
- No. 71 How Adjustment Programs Can Help the Poor: The World Bank's Experience. Helena Ribe, Soniya Carvalho, Robert Liebenthal, Peter Nicholas, and Elaine Zuckerman
- No. 72 Export Catalysts in Low-Income Countries: A Review of Eleven Success Stories. Yung Whee Rhee and Therese Belot
- No. 73 Information Systems and Basic Statistics in Sub-Saharan Africa: A Review and Strategy for Improvement. Ramesh Chander
- No. 74 Costs and Benefits of Rent Control in Kumasi, Ghana. Stephen Malpezzi, A. Graham Tipple, and Kenneth G. Willis
- No. 75 Ecuador's Amazon Region: Development Issues and Options. James F. Hicks, Herman E. Daly, Shelton H. Davis, and Maria de Lourdes de Freitas [Also available in Spanish (75S)]
- No. 76 Debt Equity Conversion Analysis: A Case Study of the Philippine Program. John D. Shilling, Anthony Toft, and Woonki Sung
- No. 77 Higher Education in Latin America: Issues of Efficiency and Equity. Donald R. Winkler
- No. 78 The Greenhouse Effect: Implications for Economic Development. Erik Arrhenius and Thomas W. Waltz
- No. 79 Analyzing Taxes on Business Income with the Marginal Effective Tax Rate Model. David Dunn and Anthony Pellechio

(Continued on the inside back cover.)



World Bank Discussion Papers

# Social Security in Latin America

Issues and Options for the World Bank

William McGreevey

The World Bank Washington, D.C.

#### Copyright © 1990

The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/THE WORLD BANK 1818 H Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20433, U.S.A.

All rights reserved Manufactured in the United States of America First printing November 1990

Discussion Papers present results of country analysis or research that is circulated to encourage discussion and comment within the development community. To present these results with the least possible delay, the typescript of this paper has not been prepared in accordance with the procedures appropriate to formal printed texts, and the World Bank accepts no responsibility for errors.

The findings, interpretations, and conclusions expressed in this paper are entirely those of the author(s) and should not be attributed in any manner to the World Bank, to its affiliated organizations, or to members of its Board of Executive Directors or the countries they represent. The World Bank does not guarantee the accuracy of the data included in this publication and accepts no responsibility whatsoever for any consequence of their use. Any maps that accompany the text have been prepared solely for the convenience of readers; the designations and presentation of material in them do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the World Bank, its affiliates, or its Board or member countries concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city, or area or of the authorities thereof or concerning the delimitation of its boundaries or its national affiliation.

The material in this publication is copyrighted. Requests for permission to reproduce portions of it should be sent to Director, Publications Department, at the address shown in the copyright notice above. The World Bank encourages dissemination of its work and will normally give permission promptly and, when the reproduction is for noncommercial purposes, without asking a fee. Permission to photocopy portions for classroom use is not required, though notification of such use having been made will be appreciated.

The complete backlist of publications from the World Bank is shown in the annual *Index of Publications*, which contains an alphabetical title list (with full ordering information) and indexes of subjects, authors, and countries and regions. The latest edition is available free of charge from the Publications Sales Unit, Department F, The World Bank, 1818 H Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20433, U.S.A., or from Publications, The World Bank, 66, avenue d'Iéna, 75116 Paris, France.

ISSN: 0259-210X

William McGreevey is principal social sector economist in the Human Resources Division, Technical Department, of the World Bank's Latin America and the Caribbean Regional Office.

#### Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

```
McGreevey, William Paul.
Social security in Latin America : issues and options for the
World Bank / William McGreevey.
p. cm. -- (World Bank discussion papers : 110)
Includes bibliographical references.
ISBN 0-8213-1701-6
1. Social security--Latin America. I. Title. II. Series.
HD7130.5.M38 1990
368.4'0098--dc20 90-24284
```

CIP

## Abstract

This study reviews the findings of a number of background papers on social security in Latin America, sector work done by World Bank staff and other researchers, and a series of three meetings of experts in 1988 and 1989 that explored the major issues facing social security institutions. Latin America's long experience with social security programs has demonstrated that these institutions, whose primary mission is the enhancement of human welfare, enjoy broad political support even in countries and under regimes that have not been widely recognized for their interest in this aspect of domestic policy. In Latin America, social security institutes have been competently managed for the most part and have a proven record of successfully delivering social services to their members.

On the negative side, most are tied to a narrow tax on formal sector labor, which in the poorer countries of the region constitutes a narrow tax base indeed. Pension benefits often include generous replacement rates for earnings as well as early retirement. These characteristics probably cause undesirable reductions in labor force participation, especially in the modern sector of the economy. Health benefits consist for the most part of costly, high-technology, hospital-based services that the healthy working-age population and their children would under normal circumstances use only rarely, if ever. In many cases these benefits are very expensive to provide and induce significant changes in behavior by beneficiaries. The combination of the narrow tax base and generous benefits has in some countries resulted in ruinously high tax rates that spawn evasive efforts by firms and workers. They evade the high costs of the system but temper their evasion to the extent necessary to reap available benefits as early in life as possible.

The central theme of the report is, however, not these efficiency considerations. Rather, it is the great -- and largely untapped -- potential of social security institutions to relieve poverty in Latin America. By taking advantage of the positive characteristics of these institutions and repairing at least some of the efficiency problems, countries could achieve an enhanced level of income security for the aged, better coverage of basic health services, and wider protection from economic disasters for the *whole* population, not just for the modern sector workers currently covered. A wider revenue base would accommodate an increase in coverage of the population if combined with a prudently designed benefit package. There is ample evidence from countries in the region that have experimented with such reforms that they can be made. They are desirable and feasible on economic grounds. Political feasibility is more difficult to assess but can be enhanced by well informed, carefully designed reforms. The World Bank, with its human and financial resources, is in an excellent position to help governments reform social security institutions in a way that enhances their equity-improving features while modifying other attributes that cause efficiency problems.



# Contents

	Abstract	iii
	List of Figures	vii
	List of Boxes	viii
	List of Tables	ix
	Preface	xii
Chapter 1.	Issues for Bank Policy Dialogue	1 1
	Identifying the Major Policy Issues         Inequitable Social Policy         Management of Social Security Institutes	2 3 4
	Economic Distortions	5 5 6
	Conclusions and Options for the World Bank	6 8
Chapter 2.	Social Security and the Poor Who Pays for Social Security? Who Benefits from Social Security? Who Needs Social Security? Some Brazilian Proposals Options for the World Bank	9 10 12 15 18 19
Chapter 3.	Health Care under Social Security	21 22 24
Chapter 4.	Cost and Efficiency in Social Security Institutes Privatization, Efficiency and Equity Inadequate Returns on Portfolio Investments	25 26 27 28
Chapter 5.	Actuarial Imbalance	30 30 31

.

Chapter 6.	Macroeconomic Balance
-	Selected Experiences in the Region
	The Chilean Experiment
	The Pay-As-You-Go Approach
	Argentina
	Brazil
	Costa Rica
	Options for the World Bank
Chapter 7.	Microeconomic Distortions
-	Economic Distortions Caused by the Payroll Tax 37
	Altruism and Private Sector Canital Markets
	Options for the World Bank
	Notes for All Chapters 42
	Bibliography 43
	Annex Tables

# List of Figures

Figure 2.1	Coverage of the Economically Active Population by Social Security Institutes in Latin America, mid 1980s	9
Figure 2.2	Dominican Republic: Health Care Services Received from the Ministry of Health and Social Security, by Income Group, 1989	13
Figure 2.3	Income Share of the Poorest 40 Percent of Families, with and without Subsidized Health Care, Selected Countries, 1980-82	13
Figure 2.4	Dominican Republic: Share of Pension Benefit by Income Groups, 1980 and 1989	15
Figure 2.5	Brazil: Notional Estimates of Social Benefits, by Income Class of Likely Recipients, 1986	16
Figure 2.6	Projected Cost of Extending Current Social Security Benefits to 100 Percent of the Population, Selected Countries, 1980	17
Figure 2.7	Mexico: Coverage of Health Care Services by Provider, 1985	18
Figure 3.1	Distribution of Social Security Institute Expenditures by Program, Selected Countries, 1983	21
Figure 3.2	Social Security Health Care Coverage in National Capitals and Poor Provinces, 1980s	21
Figure 3.3	Share of Population Covered by Social Security and Share of Public Health Spending by Institutes, Circa 1980	22
Figure 4.1	Administrative Costs as a Share of Total Spending, Selected Countries, Mid 1980s	25
Figure 4.2	Basic and Highest Replacement Rates for Retirement Pensions in Order of Decreasing Basic Rate, Selected Countries, 1985	26
Figure 4.3	Rate of Return on Investment Portfolios, Selected Countries, 1980s	28
Figure 4.4	Portfolio Investment Returns as a Percentage of Institutes' Pension Fund Activities, Selected Countries, 1983	28
Figure 5.1	Dependency Ratios, Selected Countries, 1990 and 2020	30
Figure 6.1	Social Security Institutions' Deficits as a Percentage of GDP, Selected Countries, 1983	33

Figure 6.2	Brazil: Projected Social Security Deficits as a Percent of GDP under Three Scenarios	34
Figure 7.1	A Partial Equilibrium Analysis of How a Payroll Tax Affects the Labor Market	37
Figure 7.2	Argentina: Actual and Potential Ratios of Current Contributors to Beneficiaries in the Principal Social Insurance Funds, 1983	40

# List of Boxes

Box 2.1	Social Contributions in Brazil	11
Box 2.2	Who Benefits from Brazilian Social Security Spending?	16
Box 3.1	Brazilian Health Services	23

•

.

# List of Tables

Table 1.1	Countries and Issues: A Policy Matrix Using Information from the Late 1980s	7
Table 2.1	Brazil: Percentage Distribution of Social Security Benefits, Urban and Rural, by Value, 1985	14
Annex Table 1	Ordering and Grouping of Latin American Countries According to the Development of Social Security, 1980	49
Annex Table 2	Contributions to Social Security in Latin America: 1987-1988	50
Annex Table 3	Expenditures in the Social Security System as a Percentage of GDP in Latin America, 1965-1983	51
Annex Table 4	Percentage Distribution of Social Insurance Plus Family Allowances by Source in Latin America, 1983	52
Annex Table 5	Significance, Composition, Real Growth, and Real Rate of Return of the Investment Funds of Social Security in Selected Countries of Latin America, 1980-1987	53
Annex Table 6	Comparison of the Percentage Distribution of Coverage and Health Budgets between the Department of Health and the Social Security in Selected Countries of Latin America, Circa 1980	54
Annex Table 7	Surplus or Deficit of the Social Security System as a Percentage of GDP in Latin America, 1970-1983	55
Annex Table 8	Financing Methods of the Pension Funds of Social Security in Selected Countries of Latin America, Late 1980s	56
Annex Table 9	Actual Coverage of the Economically Active Population and the Total Population by Social Security in Latin America, 1960 through 1985/88	57
Annex Table 10	Geographic Inequalities in the Coverage of Health Services in Selected Latin American Countries, 1980s	58
Annex Table 11	Social Security Expenditures as a Percentage of GDP and Extrapolates Based on Universal Coverage in Latin America, 1980	59

Annex Table 12	Percentage Distribution of the Expenditure on Benefits by the Social Security and Family Allowances in Latin America, 1965-1983	60
Annex Table 13	Comparison Between the Legal Retirement Age and Average Life Expectancy of Retired Persons in Latin America, 1980- 1985	61
Annex Table 14	Comparison of the Calculation of Old Age Pensions in Latin America, 1985	62
Annex Table 15	Administrative Efficiency Variables of Social Security Agencies in Latin America, 1983-1987	63
Annex Table 16	Hospital Efficiency Indicators in Selected Countries of Latin America, 1980s	64
Annex Table 17	Impact of Social Security Health Benefits on the Distribution of Income in Selected Countries of Latin America, between 1969 and 1978	65
Annex Table 18	Effect of Public Expenditure on Health (Subsidies) on Income Distribution of some Latin American Countries, 1980 and 1982	66
Annex Table 19	Percentage of Social Insurance, Family Allowances, and Pension Revenue Generated by Investment Returns in Latin America and the Caribbean, 1965-1983	67
Annex Table 20	Chile: Amount, Real Yields, and Composition of Invested Assets of AFPs (Pensions), 1981-1988	68
Annex Table 21	Costa Rica: Amount, Composition and Real Yield of Invested Assets of CCSS (Pensions), 1977-1987	69
Annex Table 22	Argentina: Participation of the National Social Security Funds in the Revenues From Contributions and Late Fees and in the Expenditures on Settled Benefits, 1975-1985	70
Annex Table 23	Argentina: Contributors / Beneficiaries Ratio by Social Security Fund; December 31, 1983	71
Annex Table 24	Bolivia: Significance of Social Security in GDP	72
Annex Table 25	Bolivia: Public Sector Revenue Earmarked for Health, 1980s	73
Annex Table 26	Bolivia: Active Contributors to the National Health Fund by Economic Activity, 1980s	74

۹

Annex Table 27a	Brazil: Projections of Social Security Finances Based on 2 Percent Annual GDP Growth After 1989 and a Constant Real Minimum Wage	75
Annex Table 27b	Brazil: Projections of Social Security Finances Based on 2 Percent Annual GDP Growth After 1989 and a 50% Increase in the Minimum Wage	76
Annex Table 28a	Brazil: Projections of Social Security Finances Based on 4 Percent Annual GDP Growth After 1989 and a Constant Real Minimum Wage	77
Annex Table 28b	Brazil: Projections of Social Security Finances Based on 4 Percent Annual GDP Growth After 1989 and a 50% Increase in the Minimum Wage	78
Annex Table 29	Dominican Republic: Social Security System Expenditure by Type of Benefit, 1977-1982	79
Annex Table 30	Dominican Republic: Old-Age and Invalid Pensions, 1983- 1987	80
Annex Table 31	Dominican Republic: Social Security Coverage According to Household Income, Santo Domingo, 1987	81
Annex Table 32	Dominican Republic: Social Expenditure by the Public Sector, 1987	82
Annex Table 33	Mexico: Share of Labor Force Permanently Insured by Social Security, 1969 and 1988	83
Annex Table 34	Mexico: Official Estimate of Persons with Access to Government Funded Health Care, Late 1980s	84
Annex Table 35	Mexico: Independent Estimate of Persons with Access to Government Funded Health Care, Late 1980s	85
Annex Table 36	Mexico: Share of Municipalities Covered by the Institute of Social Security, 1966-1988	86
Annex Table 37	Mexico: The Institute of Social Security in Time of Economic Crisis, 1982-1987	87
Annex Table 38	Mexico: Actual Medical Expenditures of Public Health Agencies, 1987	88

Annex Table 39	Mexico: The Collapse of Funding for Social Security and Secretariat of Health Programs, 1976-1987	89
Annex Table 40	Ecuador: Costs of the Social Security System, 1975-1988	90
Annex Table 41	Ecuador: Percentage Distribution of Expenditures for Social Insurance Benefits by Program, 1972-1983	91
Annex Table 42	Dominican Republic: Uses and Sources of Funds in Main Public Social Sectors, 1987	92
Annex Table 43	Dominican Republic: Implicit Subsidies in Social Public Expenditure in Social Security, Education, Health Care, and Water Supply, 1987	93
Annex Table 44	Dominican Republic: Distributive Incidence of Public Social Subsidies, 1980	94
Annex Table 45	Dominican Republic: Per Capita Medical Visits by Income Group and Source of Care, 1989	95
Annex Table 46	Dominican Republic: Distributive Impact of Subsidies in the Health Care Sector, 1984 and 1989	96
Annex Table 47	Dominican Republic: Retirement Protection Among Workers According to Their Own Assessment	97
Annex Table 48	Dominican Republic: Distributive Impact of Pensions Compared to Other Latin American Countries, 1980 and 1989	98
Annex Table 49	Dominican Republic: Total Distributive Impact of Social Subsidies, 1989	99
Annex Table 50	Projections of the Dependency Ratio for Selected Latin American Countries, 1980-2030	100

•

# Preface

Social security institutes, and the taxes that support them, are a very important part of the social and economic fabric of Latin America. While it is widely recognized that the benefits of social security accrue largely to middle-income groups, the success of these institutes holds out considerable promise for risk sharing and provision of a social safety net for the poor as well.

Since its inception in the 1920s in various Latin America and Caribbean countries, social security has grown to be a major source of risk sharing, health care, and basic income support for a growing urban middle class. Every country of the region has one or more social security institutes that offer three basic services: health care for affiliates and (usually) their families; retirement and disability pensions for workers and their survivors; and social assistance in the form of health care, family allowances, and other minor benefits to some poor who are not contributors.

About 270 million persons (60 percent of the region's population) receive some health care services paid for, and often delivered by the employees of, social security institutes. These institutes will finance in 1990 more than half a billion medical consultations. Some 15 million persons are receiving pensions. On their behalf, over 50 million social security affiliates are currently paying a payroll tax or social contribution that finances the benefits.

Social security institutes thrived until the crisis of the 1980s, and they have survived a difficult decade with most of their programs intact. The Mexican experience may be instructive: IMSS, the Mexican social security institute, experienced a decline in its real income of 32 percent between 1982 and 1987 yet was able to deliver 25 percent more medical consultations, 9 percent more births, and 23 percent more hospital operations, thus demonstrating a capacity to respond to a crisis with efficient management (see Annex Tables 37 and 39).

Economic managers in some countries -- most notably in Chile -- but also in Brazil, Costa Rica, Mexico, and Uruguay, have begun to restructure social security programs to make them more responsive to current needs. The issues these managers face, and the options available, are the subject of this report.

For a detailed discussion of the importance of the economic crisis and its impact on social security institutes in the 1980s readers are referred to World Bank Discussion Paper 106 entitled "Social Spending in Latin America: The Story of the 1980s" prepared by Margaret Grosh for the Latin America Technical Department, Human Resources Division, which should be read in conjunction with the present report. The present report seeks to penetrate beneath the crisis to basic characteristics of social security systems, on the grounds that we can learn more about options for change by concentrating on fundamentals.

This report draws on studies prepared for the World Bank by a number of experts who are specialists in the general area of social security and health care, or with detailed knowledge of specific countries. Their names, and the titles of their reports, are as follows:

Social Security, Toward the Year 2000	Carmelo Mesa-Lago
Health Insurance Under Social Security	John Akin and Charles Griffin
Portfolio Performance of Social Security Systems in Latin America	Carmelo Mesa-Lago
Social Security in Argentina	E. Isuani
Social Security in Bolivia	Walter Schultess
Prospects for Brazilian Social Security Reform Francisco de Oliveira,	Kaizo Beltrao, Thomas LeGrand
Social Security in Dominican Republic	E. Isuani
Social Security in Mexico	James Wilkie
Public Spending on Social Programs [in the Dominican Republic]: Issu	ues and Options

Jorge Rodriguez Grossi

The report also draws on the minutes of meetings on issues in social security held in the World Bank on May 4, 1988, February 28, 1989, and December 6, 1989. Bank staff reviewed an early draft in April 1990 that had been prepared with the help of Ms. K. McKinnon Scott; Louise Fox, Margaret Grosh, Bernardo Kugler, George Psacharopoulos, and Laurence Wolff made particularly valuable suggestions. A subsequent editing, carried out in cooperation with Professor Charles Griffin, University of Oregon, improved many arguments and the quality of the presentation. The author remains responsible for any errors.

> William McGreevey September 1990 Palo Alto, California

### **Chapter 1. Issues for Bank Policy Dialogue**

Mr. Daniel Patrick Moynihan, United States Senator from New York, reopened debate about the future of social security in the U.S.A. early in 1990. Mounting surpluses, which arose from wage tax increases and future benefit limitations, had begun accumulating soon after institution of bipartisan reforms agreed to in 1983. The surpluses, meant to assure future benefits for a baby boom generation that would begin to retire after 2010, were offsetting and disguising a large fiscal deficit in federal government accounts. Mr. Movnihan argued that the surpluses pay for current consumption by government rather than putting in place the investments necessary to fund future benefits. Moreover, he argued, the social security tax is regressive when compared to the general income tax, and thus falls unfairly on lower-income working men and women. Mr. Moynihan's remedy: Cut the payroll tax back to its pre-1983 level, make the deficit more transparent, and hope that fiscal discipline will be restored through imposition of some new, more equitable tax.

The joining of the social security debate in the United States, after more than six years of inattention, has awakened those familiar with Latin American social security institutes to the grave problems those institutions face, far graver and more immediate in some national institutes than they are in the United States with its more ample resources. It is no accident, however, that the main problems confronting U.S. social security, and for that matter the systems of most other advanced countries, are fundamentally similar to those in Latin America.

#### Background

With their historic origins in Bismarckian Germany, all these institutions, with varying degrees of success and resources, try to protect modern-sector workers and their families from certain social risks. These include lost income associated with disability and aging: illness and its associated costs and treatment; and the special needs of selected groups, especially the poor, for free health care and income protection. In addressing these risks through social insurance, governments everywhere confront moral hazard -- the fact that public benefits once proffered will be taken up by those who may not need them -- greatly inflating the costs of protecting against the risks In a broader political setting, themselves. benefits once proffered come to be regarded as entitlements and hence no longer subject to review even if they fail to serve the objective for which they were created. With the passage of decades (many Latin American social security institutes date from the 1920s) the needs of the populations have evolved and the problems of the poor, especially in rural areas, have become more pointed and explicit. The services offered to urban employees through social security seem luxurious by comparison to what governments are able to do for the poorest segments of society.

It is in this setting that World Bank staff began, in the 1980s, to discuss the operational problems and contradictions associated with Latin American social security institutes. Because these institutes are based on wage taxes that are, for all practical purposes, earmarked for their operations, many of them receive only the most cursory review by ministries of finance, the entities with which Bank staff normally work in their economic analyses and policy dialogues. Since these institutes have their own sources of finance from employer and employee contributions, none has ever been the recipient of a World Bank loan. It is through the project appraisal and negotiation process that the Bank gains an opportunity to understand the operations of such semiautonomous government organizations, and that process has yet to take place for a social security institute. The initial efforts to become informed about social security institutes in Panama, Chile, and Uruguay, led by a few dedicated Bank staff economists, resulted in a linkage between structural adjustment lending and proposed reforms of these institutes.1

The most successful operation was Bank support for restructuring the Chilean social security system. In the early 1980s, despite (or perhaps because of) more than 7 years of military rule, Chile's government was spending over 21 percent of GDP on social services, a larger share than any other government in the region. More than half that amount was devoted to pension and health care benefits for social security affiliates. In a momentous reform, retiree benefit obligations requiring payments exceeding four percent of GDP to at least the year 2000 were accepted by the Chilean treasury. Workers were offered attractive options to affiliate with private insurance companies on a defined contribution basis, so that the government could foresee, in the 21st century, an end to defined-benefit pension obligations that it probably could not, in any case, finance through prospective wage taxes. The Chilean system is not without its problems. some of which will be discussed below, but it has become a model that other countries of the region are now studying with interest.

The least successful of these early Bank efforts was in Panama, where the social security institute was fundamentally corrupt. Conditions related to improved performance by that institute were never met, and the country has, of course, had virtually no association with the Bank in recent years. Bank staff learned much about the Panamanian institute's finances, and they formulated a program of reform that was never implemented. The lesson may be that the knowledge base needed to conduct a successful reform is substantial, and that government commitment is essential.

Structural adjustment lending in Uruguay has been closely linked to potential social security reforms, but conditions concerning reform have not been made explicit because of the extreme political sensitivity of the issue. Uruguay's ratio of contributors to pensioners is the lowest in the Latin America and Caribbean region, so that the tax burden is high. Moreover, the pensioners are of course an important component of the electorate. Uruguay is a salient example of how essential structural reforms aimed improving economic at performance of an economy may conflict with the economic, and hence political, interests of groups that would block reform, even if reform is essential to restart the process of economic growth and development.

## **Identifying the Major Policy Issues**

Many issues associated with social security have been identified and discussed in the course of several years of Bank staff work. In this document, the issues have been broken down into nine areas that are consolidated into the six chapters that follow. They are further consolidated under three headings: inequitable social policy, management of the social security systems, and economic distortions (both macro and micro). In this section, a synopsis of each is provided.

#### **Inequitable Social Policy**

#### <u>Chapter 2</u>: Social security institutes serve only the interest of modern-sector workers and exclude the needs of the poor.

Who pays for social security? In competitive markets, the payroll tax supporting social security would be paid by workers, the ultimate beneficiaries. In the economic environment characterizing most Latin American countries, a significant share of this tax is probably shifted to consumers, who tend to be poorer than the typical beneficiary of the social security system. Systems with partial coverage, which is typical of almost all systems in the region, are consequently likely to transfer resources, at least in part, from the poor to the middle class.

Who benefits from social security? One attractive feature of most social security systems is that every member is entitled to the same medical benefits, based on medical need rather than income. Health benefits consequently tend to be mildly redistributive, at least within the social security system. However, in the partialcoverage systems of Latin America, their comparatively well-off members tend to receive a large share of total government health spending because of selective access to social security medical services. The poor, especially the rural poor, are for the most part denied access to this benefit. Pensions benefits, which are generally tied to earnings, tend to be skewed toward those with higher incomes during their working lives and are thus captured disproportionately by higher income groups both within the social security program itself and when compared to the population as a whole.

Who needs social security? Those who need social security tend to be the ones who get the least from existing systems. The poor, the disabled, the chronically ill, children, and the aged poor are most in need of benefits that are captured by the middle class elderly, those who can afford early retirement, and healthy, working-age adults.

Distributive problems are not part of the design of these systems but are exacerbated by some of their characteristics: their narrow tax bases and partial coverage of the population, combined with generous benefits for their middle class members. The most vulnerable groups in society tend to be the ones provided the least protection by existing social security programs in Latin America.

<u>Chapter 3</u>: Dual systems of health care are inherently inefficient and inequitable, and the part of the public health system under social security encourages inefficient dependence on costly, high-technology medicine.

There is considerable overlap across chapters 2 and 3 because health services are the major expense and benefit provided by social security. This is especially true in countries with more recently initiated programs, younger populations, and coverage for a smaller fraction of the population. Inequity in the provision of health-care services is the most pressing problem connected with dual health care systems. In Argentina, this problem is exacerbated by inequalities across services offered by the many separate health-care social funds; in Brazil, a solution is being sought in the complete integration of social security health care and the state health secretariats. In Mexico, successful efforts in the late 1970s and early 1980s to extend basic health services to the rural poor through the social security system have been endangered by severing the institutional and financial connection to social security in many Costa Rica has virtually solved the states. problem of dual health systems -- and achieved dramatic increases in life expectancy and impressive declines in infant mortality -- by integrating the actions of its ministry of health with the social security system in the delivery of health services.

The issue of high-cost medicine in social security systems exacerbates the equity problem but is also independent of it in the sense that high costs would persist and grow even if equal services were available to all. As in the industrial countries, health-care spending has grown as a share of GDP in the past quarter century, and many governments cannot readily afford to devote so much of their resources to health care. The prepayment system of social security offers an excellent way to finance health services for affiliates, but the system provides no effective restraint on demand, nor are there incentives for suppliers to moderate their offer of services since social security institutes pay the bills. In Latin America, social security systems generally fail to participate in the provision of basic health services that would provide benefits to the general public, not just to their own affiliates, despite the fact that most countries in the region have persistent health problems connected to communicable diseases and malnutrition. These public health services are left to institutionally weaker and poorly financed ministries of health. The good health purchased with social security resources is probably less than could be purchased with equivalent resources if current policies were tempered with a greater emphasis on preventive rather than curative care and wider provision of basic services.

#### Management of Social Security Institutes

#### <u>Chapter 4</u>: Institutes are costly to run and inefficient. Many fail to achieve a reasonable rate of return on portfolio investment.

In addition to the questionable efficiency of the provision of social security-financed health services, administrative costs as a share of expenditures range from a low of 3 percent in Argentina to 15 percent and more for Ecuador, Honduras, Mexico, Dominican Republic, Trinidad and Tobago, and Venezuela. Many institutes have ample room to improve efficiency and lower costs. Greater efficiency would free up resources that social security institutes could return to their affiliates in the form of greater benefits. In small systems, high administrative costs may represent a fixed cost that could be spread over a larger group as coverage of the population is extended.

Latin America's social security institutes, taken as a whole, receive about 15 percent of their revenues from investments, their funds typically placed in the securities of their own country's federal government. Although the data on investment returns are sparse, social security institutes appear to perform poorly in achieving a reasonable real rate of return on their invested funds. Historically, Argentina, Brazil, and Uruguay -- three of the pioneers in social security -- began as fully funded pension systems that became pay-as-you-go systems principally because of their failure to achieve an adequate return on invested funds.

Even in pay-as-you-go systems, the twin problems of low yields on invested funds and high administrative costs pose serious problems. An example is Mexico, where investments provided only 5.2 percent of revenue in 1983. The real rate of return on invested capital was a negative 20.8 percent each year from 1980 to 1987. Administrative costs in the Mexican Social Security Institute were 12.8 percent in 1986. This combination of low yields and high costs in two financial areas over which the social security system could assert more direct control considerably reduces the potential benefits the institutes can deliver for a given level of tax revenues. If social security coverage crowds out private saving, as it almost certainly does, these two problems can also translate into significant economic distortions.

#### <u>Chapter 5</u>: Actuarial imbalance will cause future problems for the system in several countries.

Underlying demographics -- declines in birth rates and aging populations -- along with a shrinking pool of new wage earners, set the stage for an eventual crisis. Pension payments will expand, yet worker contributions may actually decline. The problem is still in the future for Mexico, where less than 10 percent of institutes' expenditures pay for pension benefits today; it is more immediate in Brazil, where such payments have accounted for up to 80 percent of social security expenditures in some years of the 1980s. In Argentina and Uruguay, where deficits were typical during the early and middle 1980s, and there are relatively few contributors for each pensioner, this problem is immediate and serious.

#### **Economic Distortions**

#### <u>Chapter 6</u>: System financial deficits can undermine fiscal balance and macroeconomic planning for adjustment.

Deficits are important in selected countries but are not a general region-wide problem today. In the problem countries, the gap between social security expenditures and revenues can be large enough to endanger macroeconomic stabilization programs. From surplus and savings in the 1960s and 1970s, the region's social security institutes entered an era of crisis in the 1980s during which revenues have barely covered benefit payments and health care costs. Federal treasuries have filled the gap. Institutes in Argentina, Brazil, Costa Rica, and Uruguay barely generate enough revenues to pay for their benefits. Brazil's system failed to achieve balance in the early 1980s, and the government responded by raising employer contributions significantly. An issue for macroeconomic planning is whether this gap is going to become a permanent feature for which planning must begin at once. The problem of fiscal balance will grow more severe unless systemic reform reduces the potential obligations of federal treasuries.

<u>Chapter 7</u>: Some microeconomic distortions will need attention in the medium term, and their correction can facilitate other policy changes.

The three main microeconomic distortions introduced by social security systems are: (1) the tax on labor biases the modern manufacturing sector toward capital-intensive technologies and encourages both enterprises and workers to change their economic behavior in order to avoid or evade the taxes; (2) the calculation of pension benefits, rules or legislation governing the age of retirement, and rules governing the character and distribution of medical services can distort the economic decisions that workers make (they create incentives for moral hazard); (3) public contractual savings schemes can limit the development of capital markets by crowding out private insurance and interhousehold gifts aimed at providing support to the sick and elderly.

Every chapter is sprinkled with references to these microeconomic distortions. One of the principal discoveries of this review is that reducing microeconomic distortions is complementary to gains in equity; systems may benefit from considering a package of policy changes that would improve equity and efficiency simultaneously. An example is a restructuring of health services to provide basic services to a broader segment of the population rather than high-cost tertiary care to a narrow socioeconomic group late in life. A second example is the conversion of generous retirement benefits (provided with substantial implicit subsidies from general revenues and future generations to better-off segments of society) into basic income support benefits available to the general population.

# A Social Security Policy Matrix for Latin America

Table 1.1 is a policy matrix with these nine issues arranged across the top row of headings (identified by category and chapter). Selected countries in the region are listed along the left side in the first column.<sup>2</sup> The issues are given a crude weighting for each country: 3 signifies a major current issue; 2, an issue expected to intensify over time; and 1, an issue of lesser priority. Blanks correspond to no weighting -- although each of these policy areas is a concern in every country, the effort here is to identify priorities. The column sums offer crude approximations of the importance and immediacy of each issue for the region as a whole. The row sums help to identify countries that have more or less pressing problems associated with social security. Countries are arranged in descending order by total score.

#### **Ranking the Issues**

Looking at the last row of Table 1.1, we get a notion of the relative importance of each policy area. Certainly the implied weights reflect to some degree the author's perspective, but the ranking of issues is so strongly skewed toward equity problems that only a radically different understanding of the issues and their importance could change these rankings. The three policy problems listed under "Inequitable Social Policy" account for 54 percent of the points assigned in the table, and each one individually accounts for just short of a fifth of the points. Among the other issues, those related to the efficiency and management of social security institutes (high administrative costs and actuarial imbalance) are a distant second priority. The other issues have substantially lower weights attached to them for the region as a whole, although in specific countries, they may be high priorities.

It is somewhat surprising, given initial concerns in early Bank work about the macroeconomic implications of social security deficits, that this review leads to the conclusion that achieving greater equity is the highest priority. The concern with equity is directly linked to differential availability of health services between uninsured populations, who are usually the poorest, and social security affiliates drawn from the middle-income groups. Lower rankings for the other issues perhaps indicate that they are much less well understood outside the community of specialist economists than are the more obvious problems of equity, efficiency, and effectiveness.

As is emphasized in the report, however, the isolation of these policy areas as if they were independent of each other is a simplification. Releasing resources to improve equity in the systems may require attention to tax rates, retirement incentives, and internal efficiency. The goal of greater equity is not only consistent with greater efficiency and fewer economic distortions, it will be served by solving these other problems in most countries. Potential macroeconomic distortions will fade as systems become more actuarially sound, investments begin to yield market-rate returns, and microeconomic distortions are removed.

#### **Countries and Issues**

Looking at the last column of Table 1.1. Brazil, Mexico, Argentina, and Ecuador emerge as countries facing problems in virtually every policy area, approximately at the level Chile faced in 1980. Their scores lie considerably above the average tally for this group, which is 14. Except for Ecuador, these countries have well developed systems, and it is possible that their higher scores are due in part to the greater depth of analysis available for them. Chile, the only country for which we have ratings at two points in time, reduced its score over the decade by solving its long-term deficit and management problems, but it may not yet have made its system substantially more equitable. Improving the social equity of the system in that country is an obvious priority for the 1990s.

Scores for the rest of the countries lie slightly below the mean. All have nagging problems, but they are not so broad and deep as for the high-scoring group. The countries with low scores, especially Bolivia, the Dominican Republic, Honduras, and Venezuela, are ranked low in part because their coverage is quite limited and the potential economic risks are consequently much lower. On the other hand, these countries' institutes offer little prospect for

# Table 1.1 Countries and Issues: A Policy Matrix Using Information from the Late 1980s

	Inequitable Social Policy (Chapters 2 and 3)			Management and Planning of the Social Security System (Chapters 4 and 5)			Macro- economic Distortions (Chapter 6)	Microeconomic: Distortions of Incentives (Chapter 7)		
Country	Limited to Modern Sector Workers	Costly, High-Tech- nology Health Services	Dual Health Care Systems	High Adminis- trative Costs	Low Rate of Return on Investment	Actuarial Imbalance	System Deficits	High Tax Rate	Crowds Out Private Saving	Total
Brazil	3	3	3	3		2	3	2	1	20
Mexico	3	3	3	1	2	2	2	1	3	20
Argentina	3	3	3	3		2	3	1	1	19
Chile, 1980	3	3	3	3		3	3			18
Ecuador	3	2	3	3	3	2		1		17
Colombia	3	3	3	3						12
Uruguay	3	2				3	3	1		12
Venezuela	- 2	3	3	1		2				11
Chile, 1990	3	3	3		1			-		10
Costa Rica	1	3			1	2	1	2		10
Dominican Republic	3	1	3	3						10
Honduras	2	2	2	2	1		1	1		10
Bolivia	1		3	3		2				9
Total	33	31	32	25	8	20	16	8	5	178
Percent Distribution	19	17	18	14	4	11	9	4	3	100

Scoring: 3 = Major current concern

2 = Recognized as important as a future policy concern

1 = Important but of lesser priority

Description <u>Limited to Modern Sector Workers</u>: Social security institutes serve only the needs of modern-sector workers, of Issues: leaving other workers and the unemployed exposed to risks.

<u>Costly, High-Technology Health Care</u>: Health care under social security encourages inefficient dependence on costly, high-technology medicine.

<u>Dual Health Care Systems</u>: Dual systems of government health care replicate services and tend to be inequitable because of differential quality and access to funds.

High Administrative Costs: Social security institutes are costly to run and inefficient.

Low Rate of Return on Investment: Social security institutes fail to achieve a reasonable rate of return on portfolio investment.

Actuarial Imbalance: Poor actuarial planning will cause future system deficits.

<u>System Deficits</u>: Financial deficits can undermine fiscal balance and macroeconomic planning for adjustment. <u>High Tax Rate</u>: Tax on labor biases the modern manufacturing sector toward capital-intensive technologies and encourages enterprises and employees to avoid or evade the taxes.

<u>Crowds Out Private Saving</u>: Public contractual savings schemes limit development of private capital markets and crowd out private transfers to support the sick and elderly. greater coverage of the poor and are probably regressive in their impact on income distribution. We also have much less information on those systems. Low scores for Costa Rica and Uruguay emerge from their considerable success in extending basic health care to most of their population, an achievement in part due to national social security institutes.

# Conclusions and Options for the World Bank

Each chapter contains a section summarizing options for the World Bank. At least two themes emerge from the specific options provided in those sections:

First, the main impediment to better social policy through social security institutes is a lack of basic knowledge about their financing; their future obligations; how their policies affect the economic behavior of workers, employers, retirees, and consumers of health care; and the distributive aspects of both the tax burdens they impose and the benefits they provide. Sector work and research supported by the Bank must concentrate on developing methods to get the relevant information in a manner and time frame suitable for policy discussions. Some of this information will come from the institutes themselves, but better knowledge of the economic efficiency and equity issues requires sample surveys. A living standards survey, along lines already implemented in Peru and Jamaica, would be a useful tool in analyzing the equity and efficiency of institutes in any of the countries in which such a survey can be conducted.

Second, a poverty alleviation agenda in Latin America requires that the Bank seek operational involvement in social security programs. Mature social security institutes consume about 10 percent of GDP and account for over a third of government spending. Even in countries with relatively new programs and low coverage of the population, social security institutes account for at least a tenth of total government spending and about half of government spending on *health*. In many countries of this region, a poverty alleviation agenda is to a great degree a social security agenda.

### Chapter 2. Social Security and the Poor

Inequity, especially in the provision of health-care services to poor and vulnerable groups, is the most pressing problem associated with Latin American social security services, and it is in turn linked to a finding that dual systems of health care are inequitable. This problem is addressed in greater detail in this chapter, which concludes with options for reform of dual systems of health care and a search for means to include poverty groups in basic pension and disability benefits.

Social security benefits in Latin America, as is true in most industrial countries, are the major means of making transfers via government to households that need protection against specific risks of health impairment, disability, and incapacity to work by reason of advanced age. And, as in the United States, which has the most incomplete benefit system

industrial countries among the (leaving some 37 million persons without health insurance coverage), poor and vulnerable groups receive no, or few, benefits from the social security institutes. The share of the population covered by risk insurance that would offer health services or replacement of income in the case of worker disability is less than one quarter for Bolivia, Colombia, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Guatemala, Salvador. Haiti. Honduras, Nicaragua, Paraguay, and It exceeds two-thirds for Peru. Argentina, Brazil (health care only), Chile, Costa Rica, Cuba, and Uruguay (Figure 2.1). Except for Costa Rica and Cuba, the poor and vulnerable remain unprotected by social security, despite the fact that 4 percent to 12 percent of GDP, depending on the country, is spent on services and pension benefits provided to affiliates.

With the notable exceptions of Brazil, Costa Rica, Ecuador, and Mexico, all with social security institutes that developed special programs to direct primary health care to poverty groups in rural areas, health services, the main business of most national institutes, have been offered only to affiliates and their families. Of course, if the affiliates and their employers pay for the services with their payroll tax contributions, then the role of the government in providing such services is simply that of an intermediary. In fact, however, there are ample reasons to conclude, as is discussed



below, that although the affiliates and their employers formally pay these taxes, the actual incidence of the tax is passed on to consumers of manufactured goods and public services, many of whom are the poor who have no access to the benefits financed.

#### Who Pays for Social Security?

There is no question that the poor are excluded from social security systems (with the exception of some special health programs in selected countries) in Latin America. But if these systems operate as perfect insurance schemes, collecting and redistributing payments in a manner consistent with the schemes' objectives, there is little justification to complain about excluding the poor, as their income might, in any case, exclude them from being able to afford the insurance being offered. If the social security institutes have no real subsidy to give, only transfers from the lucky healthy to the unlucky sick, from current workers to pensioners who earned their entitlement to benefits from years of labor, then it may be misguided to insist that the institutes should address poverty problems in the region. They should, perhaps, be as efficient as possible in the execution of their mission of risk pooling, but they should not be burdened with the additional tasks of reducing poverty or protecting the poor. An analysis of payroll tax incidence suggests, however, that consumers, many of them poor, actually pay for social security.

The incidence of payroll taxes that finance social security depends on the elasticities of supply and demand for factors of production and goods produced. If domestic demand for manufactured products is inelastic, so that consumption is little affected by product price, the wage tax is in part passed along to consumers of manufactures (Mesa Lago 1985). A recent review noted the following:

> Institutional rigidities in wagesetting and oligopolistic market

structures in the organized sector could result in the tax simply being passed on to consumers.... A study of social security and other government programs in Chile found that prices were determined by average cost plus a mark-up, suggesting that costs, including payroll taxes, would simply be passed on.... When coverage is less than universal, as it is in virtually all Latin American countries, and the system is partly financed out of general revenues, the incidence of the system is probably regressive, because persons excluded from coverage will bear part of the burden of the taxes that finance it. (Mackenzie 1987, 28, 59)

Poor consumers pay a tax hidden in the prices of manufactured consumer goods. If the poor buy the products manufactured by wellpaid, modern-sector workers, then the tax may be paid in considerable measure by the poor for the benefit of industrial workers and their families. A study of tax and benefit incidence in Colombia found that the social security tax is only slightly progressive. Given the only slightly pro-poor distribution of benefits in that country, the study concluded that "it would take greater progressivity of the tax-transfer system to achieve the redistribution desired" (Meldau 1980, page 181). A World Bank study found "that some portion of the employer's payroll tax burden is either shifted forward or is borne by capital but the distortionary employment effect from the payroll tax on the poorest is significant" (World Bank 1990c volume 3, page Box 2.1 provides an example of the 54). complex financing of social expenditures in Brazil. The incidence of the taxes supporting that system must be equally complex.

Most Brazilian workers, and in this they may be representative of other Latin American

#### Box 2.1 Social Contributions in Brazil

The social contributions are earmarked revenues that go directly into the accounts of the social security administration, special funds for education, housing, water and sanitation, and other social purposes, after being collected from employers and employees as paycheck deductions or employer payments. Most social contributions are based on wages paid in the formal sector. They finance a third of public social expenditures but, in the main, are not included in the federal government budget. Revenues of the social funds in 1985, the latest year for which complete data were available for this report, are shown in the table below.

#### **Revenues from Social Contributions in Brazil, 1985**

	Millions of U.S.
Social Fund	Dollars
SINPAS, Social security	10,141
FGTS, Time of Service Guarantee Fund	2,212
PIS/PASEP, Government Employees Fund	1,853
FINSOCIAL, Sales Tax for Social Needs	1,297
Social Security Quota, Lottery Revenues	547
Salary-Education Contribution	555
PIN, Regional Development Fund	254
Rural Development Fund	180
FAS, Social Support, Investments	205
Organized Labor Contribution	23
Total	17,267

Source: Rezende and Azeredo (1987), page 61.

The largest of the social contributions is the social security payment of about 21 percent of wages earmarked for FPAS, the social security fund that supported the social security system (SINPAS). Both employers and employees contribute to this fund that pays for pension benefits (INPS) and health care through social security (INAMPS).

The SINPAS system, managed by the Ministry of Social Security, pays out pension, annuity, and disability benefits to 7.5 million persons. PASEP plays a similar role for public sector employees, collecting contributions and distributing about US\$250 million in benefits to public pensioners, retirees, and disabled workers. SINPAS also finances a quarter billion physician consultations and 14 million hospitalizations annually (MPAS, INAMPS 1986). Measured either by its total employment (200,000, of whom about 150,000 work for the medical program of INAMPS) or its expenditures (more than US\$12 billion), the social security system is one of the largest enterprises in Latin America; only the Brazilian federal government as a whole, Petrobras, the state petroleum company, and elsewhere in Latin America, the federal government of Argentina, are larger.

A second compulsory wage-based contribution of 8 percent of the wage bill is made by employers to the Time on the Job Guarantee Fund (FGTS). That fund channels resources through the Caixa Economica Federal (CEF) to finance worker benefits, mortgage loans to workers for their own housing, water and sanitation, and other urban services. The education-salary contribution is earmarked for vocational and technical training.

Perhaps as a result of the manner in which these revenues are generated and assigned to social uses, they are not scrutinized with the same care by senior government officials as are the general tax revenues of the federal government. Nonetheless, these salary deductions reduce the after-tax income of households just as indirect and income taxes do.

social security affiliates as well, will not contribute enough to social security funds to pay for their benefits. A contributor joining the system at age 15, earning 1 minimum salary (SM) throughout his working life, retiring at age 65, and collecting benefits until his death at age 75, would pay in 10 SM and receive 2.6 SM in health benefits and 9.5 SM in retirement

benefits, yielding a loss for the system of 2 SM. If the social rate of discount is equal to the rate of growth of per capita income (over 3 percent for Brazil, 1945-80, but much lower since then), then the prior payment of contributions yields a viable system with near term contributions able to compensate for the somewhat larger future benefits in retirement.

But only 1 urban worker in 15 retires at normal retirement age. Two out of 5 workers retire early on the basis of fulfilling the requirement of a minimum number of years of service, or on disability. An early retirement scenario might unfold as follows. Work begins at age 20 for 3 SM and continues to age 50, followed by death at age 75. The worker pays 19 SM in contributions during his 30 working years, receives 9 SM of health benefits and 60 SM of retirement benefits. The system loses 50 SM in this case, an amount too large for any The social normal discount rate to cover. security wage tax thus falls far short of covering the costs of benefits to early retirees (de Azevedo and de Oliveira 1984, 90-92). Few countries offer early retirement based on years of service: Egypt, Ecuador, Iraq, Italy, Kuwait, and Lebanon are examples (de Azevedo and de Oliveira 1984, page 84). Most have less generous terms for benefit entitlement than does the Brazilian program. These comparisons abstract from the additional benefit cost for disability pensions and dependent and survivor benefits that would add costs and reduce receipts beyond those described in the previous two examples.

These benefits and pensions go considerably beyond provision of insurance against risk: They cost far more than the beneficiary and his employer actually pay, and they replace more income than the beneficiary would need to sustain a modest standard of living. Costs of living in retirement are significantly lower than during the working years. Benefits offered need to replace only a fraction of earnings during the working years. Most industrial market economies limit the

replacement rate to between 40 percent and 60 percent of earnings. This amount is enough to provide basic protection.

The Brazilian benefit scheme risks moral hazard, in this case the threat that an agreement or contract will itself induce people to behave in a manner they would not behave in if the contract did not exist. If retirement benefits are generous, some people will retire even if they would continue to work in the absence of the benefit. An analysis of male labor force participation in Brazil found that "social security is the only variable found to be consistently and clearly associated with earlier male retirement ages" (LeGrand 1989, page 122). The issue of moral hazard is particularly germane to the early retirement benefit. Suppose a person begins working at age 15 and continues with the same company for 30 years. At age 45 he is eligible for an 80 percent pension; at age 50 he is eligible for the maximum 95 percent pension and has little financial incentive to continue working in that job. He retires with pension benefits and takes another job. It is difficult to imagine that this scenario is consistent with overall development objectives or social policy. Because of moral hazard, the benefit causes perverse behavior.

# Who Benefits from Social Security?

Thanks to a number of recent studies much more is known about the distribution of social security payments to households and household income than about the incidence of the tax that finances those payments. Selowsky's (1978) study of Colombia showed that subsidies implicit in public social services did have the effect of redistributing income toward the poor, particularly because of such basic services as primary health care and primary education. Broadly similar studies based on data for Chile (1969), Brazil (1973), and Costa Rica (1978 and 1990) also found a pro-poor redistributive impact of social security expenditures, especially those related to health care services (see Annex Table 17 and Riboud 1990). In a 1989 survey in the Dominican Republic, most benefits of the social security health system went to middle-income groups, as only 9 percent, divided equally, went to the poorest and richest quintiles (see Figure 2.2 and Annex Table 46).

The issue of who benefits from public social spending was addressed by Petrei (1987) on the basis of data from five countries in the early 1980s; some of his results are summarized in Annex Table 48; they show that the lowest 20 percent of households by income group received between 4.5 percent of pension benefits (Dominican Republic, 1980) and 10.3 percent of

benefits (Uruguay 1983), whereas the highest income quintile received about a third of pension benefits in all cases.

Despite these differences in each income group's share in the benefits, there still was a redistributive impact on after-subsidy income





because pre-subsidy income distribution was so skewed in favor of the high-income households. A similar finding is reported for Brazilian social spending as of 1986 (World Bank 1989a). But these pro-poor results emerge from the opposing forces of health-care spending by social security institutes that benefit low-income families with many children, and pension and disability

spending that benefit fewer and smaller families of higher income. The pro-poor, redistributive impact of *health* spending by social security institutes is consistent across all five countries in Petrei's sample (see Figure 2.3) and was confirmed in a more recent review of several countries in the region (Grosh 1990).

The largest share of pension and disability benefits distributed by Brazilian social security, 28 percent, is paid to early retirees (see Table 2.1). Persons who retire at normal retirement age in the urban program claimed only 7 percent of all benefits distributed in 1985. These data alone would seem to support the conclusion

#### Table 2.1 Brazil: Percentage Distribution of Social Security Benefits, Urban and Rural, by Value, 1985

	Percent of Total
Urban benefits	
Early retirement	28.2
Retirement for disability	13.7
Survivors' benefits	12.9
Retirement, normal age	7.0
Other urban benefits	22.1
Urban Subtotal	83.9
Rural benefits	
Retirement, normal age	8.4
Survivors' benefits	3.5
Other rural benefits	4.2
Rural Subtotal	16.1
Total	100.0

that moral hazard is at work in producing perverse results from the pension and benefit system. Another large share of benefits, 13.7 percent of the total, pay for disability pensions. The majority of these payments are legitimately received by persons incapacitated and unable to work, but disability benefits also may involve an element of moral hazard when there is an incentive to describe oneself as disabled.

The costliest benefit per recipient in Brazil is early retirement. The recipients of these benefits are only 9.3 percent of all recipients of social security benefits: Thus, in 1985, 28.2 percent of benefits accrued to only 9.3 percent of claimants. Over a 6 year period, 1979 to 1985, early and special retirement pensioners accounted for 36 percent of new urban retirees; these persons received 60 percent of urban benefits paid to that cohort of retirees. The average value of the benefits received by early retirees was about US\$180 monthly, triple the average benefit.

These considerations suggest there is inefficiency in the Brazilian benefit package. The purpose of reducing social risk could be achieved with a much lower replacement ratio (the pension benefit as a percentage of the wage during working years). A 50 percent replacement rate might produce less moral hazard, leading fewer people to retire when they are most productive. Disability pensions, because they are so generous, may also be inducing some workers to claim these benefits, even though they would keep working if the benefits were not available.

Subsequent studies, based in some cases on more recent data and using different analytical approaches, tend to confirm Petrei's findings based on data from the early 1980s, that is, before the economic crisis wreaked havoc with the institutes' finances:

□ A 1989 survey in the Dominican Republic shows that both pension and health care benefits offered by IDSS are concentrated in the upper 60 percent of income earning households (Figure 2.4).

A review of the distribution of public social spending in Brazil showed that only about 7 percent of that spending was received by the lowest quintile of households by level of income (See Box 2.2). This group, many of whom are rural residents of Northeast Brazil, is poorly served by all social programs, but they are particularly unlikely to receive social security benefits (World Bank 1989a).

A recent survey in Costa Rica found that pension benefits to the elderly are highly skewed toward upper income groups, largely because of special arrangements for about 40 percent of public sector employees; this factor excepted, the benefits of social spending would be equitably shared. Basic health care, offered in part by the Social Security Institute of Costa Rica, does go preferentially to the poor, offsetting the concentration of higher education subsidies on upper income groups (Riboud 1990). □ A four-country survey of the elderly in Greater Buenos Aires, Colombia, Guatemala, and Panama shows that the elderly are no more poor than the general populations in which they live; pension payments are unnecessary for most of them (Durston 1990).

Brazil's SINPAS offers only partial coverage to the Brazilian population. All are, in principle, eligible for basic medical care (though the rural poor may find no public clinic near their homes); about half the work force are affiliates eligible for disability benefits (but fewer than 10 percent of rural workers hold the *carteira assinada*, a prerequisite to entitlement, compared

to 75 percent of manufacturing workers); survivors of urban affiliates qualify for pensions, but those of rural workers do not. Overall, access to benefits is skewed in much the same way as income. Public employees receive much more generous pension benefits, which can be considered as deferred compensation that substitutes for higher current private-sector incomes.

There is a danger that two distinct objectives for social security institutes can become confused: (1) That the institutes help address the income security needs of all persons, especially the poor, and (2) that the institutes provide risk sharing for income security for contributors on a strict basis of their actuariallydetermined payments and benefits. Large expenditures on social assistance programs in Brazil and Mexico, both of which allocated about 10 percent of their spending to programs for non-contributors, show that the first objective enjoys some priority when current demands against revenues permit such generosity.

But this question remains: Is a payroll tax the right way to finance a safety net for the



poor?

#### Who Needs Social Security?

The Latin American countries have the most unequal distributions of income in the world today (for comparative data see the World Development Report 1990, pages 236-237). Despite income levels considerably above those in Africa and Asia, there remains massive poverty, particularly in rural areas. Effective macroeconomic policies are designed to create environments in which growth can start again, and in which poverty can gradually diminish as a side-product of that growth. As a complement to the resumption of growth, some system of public support, call it a safety net, could raise current levels of living without destroying growth incentives.

Existing programs of social security institutes, with the notable exception of basic health care services financed by some of those institutes, do little to provide a safety net for the poor. Extension of the current system to cover the total population is infeasible in most countries because of the costliness of the current

Box 2.2 Who Benefits from Brazilian Social Security Spending?

Who receives the benefits of social security programs in Brazil? Other countries have sponsored surveys to see which groups benefit (Selowsky 1979 on Colombia and Meerman 1979 on Malaysia); Brazil has not, so the estimates here are preliminary. Figure 2.5 compares two distributions. The solid bars on the left show the income pyramid for Brazil. The bottom bar, for example, represents those 19 percent of Brazilians who live in households in which average income per household member falls below one-quarter of the minimum salary -- about US\$180 per household member in the year 1985 when the survey underlying these data was conducted. The next higher income group, 22 percent of Brazilians, received between US\$180 and US\$360 in annual income. Those in the highest income group -- 0.3 percent of Brazilians -- earned more than US\$14,400.





The distribution of benefits from social programs is shown by the bars on the right, divided between social security and seven other programs, which are aggregated into a single category. The largest single program by far is social security. Only 14 percent of the heads of households in the lowest income group were affiliates of the social security system, and they received only 1 percent of all social security benefits. For the two poorest groups, which account for 41 percent of the population, only 18 percent of the heads of household were social security affiliates. These two groups received only about 3 percent of the benefits paid out by social security and only 18 percent of benefits from all social programs.

package of benefits. In calculations based on programs as they existed in 1980, Mesa-Lago shows that extension to all persons could cost 39 percent of GDP in Ecuador, 21 percent in El Salvador, and more than 15 percent of GDP in Argentina, Colombia, and Peru (see Figure 2.6). At such high levels of absorption of total resources, spending for social benefits would

Guatemala, and Panama in 1986 show the following: Between 72 percent and 83 percent of persons aged 65 to 79 function as household heads or spouses and are not dependent members

Surveys conducted in Buenos Aires, Colombia,

The elderly are not necessarily needy.

probably deter prospects for growth.

of another's household. Nine out of ten portenos in this age group carry out the full range of daily tasks with no assistance. Income is distributed among the elderly no more unequally than it is among the young and middle-aged. The elderly are not a poverty group. Perversely, however, inequality is greater where social security systems are better developed -- in Greater Buenos Aires and Panama, as shown in the four-country study cited earlier. In Colombia and Guatemala, where social security systems are far less widespread in their coverage, a somewhat larger share of elderly households appear among the upper 40 percent of income-earning households. These

facts may suggest that the elderly there work because they must, whereas the elderly in Buenos Aires Province, Argentina, and Panama choose leisure and the lower income of a social security pension because they can (Durston 1990, page 15). These comparisons are consistent with the hypothesis that the moral hazard implicit in the social security contract may induce some among the elderly to work less than they would without social security. In a region that needs to raise aggregate productivity and savings, such outcomes ought to be avoided.

Recall, however, that a basic purpose of the social security institutes is to share risks. There might be a much more limited menu of risks that could be financed under social security, with the effect of reducing some of the worst threats to health, income, and life among all persons. Basic health care, minimum pension support during disability, when no alternatives for care by family members are available, and protection for survivors in the event of death of a breadwinner are valuable services, some of which may have to be offered. or at least regulated, by government to avoid adverse selection (see Akin and Griffin 1990). The manner of such risk sharing could operate



through a wage tax as a financing base, as is the case for most social security institutes today.

There is little relationship between this vision of comprehensive risk sharing to protect the poor, and social security institutes as they currently operate in most countries of the region for most of the work that they do. Exceptions are the promise of basic health services to all Brazilians who can reach a social security health post or center; the financing of basic rural health care in Mexico through IMSS/Solidaridad, the redefinition of functions and resultant extension of services to all by CCSS and the Ministry of Health in Costa Rica, and the rural social security program in Ecuador. Mexico provides an example of a country intent on addressing its poverty problem yet an estimated 21 percent of the population, most of them rural, lack access to publicly-funded basic health care (see Figure 2.7).

Fundamental restructuring, aimed at assuring limited but effective insurance against the risks most costly to the poor, will be required of virtually all social security institutes in the region if they are to be part of the solution of the problem of poverty. The following paragraphs describe reforms proposed for two countries, Argentina and Brazil.

Under discussion in Argentina are the following options:<sup>3</sup>

De-link pensions from wages, offer a basic stipend only, and facilitate private contractual savings institutions under public regulation, all aimed at providing a monthly benefit of about US\$100 to each of the 3.6 million persons qualifying because of age, disability, or widowhood, at an aggregate cost of 5.2 percent of GDP.

**Extend health insurance to the** quarter of the population without it, but limit services covered to basic health care and restrict the quantities of medical services available.

Most reform and restructuring proposals are characterized by a need to cut some of the benefits received now or anticipated by the middle-class affiliates of the social security institutes. Such reforms are very unpopular with these beneficiaries who constitute significant voting blocs in many countries. One way to address their concerns is to assure benefits to those now entitled to them by allocating general revenues to finance those benefits: the Chilean reform of 1986 provided for such assurances. Once freed of these historical obligations social security institutes can then reorder their priorities and dedicate resources to priority objectives, including provision of basic services for poor and vulnerable groups.

## **Some Brazilian Proposals**

Brazilian analysts have examined swaps that would permit purchasing more benefits for poverty groups by reducing unwarranted benefits for early retirement. Eighteen benefits are available to urban affiliates, whereas the



participants in the rural programs have access to only six. Rural affiliates make up 32 percent of the beneficiaries who receive pension and survivors' benefits, but they received, in 1983, only 15 percent of the value of benefits paid (de Azevedo 1984, page 9). Cutting early retirement benefits now and transferring the savings to pensions for uninsured rural workers would allow the Brazilian government to distribute these transfer payments more equitably without raising social contributions.

Early retirement benefit costs are projected to rise from 4.9 percent of the salary base in 1985 to between 6 percent and 8 percent of the salary base in the year 2000. The costs of disability retirement will rise from 2.9 percent of the salary base in 1985 to between 3.9 percent and 6.2 percent of the salary base in the year 2000 (World Bank 1988b). Eligibility for this important benefit could be carefully monitored to avoid fraudulent applications. In a simulation study, three possible changes in early retirement benefits were examined: limiting early retirement to persons 55 years of age or older; eliminating altogether early retirement based on time of service, and reducing gradually the entitlements of early retirees. If introduced in 1987, the second option would have produced large savings by the year 2000, reducing total benefits from 21 percent to 15 percent of the wage base. The other options for reducing early retirement benefits would have correspondingly less effect on system costs in that they provide for only partial or gradual reduction of the benefit. This savings of six percentage points of the wage base could be used to pay the cost of extending minimum benefits to all rural workers.

Brazil's rural population is projected to decline from 38 million in 1980 to 35 million in the year 2000. The rural work force will remain between 14 million and 15 million, whereas the number of rural beneficiaries will rise from 2.5 million in 1980 to 6 million in the year 2000. Alternative growth scenarios suggest that the cost of benefits, even for this larger group, will not exceed 3.4 percent of the urban wage bill subject to social security taxes. Compare this 3.4 percent of the wage bill to the potential 6 percent of the wage bill that could be saved from cuts in early retirement benefits. Doubling rural benefits, by extending minimum coverage to those not now eligible, could be financed from the saving in early retirement benefits. Capping the efficiency loss due to moral hazard could finance a much more equitable system and still save money.

#### **Options for the World Bank**

Among its Programs of Special Emphasis is the World Bank's focus on poverty alleviation. One option for the Bank is to include objectives of social security institutes in its policy dialogue about poverty alleviation. Except for a few countries of the region, country economists and officers do not have enough information about social security institutes, and how they could be restructured to aid the task of poverty alleviation, to include a consideration of them in the dialogue. Except for the studies in Brazil, and those only recently begun in Mexico, there is an inadequate basis for recommendations to governments that could help them use social security institutes for poverty reduction. A first step will be to include social security analyses more explicitly in country economic memoranda and country strategy papers. In its dialogue, the Bank could support those examples, some of which are cited above, of benefit restructuring aimed at targeting transfers for basic security needs.

Social security institutes will never be able to serve the needs of the poor if they continue to promise 70 percent or more replacement of wages during retirement and disability. But if the benefits offered by these institutes were reduced to, perhaps, 40 percent of the basic urban wage, then such benefits could be extended to poverty groups as well as to contributing workers.<sup>4</sup> Similarly, health-care benefits could be restricted to basic health services, with institutes financing only those services that could be afforded for all persons, not just the lucky few. These changes would represent a significant change in the way of doing business for most social security institutes in the region. The Bank could facilitate that change as part of its support to countries seeking to restructure and adjust basic institutions so that they can better serve objectives of growth and equity.

A starting point for such a dialogue is the unbundling of the many different services offered by social security institutes into those that could be extended to the poor and those that are affordable only by middle-income groups. Basic income security at a third of the basic wage probably is affordable for all; full replacement of income certainly is not. Provision of basic health care services, with financing by prepayment through social insurance probably is affordable for all; hightechnology medicine based in sophisticated hospitals probably is not. The Bank's policy dialogue could help governments make some of the difficult choices between these extremes. And because that dialogue is an ongoing

process, it can help inform the continuing process of choice as income levels change, as society's objectives evolve with respect, for example, to the age of retirement or the role of women in the labor force, and as technology alters the efficacy and costliness of medical techniques.
Chapter 3. Health Care under Social Security

The financing and provision of health care services are the main activities of many social security institutes in Latin America. The share of institutes' spending allocated to health care and maternity services is over 60 percent for Colombia, Costa Rica, El Salvador, Honduras, Mexico, Dominican Republic, and Venezuela, and it is over a quarter of institute spending in many other countries (see Figure 3.1). The health services delivered are provided on a far more equitable basis than are pension benefits. This side of the institutes' activity may thus be a particularly sound base from which to pursue improvements that would improve overall efficiency and equity.





Such improvements could build on impressive performances in delivering good quality care to millions of persons.

these Despite accomplishments, it is widely acknowledged that health care under social security is often inefficient and could certainly be more equitable in many countries (see Box 3.1 on page 23). An examination of geographic inequalities in 11 countries shows that none of them offers to the poorest province even half what the richest has in terms of population coverage by social security, physicians or hospital beds per thousand population (see Figure 3.2). Perhaps because of the dominant role of physicians, many of whom prefer use of the latest technology, often without respect to cost, there has also emerged a dependence on costly, high-technology medicine in association with social security institutes. This major issue is different from equity per se in that it would persist and grow as a problem of high costs even if equal services were available to all.

### **Dual Government Health Systems**

With current dual health systems in most countries (Costa Rica and Chile offer partial exceptions), social security institutes implicitly increase, rather than diminish, inequalities in the availability of health care. In Colombia in 1980, for example, the social security institute used 62 percent of all public health spending (the remaining 38 percent passed through the Ministry of Health) to benefit but 18 percent of the Colombian population. The Dominican Republic and Ecuador were almost equally inequitable in their treatment of affiliates and the uninsured; Costa Rica, Panama, and Peru all had a closer balance between spending for health

care among the two groups (see Figure 3.3). There is good reason to believe that *less* should be spent on health care for social security affiliates as they work in the modern sector, are below the age at which infirmity and high health costs begin, and in many countries their spouses and children are still not included. These findings suggest the need for reform to reduce the inequalities associated with dual systems.

As in the industrial countries, health-care spending has grown as a share of GDP in the past quarter century, and many governments cannot readily afford to devote so much of their resources to health care. Thus there is a continuing search among health economists for means to limit health care spending without reducing, too much, the quality of health services. This search has led to examination of payments systems that offer the wrong incentives; third-party arrangements that relieve the patient-doctor relationship of any patient concern about cost; institutional links between central and local governments and the potential advantages of decentralized decision-making, and consideration of HMOs, group medicine, and other mechanisms that can encourage providers to keep costs down.

For example, the prepayment systems of social security offer an excellent way to finance health services for affiliates, but the system provides no effective restraint on demand, nor are there incentives for suppliers to moderate their offer of services since social security institutes pay the bills.

In several countries, Brazil and Costa Rica are leading examples, governments have taken steps to rationalize health care services by integrating social security facilities into systems



#### Box 3.1 Brazilian Health Services

Public health spending had a cost to governments (federal, state and local) of about US\$44 per person in 1986, a subsidy spread unequally among regions, families, and persons. INAMPS spent twice as much per capita in Southeast as in Northeast Brazil. Northeasterners received only half as many medical consultations per capita as Southeasterners in 1985; 1 in 10 Paulistas receives some form of health care each year, whereas only 1 Northeasterner in 17 receives care.

#### Public Health Care Benefits and Beneficiary Groups, 1986

Benefit	Beneficiary Group	Number of Beneficiaries (thousands)	Expenditures (millions of US\$)	Spending Per Beneficiary (US\$)
All Government Health Services	Brazilians	135,000	5,898	44
Social Security - Southeast	Southeast Residents	58,000	1,838	32
Social Security - Northeast	Northeast Residents	40,000	587	15
Hospitals, Public	Public Hospital Patients	1,485	669	451
Hospitals, Privata	Private Hospital Patients	12,015	1,546	129

Source: World Bank 1989a

Curative care is emphasized; hospital patients accounted for 40 percent or more of total spending. (Data were not available on hospital spending by state and local governments.) The excellent care available in the outstanding university hospitals cost an average of US\$450 per patient although only 1 patient in 10 was lucky enough to have that care; those served in private hospitals received care at a cost of US\$130 on average. Anecdotal evidence suggests that the best care goes to middle class groups who have connections to physicians through family and friendship. Upper income groups are also the principal beneficiaries of tax deductions for health care. The well-to-do are adept at obtaining high technology medical care and a university education through the public sector.

The Brazilian medical-hospital system offers a number of services at high cost for a few patients. These include renal dialysis, coronary bypass operations, and intensive-care units. Brazil's government spent more in 1981 on some 12,000 high-cost patients receiving these 3 types of services than on the sum of basic health services and disease control meant to serve the 40 million people of Northeast Brazil.

Were health care a tiny corner of the economy it would not command attention; in fact, however, the value of health services is already half that of agriculture in Brazil. If Brazil emulates the pattern of developed countries, health services will exceed farm output early in the twenty-first century. It may then be a dynamic service sector actively contributing to Brazilian development, or it may be a drag on society unable to achieve health objectives. Productive or feeble, it is almost certain to be large.

operated by health ministries and secretariats. These sectors promise to improve efficiency (eliminating duplication, achieving economies of scale) and equity (equal access by all groups to facilities). There are as yet no analyses of the benefits realized from these managerial changes. The Bank has supported administrative changes in these and other countries.

In Argentina, the equity problem is exacerbated by inequalities between services offered by the more than three hundred separate health-care social funds; in Brazil, a solution is being sought in the complete integration of social security health care and the state health secretariats. Costa Rica has virtually solved the problem -- and achieved dramatic increases in life expectancy and impressive declines in infant mortality -- by integrating actions of its ministry of health and the Caja Costarricense de Seguro Social in the delivery of health services.

### **Options for the World Bank**

Given the enthusiasm in many LAC region countries for integration and decentralization, the Bank could expand its efforts to encourage health management improvements. Sector work could be extended to additional countries, and the Bank could support the costs of achieving integration and decentralization if they are justified by improved efficiency and equity.

Because of its sector work and lending operations in health and population, the World Bank has had a closer involvement with health care under social security than with pension benefits offered by the institutes. Nonetheless, with the exception of structural adjustment loans in Chile and Costa Rica, which provided for reforms of social security and health care services, there has been no close linkage between Bank operations and the institutes in In Brazil, for example, most countries. INAMPS agreed to fund a share of incremental recurrent costs of the Sao Paulo basic health project signed in 1984, but the loan agreement was drawn up between the Bank and the federal and state governments without including the social security institute. It may now be timely to go a further step and to seek more explicit links to social security institutes.

Such links were resisted in the past on two grounds. From the side of the borrowers, the social security institutes often have ample financial resources from proceeds of the payroll tax, and they even can borrow easily on commercial terms. Medical supply houses in the developed countries welcome the chance to sell them high-technology equipment, and export credits often make the terms attractive -- but for the purchase of technologies that work against sector efficiency and equity. From the side of the World Bank, staff work pointed to the need to strengthen basic health care in ministries of health. Social security institutes were considered usually as candidates for merger with

public health services (see sector studies of Brazil and Colombia) but not as potential borrowers. The result has been that the institutes survived the crisis of the 1980s in somewhat better condition than ministries of health in most countries, because the institutes have an earmarked payroll tax as their financial base, yet the Bank has not advanced sufficiently in its dialogue with the managers of those institutes, most of whom operate independently of central government oversight, on reallocation of resources toward primary care and away from high-technology care.

It now may be timely to intensify dialogue with the institutes. The growing demands for efficiency and equity make it progressively less acceptable that social security institutes absorb so many financial resources to finance services that the beneficiaries could pay for themselves. Institute managers themselves have grown conscious of the need for reform and restructuring. On the side of the Bank, it has become clear in some countries at least that reallocation within sectors -- from hospitals to health posts in this case -- is an essential part of sector dialogue and lending objectives.

In such countries as Argentina, Bolivia, Chile, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Honduras, Mexico, and Panama, health sector work and lending operations could be expanded to explicitly include social security institutes. As in the case of Brazil, where a policy dialogue about decentralization (placing responsibility for service delivery at state and local levels) and unification (merger of the health ministry and INAMPS) has produced positive results, other countries need to reexamine their current arrangements and seek new ones that increase efficiency and equity. The role of the Bank will be to support change and facilitate it with analyses and lending operations.

## Chapter 4. Cost and Efficiency in Social Security Institutes

Serving millions of people with health care and risk insurance, social security institutes are among the largest organizations in Latin America. Previous analyses have emphasized the large share of GDP in the through-put of social security institutes in Latin America; Brazil's SINPAS (Sistema Nacional de Previdencia e Assistencia Social) is the largest of these.<sup>5</sup> In the Southern Cone countries, the through-put of social security systems exceeds the value of agricultural production. Size and growth have not, unfortunately, yielded This chapter describes diverse efficiency. sources of inefficiency, including high administration costs, excessive benefits, use of public funds to produce private goods, and poor management of investment portfolios.

Administration costs as a share of expenditures range from only 3 percent in

Argentina to 15 percent and more for Honduras. Mexico. Dominican Republic, Trinidad and Tobago, and Venezuela. Jamaica manages its social security system, which does not offer health care services, with less than one employee for each thousand affiliates, but Costa Rica, Ecuador, El Salvador, Panama, and Dominican Republic all require more than ten employees per thousand affiliates (Figure 4.1 and Annex Tables 15 and 29). The United States Social Security Administration does its work with less than 0.5 percent administrative costs. These wide differences suggest that many institutes have ample room to achieve greater efficiency.

Efficiency must be viewed, also, from a broader perspective implicit in the question, Do the benefits provided by social security achieve their objectives, or do they, instead, cause overall inefficiencies in the economic system? Some countries -- Brazil is the main example -offer retirement benefits for time of service without regard to age. Some workers retire before age 45; they may work at different jobs, but it would be hard to deny that encouragement of such retirements can reduce worker productivity. Most institutes provide more generous retirement benefits than do the industrial countries; these benefits may also undermine work incentives and reduce productivity. Perhaps because legally-mandated benefits are so generous, the authorities in Argentina have managed, by delaying benefit payments and cost-of-living adjustments, to keep



actual paid benefits at less than half the level required by law. Inflation permits similar *de facto* benefit cuts in other countries as well. These savings come at the cost of undermining members' confidence in the system and can thus encourage tax evasion, a major problem.

Some countries offer easy conditions to qualify for benefits and very high replacement rates of pensions as a percentage of base salary. The most extreme cases are Argentina, Brazil,

Panama, Uruguay and Costa Rica (see Figure 4.2). Recall that in many developed countries a replacement rate nearer to 40 percent is regarded as an adequate retirement stipend. It would not be inappropriate for lowerincome countries to provide even less, given their resource limitations. It is difficult to see why such generous benefits as shown in Figure 4.2 are necessary for the objective of providing a basic income in retirement or for disability.

# Privatization, Efficiency and Equity

Goods and services have economic characteristics that help define the relative roles of governments and private markets in allocating and paying for them. Some goods and services are completely consumed by the person buying them so that other consumers can be excluded from consuming them unless they buy the

goods for themselves. Most acute curative health services fall into this category. Private markets tend to allocate such goods and services efficiently. Other goods and services are not completely consumed by the person who pays for them, or it is not sensible to exclude nonpaying consumers from the benefits. Your vaccination benefits me as it reduces the chance of communicable disease spreading through the community, thus you are not able to consume personally all of the benefits of purchasing the vaccination, and I get benefits that I do not pay for. If we live in the same community, and you pay to eliminate an entire disease vector, such as malaria-carrying mosquitos, I benefit at no additional cost. I could be excluded from the benefit by being forced to live elsewhere, but that makes little sense because, at the margin, my benefits are free once you eliminate the mosquitos for yourself. Private markets tend to produce too few vaccinations and too little



malaria control as a result of these characteristics; simply put, individuals have too strong an incentive to free ride on their neighbors. Governments must step in to correct these problems, which they often try to do by providing free goods and services. Carefully considered policies would strike a balance between the necessity of public subsidies and consumers' willingness to pay for such services as vaccinations or control of mosquitos. Under most circumstances, in contrast, there is no need for governments to provide pure private goods. An important exception is the special needs of the poor. Low-income groups may not be able to acquire the basic private goods they need to guarantee a minimum level of living and, especially, development of their children.

A related market problem in developing countries is a lack of markets for many types of risk and poor development of financial markets The failure stems from basic in general. characteristics of poorer countries - low. irregular incomes; high administrative costs, intermittent employment, and much employment outside of the market economy. Although small risk-pooling arrangements are common, such as large families or close-knit communities, these institutions are inferior to large, diverse groups sharing risks through financial institutions. Governments may have a role to play in creating these institutions when they are poorly developed in the private sector.

The development of social security institutions through government agencies has brought many benefits to the recipients by reducing financial and health risks they and their families must bear. However, the systems pay for many goods that have no external benefits, carry little financial risk if purchased in private markets, and are readily available. Basic retirement benefits in a fully funded system, for example, make considerable sense from the standpoint of risk reduction and because they impose no external costs across generations. Each generation pays for its own retirement benefits and sets those benefits at a level it can afford. In pay-as-you go systems, basic retirement benefits make sense on risk reduction grounds and as a social contract across generations to provide a basic level of support for older citizens. However, generous retirement benefits in a pay-as-you-go system are simply a transfer to the recipient that must be justified on equity grounds.6

Basic health care and sanitation make a healthy environment for everyone; your heart

bypass operation is good for you, but it raises my tax rates if government pays for it. Your subsidized schooling to receive a medical school degree may help me if there are not enough physicians, but will it help enough to justify my paying for part of it with tax money? This last example illustrates the fact that whether goods are public or private is a matter of degree, affected by time and place. There will be no simple guides to what is public and what is private in many cases. What can be said is that governments will best serve if they give greatest emphasis to goods characterized by strong external benefits and only secondarily are concerned with strictly private goods. Most institutes could save money and improve their efficiency by limiting both pension and healthcare spending to those goods and services that private markets fail adequately to provide.

# Inadequate Returns on Portfolio Investments

In a survey of investment portfolio performance of eight social security institutes, Mesa-Lago found that real yields were positive and satisfactory in the 1980s only for the Chilean system, which registered a real rate of return on assets of 13.8 percent. There were small positive returns for provident funds in the Bahamas and Barbados, but results for Costa Rica, Ecuador, Jamaica, Mexico, and Peru were all decidedly negative (see Figure 4.3).

This poor performance differs from earlier experience for some institutes. Ecuador's institute, for example, generated 17 percent to 28 percent of all revenues from its portfolio over a score of years beginning in 1965, and Panama produced about 10 percent of revenues from its portfolio (see Figure 4.4 for recent experience for other countries). These cases are exceptional, but they demonstrate that effective management could produce satisfactory results.

Inflation and insistence by governments that social security funds invest in government



paper were found by Mesa-Lago to be the basic causes of poor returns. These results confirm that the creation of portfolios for social security institutes will be sound only in those countries committed to economic stabilization and willing to allow the institutes to manage their resources for a reasonable rate of return.

### **Options for the World Bank**

Social security institutes use payroll tax resources to finance services that might alternatively be financed by private households and firms. Some public resources could be saved, with no loss in terms of social services received by households, by encouraging greater direct household purchase or cofinancing of such social services as retirement and dependents' insurance and health care beyond the basic services that benefit the community as a whole. Because public spending may crowd out or substitute for private spending for the same services, interrelations between public and private spending cannot be ignored. Analysis of a Peruvian data set demonstrates that social security payments for health care and pension benefits substitute for and reduce the transfers that households would make among themselves, from middle-aged children to their elderly parents in the typical case, and hence soak up government's limited taxing power without yielding net improvements in welfare (Cox and Jimenez 1990).

Bank economic and sector work could review pension benefits to see whether a lower replacement rate would be feasible. Further analysis could determine whether reduced early retirement rights and less generous pensions for upper income

groups could open a financial wedge to pay for minimum rural benefits to achieve greater equity and efficiency. These choices can be examined within a framework of options that would consider their equity and efficiency dimensions.

Social security benefits are too generous in principle and hence, in many countries, honored only in the breach (see the discussion in



Chapter 3 above). In some countries, institutes seek fully to replace income, and they encourage early retirement at an age when many workers are most productive. The benefits package creates incentives for people to retire or to declare themselves physically incapacitated, despite the fact that social policy generally aims to encourage higher productivity. High benefits go preferentially to those with higher income even though contributions are capped and fall well short of paying the costs of the benefits received. The integrity of the system and the confidence of the elderly is then undermined by the institutes' failure to pay the benefits mandated by law. These facts taken together suggest the need for a reform of social security benefits.

Institutes could offer *basic* health care benefits under a standard package, then permit private insurance firms to sell additional insurance covering other services. Other options are considered in the Bank policy study, <u>Financing Health Care in Developing Countries</u>. Similarly, pension, survivor, and disability benefits could be reduced to a basic, credible, and sustainable stipend that tax payments can support. Additional risk insurance could be provided by the private sector under regulations that would assure fairness.

Bank staff have recognized for some time that investment policies imposed on social security institutes have the effect of hiding deficits and falsely reducing the cost of government borrowing by decapitalizing pension Within the framework of a funds. comprehensive review of the impact of social security institutes on economic activity, these faults in the system could now be addressed. As in other sectors, analyses need only point to acceptable practices as a basis for reform and restructuring. The purpose of pension funds is to finance future benefits, and the best way to do that is to secure the best possible rate of return to the portfolio's assets. This conclusion emerged after considerable discussion among Bank staff in a December 1989 seminar. It provides a sound basis for policy dialogue on this topic.

# **Chapter 5.** Actuarial Imbalance

The actuarial imbalance will be a cause of future problems for social security institutes in Argentina and Uruguay, where current deficits were typical of the early and middle 1980s. Their problems are a foretaste of what other governments can anticipate as their populations pass through the demographic transition. An actuarial balance is the calculation of the present value of the stream of expected future revenues and expenditures. A private insurance system is in balance if it could in principle liquidate its assets and pay off all its Social security institutes differ liabilities. fundamentally from private insurance companies in that they enjoy the support of their sponsoring governments, which accept the obligations of the institutes themselves, and hence are ultimately responsible to pay all legitimate benefit claims.

Actuarial imbalance in the case of these institutes refers instead to the imbalance that can

exist between revenues, at current and likely future rates of wage taxation drawing from the affiliated population, and expenditures for the benefit of that population. Governments can raise wage taxes. use alternative revenue sources to finance benefits, reduce benefits, and borrow from the future or other programs, financing benefits with an inflation tax. An actuarial imbalance would thus seem correctable by a number of devices. Raising payroll taxes, however, drives workers to the informal sector, and using other revenue sources undermines the principle that workers are paying for their benefits. Borrowing causes

inflation and macroeconomic instability. Thus governments and institutes have grown to be tightly constrained during the 1980s and now find the attractive approaches to closing an actuarial deficit to be few.

### **Demographic Change**

Underlying demographics, which include birth-rate declines and population aging, combined with a shrinking pool of potential additions to working groups who can contribute to institutes from current salaries, together set the stage for an eventual crisis. Pension payments will expand yet worker contributions may actually decline. The problem is still in the future for Mexico, where less than 10 percent of institutes' expenditures pay for pension benefits today; it is more immediate in Brazil, where such payments constituted up to 80 percent of social security expenditures in the 1980s.



There are striking differences among countries in the likely evolution of dependency ratios. Consider, for example, the changing projected ratio of working-age population to the elderly, an imperfect indicator of the burden on the economy of pension benefit payments (see Figure 5.1). The burden of the elderly in Argentina will grow far less, from a ratio of 26.3 percent in 1990 to 28.6 percent in 2020, than it will in Brazil, 13.8 percent to 21.5 percent, and Mexico, 11.9 percent to 16.6 percent, over the same period. The actuarial implications emerging from this comparison suggest that Argentina is already reaching the peak of its financing problem with retirement benefits (the peak will become a plateau), whereas Brazil and Mexico, with their more youthful populations, face serious problems ahead.

# **Options for the World Bank**

The unfunded obligations of social security institutes, if these are understood in the sense suggested above, represent an obligation of

governments analogous to internal debt. Financing these obligations does not pose the same problems as external debt, but the credibility of government stabilization policies may be at stake as pension obligations grow in the future.

A first step for the Bank is to develop much more explicit knowledge about these obligations; given the parallel to internal debt, these topics should perhaps be examined together as part of any forward-looking country economic work. The analyses of scenarios for Brazil's social security obligations, with projections in some cases to 2020, offer one possible model for such work in the future (see Annex Tables 27a, 27b, 28a, and 28b).

### Chapter 6. Macroeconomic Balance

Social security system deficits can undermine fiscal balance and macroeconomic planning for adjustment. This review suggests that deficits are important in selected countries, such as Argentina and Uruguay, and were addressed by reform in Chile, but are not yet salient in most. In several countries of the region, social security expenditures and revenues, as well as the gap that could emerge between them in any given period, are large enough to carry implications for macroeconomic policy. Expenditures, as a percentage of both GDP and consolidated central government expenditures, appear in Annex Tables 3, 4, 24, 27, 28, 32, and 39. These figures suggest that for the countries considered here the resources passing through the social security institutes are large relative to both total economic activity, as measured by GDP, and government spending.

# Selected Experiences in the Region

#### The Chilean Experiment

Chile is the one country in the region that has tried to confront the serious macroeconomic implications of imbalance between social security expenditures and revenues by means of overall reform. In 1981, when social security expenditures, primarily for retirement pensions and disability payments, constituted about 12 percent of GDP and over a quarter of central government revenues, the government privatized important parts of the system, with pensions to be administered by private corporations and health-care services to be operated partly by government, in a decentralized fashion, and partly by private health-care organizations.

The treasury continues to subsidize the deficits related to the old pension system and supports welfare pensions, unemployment compensation, and family allowances, which together cost 8.9 percent of GDP in 1986 (Mesa-Lago 1989, page 37). Recent projections suggest that the Chilean government will continue to pay over four percent of GDP to the end of this century, and beyond, to support pension obligations (World Bank 1987b). Costly though this approach might be, it was regarded as preferable to incurring still further obligations that might lead from insolvency for the pension system to virtual bankruptcy of the federal treasury because of unpayable obligations to pensioners.

Other countries in the region have not yet undertaken the kind of fundamental reforms that began in 1986 in Chile. Their institutes that cover private-sector employees continue to offer schemes with both defined contributions and defined benefits that, as a consequence, may result in a gap between the two that must be financed from public revenues other than payroll taxes. It is the difficulty in financing the gap that creates the problem of macroeconomic balance. As suggested in the discussion of several countries below, the potential for deficits exceeding a percentage point or more of GDP already exists in these countries, and the problem will grow in the 1990s (see Figure 6.1 and Annex Table 7 on deficits through 1983).

### The Pay-As-You-Go Approach

All the social security institutes in the countries listed in Table 1.1 (Chile is an exception since the 1986 reforms) try to operate

on a pay-as-you-go basis, that is, they try in aggregate to balance each year's revenues with expenditures. As long as such an annual balance is achieved, social security institutes will present no unexpected deficits that cause macroeconomic problems. Note, however, that in the 1970s several institutes in the region managed to generate surpluses that added several percentage points of GDP to national savings. Those have long since surpluses disappeared. Today's worker affiliates of social security institutes in Brazil, Costa Rica, and Uruguay barely generate enough revenues to pay for their health care benefits and a combination of pensions and health care for retired persons. Brazil's

system failed to achieve such balance in the early 1980s, and the government responded by raising employer contributions significantly. From surplus and savings in the 1960s and 1970s, all these countries entered an era of crisis in the 1980s during which it has barely been possible to cover benefit payments and health care costs with current revenues. Federal treasuries have filled the gap. An issue for macroeconomic planning is whether this gap is going to become a permanent feature for which planning must begin at once. A brief review of the current situation, based on country studies, suggests that the problem of fiscal balance will grow more severe unless systemic reform reduces the potential obligations of federal treasuries.

#### Argentina

Argentina's three pension systems, covering, respectively, government employees, workers in manufacturing and commerce, and self-employed workers, faced a deficit problem in the crisis of the early 1980s; the solution was to finance over 40 percent of the benefits paid in those years out of general treasury revenues (Isuani 1989). More recently, the Argentine



government has been allocating a tax on fuels, equivalent to 1.5 percent of GDP, to pay part of current retirement benefits, despite the fact that the average pension payment has been compressed from around 60 percent of the average wage in the early 1980s to less than 40 percent in 1986 and 1987, with all indications that pensions had still not recovered at the end of the 1980s (Isuani 1989). There is already so much avoidance of the wage taxes that pay for social security that tax increases only have the effect of driving more workers into the informal sector. Nearly 19 percent of all Argentines will be eligible for pension and related benefits in 1990 and there will be about 2.4 workers obligated to pay wage taxes to finance the benefits of each retiree. But because of the potential for evasion, even fewer workers can be expected to contribute to pay for benefits (Isuani 1989, pages 29-31). Further recourse to general revenues or special, additional taxes may be inevitable to maintain benefit payments. If Argentine courts rule that pension payments must be returned to the legally-prescribed levels. which is about double current pension payments in real terms, then the financing problem that faces the Argentine treasury will be graver still.

#### Brazil

Brazilian authorities closed a potentially large deficit in 1986 by introducing a number of strict cost control measures: (1) The share of system revenues allocated to health care was cut from over 30 percent to under 20 percent, principally by reducing hospital admissions for elective surgery; (2) administrative authorities intensified their review of applications for benefits and effectively slowed the review process, and (3) social security officials reviewed with greater care applications for disability and early retirement to assure that all conditions were met before beginning to disburse benefits. A projected deficit for 1986, estimated at nearly two percent of GDP in the middle of 1985, never materialized because of these, and other, measures that restricted benefit payments enough to balance revenues and expenditures.

Brazil's new constitution, enacted 5 October 1988, and several mandated administrative changes, some of which are still to be enacted, provide for several kinds of benefit enhancements that will be difficult to finance with existing resources (de Oliveira, Beltrao and LeGrand 1989, pages 3-5). The

effect of the reforms is to increase expenditures substantially; by 1995, the reforms would increase expenditures by 80 percent to 120 percent relative to a baseline, preconstitution scenario. Increasing both the minimum wage and the benefits package, as prescribed in legislation implementing the provision of the new constitution, would increase projected benefit distributions in 1995 from around 4.5 percent of GDP in the late 1980s, to between 8 percent and 14 percent of GDP. The gap between expenditures and revenues is projected then to be 3.5 percent to 4.5 percent of GDP, i.e., a gap almost equal to social security expenditures in 1988 (see Figure 6.2, and Annex Tables 27 and 28). Even

under an alternative assumption of no increase in the minimum wage, a small deficit in 1990 would grow to about one percent of GDP by the year 2000, and to cover that deficit with further wage taxes would require a 40 percent increase in the urban payroll tax. The result would be even further evasion as more workers move to the informal sector of the economy, with all the attendant costs in terms of lower labor efficiency and productivity. These projections may be conservative because they assume that legislated benefits remain the same while revenues increase.

#### **Costa Rica**

Thanks in part to an effective social security program, health coverage grew from 15 percent of the population in 1960 to 93 percent by 1990. The infant mortality rate fell from 70 to 14 deaths per thousand live births, and life expectancy rose from under sixty to over seventy-three years. One way Costa Ricans paid for these impressive gains was that social security spending, especially for health care, multiplied almost five times as a percentage of GDP. Today, over 60 percent of government



spending in Costa Rica goes to the social sectors, and social security itself is responsible for about one-fifth of government spending, with most of that devoted to health care (Mesa-Lago 1990, page 44, and G. Miranda lecture, 1 Mar 90). The Costa Rican system enjoyed surpluses in the 1970s that turned into a small deficit in 1981. As it was in Brazil, this deficit was eliminated by a payroll tax increase. Actuarial projections done in 1985 and 1987 suggested that by the early 1990s, deficits would again appear. The Costa Rican Congress is currently studying possible legal changes that would move the system toward a defined-contribution arrangement for pension benefits.

Because such a large share of spending by the Costa Rican Social Security Institute (CCSS) is devoted to health-care costs (more than 70 percent in 1987), the greatest risks to fiscal balance in this system come from the high costs of curative health care, rather than from pension and retirement benefits. These risks have been addressed by intensive scrutiny of spending for hospital care, renewed emphasis on preventive and primary care, and review of all opportunities to cut costs for health services.

As part of a World Bank structural adjustment loan and related technical assistance loan in 1986, CCSS tightened its approach to cost controls by privatizing some ancillary services (lenses for vision correction, hospital laundry services) and improving occupancy rates. The number of hospital beds has been held constant in the score of years since 1970 and occupancy rates have nearly doubled. Over the decade of the 1980s, CCSS was able to cut the share of its health spending for hospital care from 60 percent to 53 percent.<sup>7</sup> The effectiveness of that effort has had a positive result in damping a tendency toward fiscal imbalance that would have arisen already without stringent cost controls. Compared to Argentina, Brazil, and Uruguay, Costa Rica, as a result of these efforts, appears to have a less immediate problem of macroeconomic balance.

Other countries in the region, with less mature social security systems, younger populations, and slower growth of the dependent elderly, do not yet face an immediate problem of macroeconomic balance. Mexico, for example, spent but 2 percent of GDP through its social security institutes, IMSS and ISSSTE, in 1986. These institutes, when combined with the Secretariat of Health, saw their share in GDP compressed from over 4.6 percent in 1977 to around 2 percent by 1987, demonstrating that health-care costs may be easier to cut during economic crisis than pension benefits, which were less than 5 percent of IMSS outlays through 1985 (see Annex Tables 37, 39). Other countries, Honduras and Venezuela among them, have managed to limit program coverage to small enough segments of the population that pension benefit obligations do not pose an immediate threat to macroeconomic halance.

### **Options for the World Bank**

The federal governments of the countries listed in Table 1.1 have a residual obligation to pay for any differences that arise between the contributions their social security institutes receive and the payments they are obligated to make to beneficiaries or, more broadly, the services of health care those institutes decide to offer to affiliates.

The ministries of finance, obligated to guide overall economic policy, have inadequate information from these institutes on which to base their macroeconomic policies since the institutes can become major factors in excess outlays. A first step is thus to assure that each government's principal economic decisionmaking authorities be fully informed on the near, medium, and long-term implications for macroeconomic balance of their social security institutes.

Full information will require much better data about costs, likely expenditures, pension obligations, health care benefits, and a host of other factors that affect institute revenues and expenditures. Among the countries listed above, only Chile and perhaps Uruguay provide adequate information to central decision-making authorities. Ministries of finance in the other countries operate in a virtual information vacuum on such matters as the actuarial balance, options for cost control for medical spending, flows between institutes and ministry facilities that pay for, or fail to pay for, services rendered to social security affiliates, and non-essential spending for recreational facilities, social assistance, and other programs that are not mandated benefits. The following additional actions should be considered:

Develop financial plans for at least five years for institute revenues and expenditures;

Develop sound actuarial studies that trace future obligations and revenues to assess sustainability of benefit programs;

□ Identify opportunities for cost reductions where expenditures are excessive.

### **Chapter 7. Microeconomic Distortions**

References to the following microeconomic issues, all of which involve distortions in behavior by firms, workers, retirees, and consumers of medical care, have been made throughout this report. The issues include: (1) the tax on labor biases the modern manufacturing sector toward capital-intensive technologies and encourages workers and enterprises to avoid or evade the taxes; (2) poorly designed benefit programs create moral hazard; and (3) public contractual savings schemes limit the development of capital markets by crowding out private insurance and interhousehold gifts aimed at providing support to the sick and elderly. Moral hazard has been discussed adequately in the appropriate contexts. This chapter contains a more explicit discussion of the other two issues.

# Economic Distortions Caused by the Payroll Tax

The tax on labor associated with social security can be analyzed in the usual partial equilibrium setup by showing the demand for and supply of labor in terms of hours of work and the wage rate, as in Figure 7.1. Without the tax, the equilibrium use of labor and the market-clearing wage are determined by the intersection of the "Supply of labor" schedule, which is determined by workers' preferences for labor and leisure, and the "Demand for labor without tax" schedule, which is a function of the marginal product of The intersection  $(T_m)$ labor.

corresponds to  $Q_m$  hours worked at the market clearing wage of  $W_m$ .

A payroll tax is an ad valorem, or percentage, tax on the wage, which rotates downward the demand schedule that workers face. This is shown in Figure 7.1 by the "Demand for labor with tax" schedule. After the payroll tax is imposed, the new market equilibrium is at  $T_1$ , corresponding to a gross wage  $W_{g}$ , a net wage  $W_{n}$ , and hours of work  $Q_{t}$ . The absolute amount of the tax per hour of work is  $T_1T_2$  (or the difference between  $W_g$  and  $W_n$ ). The percentage rate of the tax is  $T_1T_2/Q_tT_2$ . As drawn, the tax rate is about 37 percent. As the wage rises, the same percentage tax rate corresponds to a larger absolute amount of tax on each hour, which is why the demand curve rotates instead of making a parallel shift.



Why does the supply curve remain unchanged while the demand curve rotates? Workers' desire for work relative to leisure, which is a primary determinant of labor supply, does not change, but the offered wage effectively falls. Employers pay the pretax wage,  $W_g$ , the social security institute takes its bite,  $T_1T_2$ , and the worker is left with  $W_n$ . The worker makes a decision about hours to work based on  $W_n$ , not  $W_g$ .

Who bears the burden of the tax? Given the demand and supply schedules in Figure 7.1, the burden of the tax is shared about equally between the firm and the worker. After the tax is imposed, employers are actually paying a higher wage, and workers are receiving a lower wage than before the tax. The price of labor has risen for the firm from  $W_m$  to  $W_g$  and the wage received by the worker has fallen from W<sub>m</sub> to W<sub>n</sub>. Note that this distribution of the burden is unaffected by whether the tax is assessed by law on the employer or the employee; as long as the tax is on labor, its burden will be distributed as shown. Naturally some of this burden will find its way into product prices and the return to capital; where it goes depends on elasticities in those other markets. However, economists generally agree that the supply of labor is relatively inelastic with respect to the wage, so it is commonly assumed that the burden of the payroll tax falls primarily on labor.

The shaded areas in the figure designate how earnings are distributed. The cross-hatched area is the income of the social security system. Workers receive take-home pay corresponding to the dark rectangle. The shaded triangle is the excess burden of the tax, or the deadweight loss, an efficiency loss from transactions that no longer take place because of the tax. It is income that disappears into thin air because of the tax. To the extent that workers somehow get back the cross-hatched area, that is not a permanent loss to them; however, if administrative costs are a large part of the cost of the system or if the social security system purchases for workers goods and services that they would not otherwise demand, the economic efficiency loss is compounded.

There may be conditions in developing countries that would require some adjustments to this analysis:

If there is a minimum wage at or above the market-clearing wage (W<sub>m</sub>), there is no deadweight loss from the tax. In Figure 7.1, for example, if W<sub>n</sub> is a legally mandated minimum wage, it is easy to see that the effective "Supply of labor curve" is W<sub>m</sub>T<sub>m</sub>S, and the "Demand for labor with tax" schedule slides down this supply curve. After the tax, the new equilibrium wage is still the minimum wage  $(W_m)$ , but employment falls dramatically to Q<sub>min</sub>. The employer pays the whole tax. However, it is obviously a hollow statement to say there is no deadweight loss, as distortion compounds distortion -- employment, for example, is less than half what it would be with the tax but no minimum wage.

If workers have other options, such as jobs in the traditional sector or in activities not covered by the payroll tax, the supply of labor will be quite elastic with respect to the wage. In this case, the employer will pay most of the tax. This might be an appropriate depiction of the case in Latin America, at least for unskilled workers. For skilled workers in the modern sector, it is a less likely scenario, but the options available to those workers depends on many other factors, such as the ability of the social security system to enforce taxes uniformly across large firms, small firms, and the selfemployed. If taxes can be avoided more easily through self employment, one would expect to see many small firms spring up to do contract work for large firms, possibly even their former employers. Other avenues of avoidance are barter and cash transactions. techniques commonly used in industrialized and developing countries alike.

□ If firms and labor unions enjoy monopoly power (as a result of market structure,

legislation, acquisition of licenses, tariff barriers, and so on) it is entirely possible that they could pass much of the tax on to consumers.

The upshot of this presentation is that in a purely competitive world, labor would probably pay most of the payroll tax. This result assumes that labor supply is inelastic. In such a world, it would be irrelevant whether the tax were assessed on employers or laborers; what matters is that it is a function of wages. In the absence of competition in factor or product markets, or if some institutional features such as dual labor markets or incomplete coverage of the tax across occupations is common, the burden of the tax is probably spread more widely. One can be sure that workers and employers will try their best to push it off on consumers. Although the result of this analysis might be that the question of incidence is empirical, it is no small order to get a solid answer from empirical studies.8

The payroll tax creates incentives for both workers and employers to shirk it (through retreat to the so-called informal market), and it raises their incentive to organize for protection against competition (both foreign and domestic) in product markets so that they can attempt to shift the tax to consumers. At the very high tax rates that characterize a number of Latin American countries, these effects, plus the deadweight loss, may be large enough that social security revenues would increase with a lower tax rate. In combination with the efficiency losses discussed earlier on the benefit side moral hazard due to early retirement and high pension benefits - the total loss of potential income for the social security institute due to the incentives they create may be staggering.

In a general equilibrium context a number of other adjustments will take place. The quantity of labor used after the tax is below the original equilibrium by  $Q_m - Q_t$ , an amount that approximates the increment to uninsured, informal sector employment plus unemployment.

To make up for the smaller amount of labor used the employer makes three kinds of changes: (1) output is reduced because costs are higher and profits lower than if there were no wage tax; (2) more capital is used to replace the relatively more expensive labor; and (3) production shifts to capital-intensive products, the technology of which is better suited to the new capital-labor ratio. Consumer prices and demand patterns also adjust to the change.

The implications of this analysis can be seen in actual behavior in countries with high tax rates, which are shown for selected countries in Annex Table 2. Argentina levies a tax of over 50 percent of the wage base; followed by Uruguay, at 40 percent; Costa Rica, at 33 percent; and Brazil and Paraguay, at 28 percent. Argentine authorities report high levels of evasion of the payroll tax (more than a third of taxes due are not paid), and it is easy to imagine that the wage tax causes harder-to-observe distortions such as reduced demand for labor in the formal sector and uncompetitive exports in covered industries. Figure 7.2 shows the number of contributors per beneficiary in Argentina's three social security funds. Only in the public sector are all employees contributing; in the other funds, there are many fewer actual contributors than would be expected based on employment and statute.

In Brazil, wage-based social contributions, of which social security is the largest, distort factor use, raising returns to capital relative to the return to labor. By shifting part of the burden of the social security tax to profits, and away from wages, the distortions could be reduced. That was the rationale behind a recent legislative change that provides for a profits tax to finance social services. Reliance on direct taxation via the income tax or an indirect tax that does not distort production decisions, such as the valueadded tax, would have been even closer to neutrality in its labor-capital choice dimension. There seems to be a preference for social contributions in Brazil, as compared to direct taxation, a factor that Brazilian governments need to take into account in any plans for tax reform. Options chosen need to consider the disadvantage of taxing labor more than capital and the special burden that a tax levied on the manufacturing sector may place on export capacity.

Workers who contribute to social security institutes receive a significant share of their implicit, post-benefit income in kind -- health care services, housing subsidies, and risk insurance. Because this income in kind comes bundled in a package of benefits, it is safe to assume that some part of it would not have been purchased by at least some of the recipients if they had been given full

choice. Growth of the informal sector coincides with this effort to escape from tied purchases and the taxes that pay for them,<sup>9</sup> because the informal-sector workers prefer current to tied or deferred income and services. Payroll taxes are levied on modern-sector manufactures, some of which are tradeable goods made less competitive by the tax. No tax is imposed on farm or informal-sector wages, so there is a bias against manufactured tradeables.

# Altruism and Private Sector Capital Markets

In a study of Peruvian household transfers, Bank analysts found that over half of them gave or received some gifts in money or in kind. The study was aimed at determining whether social security payments simply substitute for the natural altruism that occurs between households. Adult children may make payments to elderly parents that could be replaced by public payments for health care or as income supplements. The analysis showed that interhousehold transfers are lower to those elderly who receive social security health care services and pension benefits. However, the



transfers are estimated to be reduced by only 20 percent of their potential value so that public payments do not completely substitute for private altruism (Cox and Jimenez 1990).

These findings do suggest that social security is inefficient and ineffective to the extent that it replaces the better targeting and greater sensitivity to need implicit in the interhousehold transfers that go on exclusive of the public program. Program design must take this replacement effect into account if tax resources are going to be put to good use.

Other analysts have identified similar crowding out in the general capital market as a public contractual savings scheme soaks up available capital then misallocates it to offset deficits in other public spending. A financial sector reform study for Mexico has identified means by which pension benefit programs of the public sector could be privatized and have a positive effect on the size and efficiency of the capital market.

## **Options for the World Bank**

In any review of factors that affect productivity, labor market distortions caused by labor taxes should receive prominent attention. Future Bank economic work needs to take payroll taxes into account in any review of productivity, and the policy dialogue should include, where necessary, considerations of wage-tax reductions as a means to decrease distortions.

The above-mentioned Bank-sponsored study in Peru helped identify how public social programs can substitute for private sector transfers. The thrust of Bank policy is to seek means to reduce the role of government in the Latin America and Caribbean to that which it must do -- not to inhibit private action. The Peruvian study should be replicated in more countries where data permit. If the results are similar, there may be justification for significant restructuring of benefit arrangements aimed at reducing the substitution of public for private transfers. These changes would, as in the case of other reforms discussed in this report, require an unbundling of the benefits package, identification and elimination of those benefits that get in the way of private transfers, and a redefinition of benefits and beneficiaries aimed at achieving the equity and efficiency objectives outlined elsewhere. The efficiency criterion in this case would then have been expanded to include a concern about interactions between public and private transfers.

Possible options for the Bank include the following:

Link social security analysis to a broader

program of targeting public subsidies on the poor.

□ Continue past programs of individual country studies of social security within the context of country economic work (memoranda and strategy papers). Supplement with regional analyses and comparative studies.

 Specify links of social security reform to conditions associated with Structural Adjustment Loans and Sector Adjustment Loans.

□ Identify opportunities for lending to social security institutions aimed at financing reforms to secure greater efficiency and equity.

The Bank might cofinance investments with local provident funds under conditions (adequate rate of return, sound management) satisfactory to the Bank. To do so, such operations will require analysis of capital markets and financial intermediaries operating in those markets.

There are a number of options for changes in portfolio management that could reduce current market imperfections and secure funds for development. Options would include bundling private sector investments to reduce risk to the system portfolio; strengthening of the capital markets for longer-term instruments, and reduction of market segmentation that creates unjustified interest-rate differentials.

# **Notes for All Chapters**

1. Bank staff who worked on these Structural Adjustment Loan-related operations include Willy de Geyndt, Juan Giral, Robert Lacey, Paul Meo, Richard Newfarmer, and Christine Wallich. Tarsicio Castaneda was, before joining the Bank, very familiar with the restructuring of the Chilean social security system. Consultants Peter Thullen, Carmelo Mesa-Lago, and Hector Dieguez were among those most helpful in the preparation of the policy analyses linked to the loans.

2. At three internal Bank meetings held in 1988 and 1989, more than sixty staff members indicated, by the emphasis they gave various themes in their discussion and comment, which issues require consideration. Priorities were also discussed in country-focused sector work for Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Honduras, Mexico, Panama, and Uruguay. The ratings in Table 1.1 remain, however, a personal judgement of the author based on his participation in these discussions.

3. See the paper by Isuani (1989) prepared as background for this report and World Bank (1990b). Argentina spends a higher share of GDP on health care (over 7 percent) than any other LAC region country.

4. Personal security accounts, along lines of those developed in Chile, could be offered publicly or privately for those seeking higher levels of protection.

5. There are, besides SINPAS, such major systems in Brazil as PIS/PASEP, funds for public employees separate from SINPAS, and additional contractual savings systems for military and some employees of state-owned enterprises. Some Brazilian states have separate systems as well. In round numbers, the SINPAS through-put is US\$13.4 billion (one-quarter for health, most of the rest for pension and survivors' benefits). State and local government pensions cost US\$6.6 billion, and federal worker pensions about US\$3 billion. This sum approaches 10 percent of GDP. These data refer to 1986 and are found in World Bank (1989a).

6. As demonstrated elsewhere in this document, the effects of generous retirement benefits are often inequitable.

7. To clarify the figures given in this section, the social security system accounts for about 20 percent of all government spending. About 70 percent of that amount was for health care in 1987. In turn, about 53 percent of *that amount* was spent on hospitals by the end of the decade.

8. See any textbook on the theory of public finance for a more complete discussion of payroll taxes. Discussions of different aspects of incidence in developing countries (with no specific treatment of payroll taxes, however) are scattered throughout Newbery and Stern (1987).

9. In effect, some of the cross-hatched area in Figure 7.1 is used to provide goods that workers would not have purchased for themselves.

### **Bibliography**

# General

- \* Akin, John, and Charles Griffin. 1990. Health insurance under social security in Latin America, a proposal. Washington D.C.: World Bank, LATHR.
  - CIESS [Centro Interamericano de Estudios de Seguro Social]. 1988. <u>Problemas contemporaneos de la seguridad social</u>. Mexico DF: CIESS/IMSS.
  - Durston, John. 1990. Social security and the elderly. Mimeo. Santiago: Economic Commission for Latin America.
  - Grosh, Margaret. 1990. Social spending in Latin America, the story of the 1980s. <u>Report No.</u> <u>8450-LAC</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
  - Heller, Peter S., A. Lans Bovenberrg, Thanos Catsambas, Ke-Young Chu, and Parthasarathi Shome. 1988. The implications of Fund-supported adjustment programs for poverty, experiences in selected countries. <u>IMF occasional paper 58</u>. Washington D.C.: IMF.

International Labor Office. 1985. The cost of social security. Geneva: ILO.

- Mackenzie, G. A. 1987. Social security in Latin America. Mimeo. Washington D.C.: IMF Fiscal Affairs Dept.
- Meerman, Jacob 1979. <u>Public expenditure in Malaysia: who benefits and why</u>. New York: Published for the World Bank by Oxford University Press.
- Mesa-Lago, Carmelo, ed. 1985. The crisis of social security and health care. Latin American experiences and lessons. Pittsburgh PA: Center for Latin American Studies, University of Pittsburgh.
- Mesa-Lago, Carmelo. 1985, 1990 [English edition]. El desarrollo de la seguridad social en America Latina. Estudios e informes de la CEPAL 43. Santiago de Chile: United Nations. [Published in English as <u>Ascent into Bankruptcy</u>, Pittsburgh PA: University of Pittsburgh Press.]
- \* Mesa-Lago, Carmelo. 1989. Portfolio investment, selected Latin American countries. Washington D.C.: World Bank, LATHR.
- \* Mesa-Lago, Carmelo. 1990. Aspectos economico-financieros de la seguridad social en America Latina y el Caribe, tendencias, problems y alternativas para el ano 2,000. Washington D.C.: World Bank, LATHR.
  - Newbery, David and Nicholas Stern (editors). 1987. <u>The theory of taxation for developing</u> <u>countries</u>. New York: Oxford University Press for the World Bank.

- Petrei, Humberto. 1987. <u>El gasto publico social y sus efectos distributivos, un examen comparativo</u> de cinco países de America Latina. Rio de Janeiro: ECIEL, 1987.
- World Bank. 1987a. <u>Financing health care in developing countries</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- World Bank. 1990a. World development report 1990. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

# Argentina

- \* Isuani, Ernesto Aldo. 1989. Seguro social en Argentina. Washington D.C.: World Bank, LATHR.
  - Isuani, Ernesto Aldo, and Hugo Mercer. 1986. La fragmentacion institucional del sector salud en la Argentina: Pluralismo o irracionalidad? <u>Boletin informativo techint 244</u>, 9-40. Buenos Aires.
- \* Pillet, Jean, and others. 1987. Health sector review. <u>Report No. 6800-AR</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

World Bank. 1988a. Argentina: Social sectors in crisis. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

World Bank. 1990b. Argentina: Reforms for price stability and growth. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

### Bolivia

- \* Andreu, J., and others. 1987. Population, Health and Nutrition Sector Memo. <u>Report No. 6965-</u> <u>BO</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- \* Schultess, Walter. 1989. Bolivia: Seguro social y servicios de la salud. Washington D.C.: World Bank, LATHR.

#### Brazil

- de Azevedo, Maria Emilia 1984. Subsidios a reflexao da Previdencia Social. IPEA Textos. Brasilia: IPEA/IPLAN.
- de Azevedo, Maria Emilia, and Francisco de Oliveira, 1984. Previdencial Social. IPEA Textos. Brasilis: IPEA/IPLAN.
- \* de Oliveira, Francisco, Kaizo Beltrao, and Thomas LeGrand. 1989. Prospects for Brazilian Social Security Reform. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
  - LeGrand, Thomas. 1989. The determinants of male age of retirement in Brazil. Ph.D. dissertation. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan.

- Puffert, Douglas and Emmanuel Jimenez. 1989. The macroeconomics of social security in Brazil. LAC Discussion Paper 0043. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- Rezende, Fernando, and Beatriz de Azeriedo 1987. Contribucoes Sociais. IPEA Textos. Rio: IPEA/INPES.
- \* World Bank. 1988b. Priorities for reform of health care, nutrition and social security in Brazil. <u>Report No. 6741-BR</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- \* World Bank. 1989a. Brazil: Public social spending: Issues and options. <u>Report No. 7086-BR</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- \* World Bank. 1989b. The macroeconomics of social security in Brazil: fiscal and financial issues. <u>Report No. IDP-0043</u>, June. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- \* World Bank. 1990c. Brazil: an agenda for tax reform. 3 Volumes. <u>Report No. 8147-BR</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

### Chile

- \* De Geyndt, Willy. "Chile: SAL III President's Report Health Sector" Mimeo. World Bank, August 27, 1987.
- \* Lacey, Robert. 1987. The privatization of the social security system in Chile. Mimeo, Washington D.C.: World Bank, PSMU/PPD.
  - Wallich, Christine. 1983. Savings Mobilization Through Social Security. The Experience of Chile during 1916-77. <u>Staff Working Paper No. 553</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

World Bank. 1987b. Chile: Adjustment and Recovery. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

### Colombia

\* de Geyndt, W., and C. Mesa-Lago. 1987. Colombia social security review, <u>Report No. 6540-CO</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

Meldau, Elke. 1980. <u>Benefit incidence. Public health expenditures and income distribution, a case</u> study of Colombia. North Quincy MA: The Christopher Publishing House.

Selowsky, Marcelo. 1978. <u>Who benefits from government expenditure? A case study of Colombia</u>? New York: Oxford University Press.

\* World Bank. 1982. Colombia health sector review. <u>Report No. 4141-CO</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

# Costa Rica

- \* Mesa-Lago, C. 1983. Financing social security in Costa Rica. In Juan Giral, ed., <u>Costa Rica</u> <u>country economic memorandum</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- \* Mesa-Lago, C. 1985. Costa Rica: Estudio de seguridad social y salud, terminos de referencia. Prepared for LAC Programs Division. Mimeo. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

Mesa-Lago, Carmelo. 1988. Analisis economico de los sistemas de pensiones en Costa Rica y recomendaciones para su reforma. Washington D.C.: Development Technologies, Inc.

\* Riboud, Michelle. 1990. Public Social Spending in Costa Rica. <u>Report No. 5519-CR</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

### **Dominican Republic**

- \* Isuani, Ernesto Aldo. 1989. Seguro social en Republica Dominicana. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- \* Rodriguez Grossi, Jorge. 1989. Public Spending on Social Programs [in the Dominican Republic]: Issues and Options. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

### Ecuador

- \* Belli, Pedro. 1986. Ecuador public expenditure review. <u>Report No. 5676-EC</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- \* de Geyndt, Willy. Population, health and nutrition sector review. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- \* Mesa-Lago, Carmelo. 1989. Financial and economic evaluation of social insurance (IESS) in Ecuador. Washington D.C.: World Bank, LA4HR.

### Jamaica

- \* J. Andreu. 1984. Health sector development issues. Mimeo. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- \* World Bank. 1988c. Jamaica: summary review of the social well-being program. <u>Report No. 7227-</u> <u>JM</u>. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

#### Mexico

- \* Wilkie, James. 1989. Social Security in Mexico. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- \* World Bank. 1990d. Mexico contractual savings. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

### Peru

\* Cox, Donald and Emmanuel Jimenez. 1990. The connection between social security and private transfers in Peru. Mimeo. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

# Uruguay

- \* Giral, Juan. 1987. Public sector investment review. Washington D.C.: World Bank.
- \* Dieguez, Hector, and Juan Giral. 1987. An inquiry into social security, its evolution, current problems and prospects. Washington D.C.: World Bank.

#### Note:

[Items marked with \* are internal World Bank studies not available through the Publications Office.]

47

.

J . . . 

Ordering and Grouping of Latin American Countries According to the Development of Social Security, 1980

Group /	Decades Elapsed Since Initial Pension Law <sup>*</sup>	Percent of the Total Population Covered by the illness Program	Percent of the Working Population Covered by the Pension Program <sup>b</sup>	Mandated Contri- bution: Percent of Payroll <sup>e</sup>	Social Security Expendi- ture as a Percent of GDP	Social Security Expendi- ture as a Percent of Public Expendi- ture	Percent of Social Security Expendi- ture to Pensions	Social Security Deficit or Surplus as a Percent of Revenues <sup>•</sup>	Ratio: Pensioners / Contri- butors <sup>f</sup>	Population of Age 65 Years or More	Life Expectancy at Birth in Years
Country	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
High Grou	ip										
Uruguay	6	69	81	33	11	39	79	-60	0.65	10.4	70
Argentina	6	79	69	46	10	38	55	-13	0.32	8.2	69
Chile	6	67	62	29	11	32	53	17	0.46	5.5	68
Cuba <sup>g</sup>	6	100	93	10	9	13	44	-46	0.21	7.3	73
Brazil	6	96	96	26	5	38	45	-7	0.18	4	64
Costa Rica	4	78	68	27	9	36	21	0	0.06	3.6	71
Range <sup>h</sup>	6	67-100	62-96	26-46	9-11	32-39	44-79	0 to -60	0.18-0.65	4.0-10.4	68-73
Intermedia	ate Group										
Panama	4	50	46	21	7	23	34	-11	0.12	4.4	70
Mexico	4	53	42	18	3	18	21	17	0.08	3.6	64
Peru	5	17	37	21	3	15	35	12	0.09	3.6	58
Colombia <sup>i</sup>	4	12	22	20	4	20	20	-8	0.05	3.5	62
Bolivia	3	25	18	25	3	14	40	8	0.33	3.2	51
Ecuador	5	8	23	21	3	10	48	36	0.15	3.5	60
Paraguay	4	18	14	20	2	22	31	15	0.07	3.4	64
Venezuela	2	45	50	14	3	15	33	26	0.06	2.8	66
Range <sup>h</sup>	3-5	12-1	18-50	18-25	3-7	14-23	20-40	26 to -11	0.05-0.15	3.2-4.4	60-70
Low Grou	<b>I</b> p										
Dominican Republic	4	8	14	14	2	16	21	4	NA	2.9	60
Guatemala	2	14	33	20	2	14	14	3	0.06	2.9	58
El Salvador	3	6	12	12	2	12	18	23	0.08	3.4	62
Nicaragua	3	9	19	16	2	13	16	34	80.0	2.4	55
Honduras <sup>i</sup>	3	7	13	14	3	12	7	19	0.02	2.7	57
Haiti	2	1	2	12	1	NA	-10	15	NA	3.5	51
Range <sup>h</sup>	2-3	1-9	2-19	12-16	1-2	12-16	7-18	3-34	0.02-0.08	2.4-3.4	51-60

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: NA Not Available

a Number of decades prior to the 1980s that the first pension law was introduced.

b Percent of the economically active (working) population covered by the pension program.

c Total percent of the payroll that the insured, the employer, and the state must contribute altogether.

d The expenditure in social security includes the total expenditure in health.

e Deficit or surplus that results from subtracting the expenditures from the total revenue of social security, as a percent of revenues.

f Demographic burden: number of passive insured (pensioners) divided by the number of active insured (contributors).

g For Cuba and Uruguay some figures are for 1981, others correspond to 1980.

h Estimated after deleting a maximum of one outlier variable; in most cases no observations are dropped.

i 1979

j 1982

Contributions to Social Security in Latin America: 1987-1988 (in Percentages of the Wage or Revenue)

	Contribution	of the insured	Employer	State Contri-	Types o	of State Su	bsidies*	- Total	
Country	Wage Earner	Self-Employed	Contribution	bution*	Taxes	Deficit	Other <sup>b</sup>	Contribution	Rank <sup>4</sup>
Argentina	14	18	33•	7.8-10.6			x	54.8-57.6	1
Bahamas	1.7-3.4	6.8-8.8	7.1-5.4				x	8.8	23
Barbados	4.65-6.55	8	4.9-6.8		x		x	9.55-13.35	21
Bolivia	5		15	1				21	10
Brazil	8.5-10	19.2	18.2-20.7		x	x	x	26.7-30.7	4
Chile	20.57-28.53	19.4-27.4	0.85			x	x	21.42-29.38	6
Colombia	4.5-6.17	15-20	14.5-17.8				x	19-24	9
Costa Rica	9	12.25-19.5	23.66	0.75	x			33.41	3
Cuba	0	10	10			x	x	10	22
Dominican Republic	2.5		9.5	2.5		x		14.5	15
Ecuador	9.35-11.35	14-16	9.85-8.85				x	19.2-20.2	11
El Salvador	3.23-5.5	8.75	7.57-8.25	0.5			x	10.8-13.75	18
Guatemala	4.5		10	3			x	17.5	13
Guyana	4.8	10.5	7.2					12.3	19
Haiti	2-6		4-12			x		6-18	20
Honduras	3.5		7	3.5				14	16
Jamaica	2.5°	5°	2.5		x		x	5°	25
Mexico	3.75	13.57	13.44	0.75				17.94	12
Nicaragua	4		11	0.5			x	15.5	14
Panama	7.75-9.25	18-22	12.45-12.75	1.2		×		20.9-23.2	8
Paraguay	9.5		16.5	1.5				27.5	5
Peru	6	18	16					22	7
Trinidad and Tobago	2.8	5.6	5.6*				x	8.4	24
Uruguay	13-16		21-29		x	×		34-45	2
Venezuela	4		7-9	1.5			×	12.5-14.5	17.

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: a Contribution by the State as such, not as employer.

b In different countries the state covers: the cost of health services or pensions, the difference in cost from the minimum guaranteed pension, the administrative expenditure, part of the cost of extended coverage of the population.

c Excludes the contribution to the insurance contribution of the self-employed and the state contribution that is not a percentage of the wage. On some countries not only the main institute is included, but also other important institutions are included.

d From largest to smallest. When there is a range of two figures, the median has been used to establish the rank.

e Excludes the premium for professional risks.

f The lower amount in the new system and the higher amount in the old one.

g Variable contribution according to the wage; there is also a fixed contribution.

Expenditures in the Social Security System as a Percentage of GDP in Latin America, 1965-1983

Country	1965	1975	1980	1983
Antigua and Barbuda	NA	NA	0.9	1
Argentina	NA	6.8	9.3	7.3
Bahamas	NA	NA	0.5	1.1
Barbados	NA	4.9	2.2	3.7
Belize	NA	NA	1.1°	1.6
Bolivia	3.6•	3.1	2.9	2.1
Brazil	4.3	5.7	4.8	5.6
Chile	12.1	11	10.7	14.3
Colombia	1.1	3.1	2.8	2.2
Costa Rica	2.3	5.1	7.1	6.3
Cuba	8.3	9.7	11.7	11.5
Dominica	NA	NA	0.8	1
Dominican Republic	2.7	2.4	0.7	NA
Ecuador	3.2	3	2.9	3.7
El Salvador	2.2	3.3	1.7	1.8
Grenada	NA	NA	1.7	2
Guatemala	2	2	1.2	1
Guyana	4.3	1.9	1.3	1.8
Honduras	1	NA	0.8	0.9
Jamaica	2.7	3.2	1.4	1.7
Mexico	2.6	3.1	2.7	2.8
Nicaragua	2.1	2.8	2.3	1.1
Panama	6	7.5	5.9	7.7
Paraguay	NA	NA	1.2	NA
Peru	2.5	3.1	2.2	2.1
St. Lucia	NA .	NA	0.5	0.6
Suriname	NA	1.7 <sup>b</sup>	2.1	4.6
Trinidad and Tobago	2.8	2.4	0.7	2.4
Uruguay	9.6	10.7	7.6	10.6
Venezuela	3.1	3.9	1.3	1.5

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: NA Not Available

a 1961

b 1978

c 1981

### Annex Table 4 Percentage Distribution of Social Insurance Plus Family Allowances by Source in Latin America, 1983\*

		Revenue as a Percent of				
Country	Insured	Employer	Taxes	Investment	Other	GDP
Antigua and Barbuda	29.3	48.8	0	19.2	2.8	3.3
Argentina	34.5	27.2	36	2	0.3	7.5
Bahamas	23.2	38	5.2	33.6	0.1	2.8
Barbados	36.2	37.5	0	22.3	4.1	6.2
Belize	11.6	69.1	0	14.3	5	2.1
Bolivia	25.5	34.8	24.2	12.4	3.1	2.7
Brazil	15.6	74	8.2	0	2.2	5.4
Chile	31.1	2.1	48.9	15.9	2	16.7
Colombia	26.6	62.8	0	10.2	0.4	1.8
Costa Rica	28.4	47	18.6	5.3	0.8	9.2
Cuba	0	44.3	55.7	0	0	11.5
Dominica	27.3	45.6	0	26.2	0.8	3.4
Ecuador	38.6	38.1	1.3	22.1	0	3.6
El Salvador	23.7	55.8	0	20	0.6	1.8
Grenada	48.2	48.3	0	3.3	0.2	1.6
Guatemala	29.5	51	3.6	13.2	2.7	1.4
Guyana	20.6	30.9	0	48.5	0.1	8.5
Honduras	25.9	47.9	7.2	16.8	2.2	1.3
Jamaica	24.3	29.7	7.4	38.5	0.1	2.4
Mexico	19.7	62	12.3	5.2	0.8	2
Nicaragua	22.8	59.9	3.2	12.9	1.2	2.1
Panama	28.8	44.6	3.3	13.3	10	9.9
Peru	29.4*	59.0°	0	10.3	1.3	2
St. Lucia	43.5	43.5	0	13	0	1.8
Suriname	23.9	9.7	66.4	0	0	1.4
Trinidad and Tobago	18.1	36.2	27.2	18.5	0	2.5
Uruguay	23.5*	23.3°	49.2	1.6	2.3	8.8
Venezuela	28.6	39.3	13.7	18.3	0.1	1.8
Regional Average	26.5	43.1	14	14.9	1.5	4.5

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: a Family allowances only in Argentina, Brazil, Colombia, Chile, Suriname, and Uruguay.

	Significan	ce: Invested F	Funds 1987 f:	° as Percent	Composition: Percent Distribution of Portfolio						Average	Real Growth of I Invested	Average Real Rate of Return to
Country	Money Supply	Gross Fixed Capital Formation	Govern- ment Revenue	Gross Domestic Product	Govern- ment Bonds	Mortgage Loans	Fixed-Term Deposits	Stocks	Real Estate	Other	Inflation Rate 1980- 1987	Funds 1981- 1987 <sup>6</sup>	Invested Funds 1980-1987°
Bahamas	123.2	66.8	68	11.3	66.3	15.9	17.8	0	0	0	6.6	62	2.6
Barbados	79.3	79.3	52.9	12.7	16	46.9	35.1	2	0	0	7.2	38	0.7
Chile	NA	96.4	54	15.4	45	22.9	26.1	6	0	0	24.3	424	13.8
Costa Rica	39.1	29.4	37.5	5.9	43.7	14.7	35.3	0	5.6	0.7	29.1	45	-10.5
Ecuador	20.4	15.3	20.9	2.8	10.2	83.1	0	3.3	3.2	0.2	25.7	-23	-10
Jamaica	40.5	26.7	20.9	5,8	91	8.8	0.2	0	0	0	16.6	-3	-4.8
Mexico <sup>d</sup>	3.1	1.1	1.5	0.2	13.6	2.6	ο	0	83.8	ο	69.5	-73	-20.8
Peru	6.7	3.5	8.1	0.7	3.6	6.8	71.8	0	17.8	ο	93.4	-18	-20.6 to - 29.4°

Annex Table 5 Significance, Composition, Real Growth, and Real Rate of Return of the Investment Funds of Social Security in Selected Countries of Latin America, 1980-1987

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: a Bahamas 1985, Ecuador 1986

b Bahamas 1981-85, Chile 1982-87, Ecuador 1981-86

c Bahamas 1980-85, Barbados and Ecuador 1980-86, Chile and Peru 1981-87, Mexico 1981-83

Includes movables and immovables as invested funds. d

Based on two recent estimates; a third estimate yields -40 percent for 1982-85. θ

Comparison of the Percentage Distribution of Coverage and Health Budgets between the Department of Health and the Social Security in Selected Countries of Latin America, Circa 1980\*

		Department of Heal	th	Social Security				
Country	Percent of Population Covered	Percent of Total Government Health Spending	Ratio of Budget Share to Coverage	Percent of Population Covered	Percent of Total Government Health Spending	Ratio of Budget Share to Coverage		
Colombia	82	38	0.46	18	. 62	3.44		
Costa Rica	15	22	1.47	85	78	0.92		
Dominican Republic	91	53	0.58	9	47	5.22		
Ecuador	89	59	0.66	11	41	3.72		
Panama	45	34	0.76	55	65	1.18		
Peru	76	50	0.66	24	50	2.08		

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: NA Not Available

a Excludes the private sector
Surplus or Deficit of the Social Security System as a Percentage of GDP in Latin America, 1970-1983<sup>e</sup>

Country	1970	1975	1978	1979	1980	1981	1982	1983
Argentina	NA	0.7	0.3	0.0	-0.4	-3.0	-2.2	-2.3
Bahamas	NA	NA	NA	NA	1.6	2.1	1.3	1.4
Barbados	-0.2 <sup>b</sup>	-2.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.3	2.0	2.5
Bolivia	0.2°	0.3	0.0	0.2	0.0	0.7	0.6	0.1
Brazil	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	-0.3	0.0	-0.4
Chile	-4.1 <sup>b</sup>	-1.0	-1.7	-2.0	-2.0	-2.3	-7.7	-5.7
Colombia	0.2	0.0	-0.2	-0.1	0.0	-0.2	-0.6	-0.2
Costa Rica	0.7	1.6	1.4	1.2	1.0	0.8	0.8	2.5
Cuba	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	-6.2	-6.4	-6.4
Ecuador	NA	0.6 <sup>d</sup>	1.8	2.1	1.7	1.3	1.5	1.3
El Salvador	0.0	-0.3	0.6	0.6	0.4	0.6	0.8	0.8
Guatemala	0.1	0.0	0.4	0.5	0.4	0.4	0.3	0.3
Honduras	-1.2	NA	NA	NA	NA	0.3	0.1	0.2
Jamaica	-0.7	-1.7	0.3	0.3	0.3	0.7	1.0	0.6
Mexico	-0.4	-0.3ª	NA	NA	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.1
Nicaragua	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.5	0.9	0.7	0.6	0.8
Panama	0.1°	1.2	1.0	1.7	1.9	2.7	3.1	2.4
Peru	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	0.4	0.0	-0.1
Trinidad								
and	0.8	0.4	0.3	NA	0.2	0.0	0.0	-0.5
Tobago								
Uruguay	NA	-1.2	-0.5	-0.3	-0.8	-3.7	-5.8	-4.3
Venezuela	-0.7	0.3	0.4	0.2	0.3	0.2	0.2	0.0

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: NA Not Available

a Excludes the contribution of the state as such

b 1971

c 1972

d 1974

Annex Table 8 Financing Methods of the Pension Funds of Social Security in Selected Countries of Latin America, Late 1980s

			Partially Capitalized with a Scaled Premium		
Country		Fully Capitalized or Fulled Funded; Fixed Premium	that Changes Across Time Periods	Assessment of Constituent Capital	No Capitali- zation: Pay-As- You-Go
Argentina					X
Bahamas			X		
Barbados			X		
Brazil		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,			X
<u>^</u> _:	Old	,			X
Chile	New	X			
0-1	Social Security		X		
Colombia	Civil servants				x
	Social Security		X		
Costa Rica	Civil servants				x
Cuba					X
Ecuador			X		
Guatemala			X		
Jamaica			X		
Mexico			X		
Panama				X	
Peru			X		
Uruguay					X
Source	Carmelo Mess	-1 200 1990			

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: a Full capitalization in theory or law, but scaled premium in practice

					Percent of	of the Total
	Percent o	of the Econom	ically Active F	Population	Рор	ulation
Country	1960	1970	1980	1985-88	1980	1985-88
Argentina	55.2°	68.0°	69.1°	79.1'	78.9	74.3 <sup>r</sup>
Bahamas	NA	NA	85.3	85.9	NA	NA
Barbados	NA	75.3	79.8	96.9	NA	NA
Bolivia	8.8b	9.0	18.5	16.9	25.4	21.4
Brazil	23.1	27.0	87.0	NA	96.3	NA
Chile	70.8	75.6	61.2	79.2	67.3	NA
Colombia	8.0	22.2	30.4	30.2	15.2	16.0
Costa Rica	25.3	38.4	68.3	68.7	81.5 <sup>h</sup>	84.6 <sup>h</sup>
Cuba	62.6°	88.7 <sup>i</sup>	93.0 <sup>d</sup>	NA	NA	NA
Dominican Republic	NA	8.9	NA	11.3	NA	5.9
Ecuador	11	15.8°	21.3	23.4°	9.4	11.1°
El Salvador	4.4	8.4	11.6	NA	6.2	NA
Guatemala	20.6	27.0	33.1	27.0	14.2	13.0
Honduras	3.7	4.2	14.4	12.8 <sup>r</sup>	7.3	10.3 <sup>r</sup>
Jamaica	NA	58.8	80.9	93.2	NA	NA
Mexico	15.6	28.1	42.0	40.2	53.4	59.7°
Nicaragua	5.9	14.8	18.9	31.5	9.1	37.5
Panama	20.6	33.4	52.3	59.8	49.9	57.4
Paraguay	8.0	10.7	14.0	NA	18.2	NA
Peru	24.8 <sup>b</sup>	35.6°	37.4	39.1	16.6	18.6
Uruguay	109.0°	95.4	81.2	73.0	68.5	67.0°
Venezuela	11.9	24.4	49.8	54.3	45.2	49.9°
Latin America	NA	NA	61.2	NA	61.2	NA
Excluding Brazil	NA	NA	42.7	NA	42.7	NA

# Actual Coverage of the Economically Active Population and the Total Population by Social Security in Latin America, 1960 through 1985/88

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: NA Not Available

- a 1958
- b 1961
- c 1969
- d 1981
- e 1983
- f 1984

g More than 100 percent due to multiple coverage.

h Includes coverage of "destitute" (welfare or non-contributors).

i Estimate based on the legal coverage and population census.

## Geographic Inequalities in the Coverage of Health Services in Selected Latin American Countries, 1980s

Country	Region	Total Population Coverage (Percent)	Physicians per 10,000 Inhabitants	Hospital Beds per 1,000 Inhabitants
Argentina	Federal Capital	123.9*	46.8	8.4
(1980)	Formosa	6.0°	8.1	4.3
Bolivia	Oruro	32.8	NA	0.9
(1986)	Pando	10.7	NA	0.2
Chile	Magallanes	95.0°	5.3	4.8
(1980)	La Araucania	39.3°	2.1	3.2
Colombia	Atlantic	24.7	NA	NA
(1984)	Choco	2.7	NA	NA
Costa Rica	San Jose	33.9 <sup>ь</sup>	12.4	5.7
(1979)	Guanacaste	15.2 <sup>b</sup>	1.9	1.1
Cuba	Havana	NA	41.2	11.2
(1982)	Granma	NA	7.2	4.1
Ecuador	Pichincha	19.8	14.4	2.8
(1979)	Morona	2.6	4.0	1.6
Mexico	Federal District	100.4	21.1 <sup>d</sup>	3.3⁴
(1980)	Oaxaca	17.2	2.4 <sup>d</sup>	0.4 <sup>d</sup>
Panama	Panama	75.2	10.7	5.2
(1984)	Darien	10.8	4.0	2.7
Peru	Lima	26.7	19.0	3.0
(1981)	Apurimac	2.5	0.3	0.6
Uruguay	Montevideo	68.7ª	35.4	3.8
(1984)	Rivera	17.0 <sup>d</sup>	6.5	1.8

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: NA Not Available

a 1960

b Excludes Dependents

c Working Population

d 1970

e Affiliated with collective institution, 1986

#### Annex Table 11 Social Security Expenditures as a Percentage of GDP and Extrapolates Based on Universal Coverage in Latin America, 1980

			Estimated Expenditure for Social Security as a
	Social Security		Percent of GDP if
	Expenditure as a	Percentage of Total	Coverage were Extended
	Percentage of GNP	Population Covered	to 100 Percent of the
	(1980a)	(1980)	Population
Argentina	11.9	78.9	15.1
Bahamas	0.7	85.3b	0.8
Barbados	1	79.8b	1.2
Bolivia	2.9	25.4	11.4
Brazil	5.2	96.3	5.4
Chile	11	67.3	16.3
Colombia	2.8	15.2	18.4
Costa Rica	7.5	81.5	9.2
Cuba	8.6	100.0c	8.6
Dominican Republic	0.7	5.9d	11.9
Ecuador	3.7	9.4	39.4
El Salvador	1.3	6.2	21
Guatemala	1.6	14.2	11.3
Honduras	0.9	7.3	12.3
Jamaica	0.4	80.9b	0.5
Mexico	2.9	53.4	5.4
Nicaragua	2.3	9.1	25.3
Panama	6.1	49.9	12.2
Paraguay	· 1.2	18.2	6.6
Peru	2.6	16.6	15.7
Uruguay	8.1	68.5	11.8
Venezuela	1.3	45.2	2.9

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: a Most of the figures were estimated by Mesa-Lago and refer to the coverage of social security agencies, which explains the difference with respect to the figures on social security coverage in other tables.

b Working population covered by monetary benefits; the total population is legally covered by health services by the Department of Health

c Legal coverage

d 1985

1983 Percentage Distribution of the Expenditure on Benefits by the Social Security and Family Allowances in Latin America, 1965-

0.001	0.0	0.0	0.0	34.2	8.28	9261	
0.001	0.0	0.0	1.02	0.0	6°67	996 L	elenzedeV
0.001	<b>4</b> .5	7.01	0.0	٤.9٢	8.8	£861	Ápnônio
0.001	0.4	6.9 L	6. r	9.ET	3.6	926L	10110111
0.001	0.0	0.0	5.5	4.68	•E.7	1983	opadoT
0.001	0.0	0.0	2.T	4.17	°4.12	926L	bns bebininT
0.001	0.0	0.0	2.T	34.1	L 89	1983	เมือง
0.001	0.0	0.0	6°.7	1.25	0.0à	1861	
0.001	4.0	0.0	5.5	6.14	64.5	1983	RURURJ
0.001	0.0	0.0	0.0	39.65	<b>4</b> .09	9961	
0.001	0.0	0.0	4.8	7.£ð	e.72	886 L	BUDBABOIN
0.001	0.0	0.0	6'9	L.4	4.68	9961	
0.001	0.0	4.0	1.01	22.5	0.78	1983	
0.001	0.0	0.0	0.01	7.81	5.57	96L	ooivohd
0.001	0.0	0.0	<b>8</b> .2	5.46	•L.O	1983	ROIBUIRC
0.001	0.0	0.0	0.8	0.26	•0.0	9261	
0.001	0.0	0.0	0.0	۲.8	5.16	1983	SBINDUOLI
0.001	0.0	0.0	3.2	0.0	£.96	996L	
0.001	0.0	0.0	0.14	4.91	45.6	£861	BIBM916UU
0.001	0.0	0.0	7.64	0.0	5.03	0261	
0.001	0.0	0.0	4.8	8.71	8.87	£861	TODBVIBC 13
0.001	0.0	0.0	8.8	0.0	2.16	96L	
0.001	۲.2	0.0	9.f	8.87	6.91	£861	TODBUDE
0.001	8.71	0.0	0.0	63.3	6.81	9 <b>6</b> 1	
0.001	0.0	0.0	2.1	2.82	۲3.1	2861	oilduqeЯ
0.001	0.0	0.0	۲.2	55.3	75.0	۲۲6۱	Dominican
0.001	0.0	0.0	8. r	89.2	13°0₽	0861	eduO
0.001	0.0	0.0	5.4	26.9	9.89	1983	BOIN BIROU
0.001	0.0	0.0	5.71	<u> </u>	8.77	96L	
0.001	0.0	0.0	5.8	28.8	6.28	1983	BIGMOIOU
0.001	0.0	36.4	2.1	0.0	63.3	9961	
0.001	3.6	0.01	9.2	4.89	15.4	£861	eliun
0.001	٤.٢	6'97	0.0	36.2	9.91	96L	
0.001	0.0	5.5	9.0	62.3	7.88	£861	lizeja
0.001	0.0	2,9	3.4	40.2	2.74	0261	
0.001	۲.0	8.5	6.6	T.44	6.04	1983	BIVIIOB
0.001	0.0	30.9	0.0	7.51	<b>55.4</b>	1961	
0.001	3.2	0.0	þ. r	82.5	15.9∎	1983	SODBOIRG
0.001	0.0	0.0	<b>4</b> .9	25.2	* <b>5</b> .65.4*	1261	
0.001	0.0	0.0	7.0	1.18	°2,81	£861	SRUBURG
0.001	0.0	0.0	٢.0	5.27	•4.72	0861	
0.001	0.0	14.3	0.0	9.83	1.72	1983	ອບການຄືກັນ
0.001	0.0	2.72	0.0	5.83	5.41	SZ61	
lstoT	Unemployment	۲amily Allowances	Professional Risks	snoisne9	lilness / Maternity	үеаг	Country

Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990 a Only monetary benefits; medical-hospital services are not provided by the social security agency :setoN Source:

4

Annex Table 13 Comparison Between the Legal Retirement Age and Average Life Expectancy of Retired Persons in Latin America, 1980-1985

-		Legal Retirement Age		Required Years of		Average Life Expectancy at Retirement		
Count	ry	Male	Female	Work	Ranking	Man	Woman	<b>Ranking<sup>b</sup></b>
Argen	tina	60	55	15	18	16.2	24.2	17
Bahan	nas	65	65	3	5	NA	NA	NA
Barba	dos	65	65	3	5	NA	NA	NA
Bolivia	3	55	50	15	26	17.2	22.2	18
D		65	60	10	10	14.2	18.3	7
Brazil	Special Regimes	Any <sup>d</sup>	Any <sup>d</sup>	30	29	24.1	26.9	23
Chile		65	60	15 / 10	9	13.2	19.4	6
Color	ibia	60	55	10	22	15.6	21.4	13
		65	65	10	3	14	16	4
Costa		57	55	34	17	19.1	24.2	21
Rica	Special Regimes	50	50	30	28	25.6	28.6	26
	Special Regimes	Any <sup>d</sup>	Any⁴	30	29	25.6°	28.6*	26
<u> </u>		60	55	25	16	18.9	24.6	22
Cuba		65	65	35	1	13.2	15.9	2
Domir	nican Republic	60	60	15	12	16.3	18.2	11
Ecuad	or	55	55	30	23	20.2	21.2	19
El Sal	vador	65	60	14	8	14.2	19.9	9
Guate	mala	65	65	15	2	13.6	14	3
Haiti		55	55	20	24	17.4	17.9	13
Hondu	Jras	65	60	15	7	13.4	13.8	1
Jamai	ca	65	60	3	11	NA	NA	NA
Mexic	:0	65	65	10	3	14.4	15.7	5
		60	60	15	12	15.8	16.2	8
Nicara	agua	60	55	15	18	18.1	19.6	15
Bener		55	50	15	27	21.9	27.8	23
ranar	na	60	60	15	12	16.2	17.9	9
Parag	uay	55	55	20	24	19.9	21.7	20
Peru		60	55	15 / 13	21	15.2	20.7	10
		60	55	30	15	16.2	24.1	15
Urugu	special Regimes	Any⁴	Any <sup>d</sup>	20	31	25.4	28.3	25
Venez	zuela	60	55	15	18	16.9	23.5	18

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: NA Not Available

a Ordered by combining oldest age and more years of work required; in other words, the lower the ranking, the stricter the conditions.

b Ordered by lower average years for retirement = (man + woman) / 2; in other words, the lower the number the fewer the years.

c Finance, Public Works, Communications

d Teachers, Public Registrar

e Assumes that the retirement age is 50 years, but technically it could be less; for example, if the entry to the labor force is at 15 years of age, the insured could retire at 45 years. In Uruguay's case, the insured could retire at 35 years.

### Annex Table 14 Comparison of the Calculation of Old Age Pensions in Latin America, 1985

		Basic	Maximum	
Country		Rate	Rate	0.14
Country	Wage Basis (Average)	Percent	Percent	Kank*
Argentina	3 best years of the last 5 years	70	82	20
Bahamas	last month	40	60	15
Barbados	3 best years in last 15	50	60	8
Bolivia	1 or 2 last years	30	100	16
Brazil .	last 3 years	70	95	22
Chile	last 5 years	50	70	3
Colombia	last 3 years	45	b	21
Costa Rica	4 best in 5 years	55	90	16
Special Regime	last month <sup>e</sup>	66	100	24
Special Regime	last year <sup>d</sup>	66	100	23
Cuba	5 best years in 10	50	90	12
Dominican Republic	last 4 years	40	70	2
Ecuador	5 best years	44	100	9
El Salvador	last 3 years	40	90	11
Guatemala	last 5 years	40	b	10
Haiti	last 10 years	33	b	6
Honduras	last 5 years	40	80	1
Mexico	last 5 years	35-40	80	4
Nicaragua	last 3 years	40-45	80	12
Panama	3, 4, or 5 best years in last 15	60	100	19
Paraguay	last 3 years	42	100	18
Peru	3, 4, or 5 best years in last 5	50	80	4
Uruguay	last 3 years	60-70	75	12
Venezuela	5 or 10 last years (plus fixed amount)	30	b	6

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: a Rank based on the strictest combination of the three rules for calculation.

b The law does not establish a maximum, and for the ordering Mesa-Lago assumed a maximum rate of 100 percent or more.

c Finance, Teachers, and Public Registrar

d Judicial, Communications

Administrative Efficiency Variables of Social Security Agencies in Latin America, 1983-1987\*

	Administrative Costs as a	
0 h	Percent of Total Costs (1983-	Employees per 1,000 Insured
Country"	1986)	(1980-1987)
Argentina	3.4	NA
Bahamas	21.8	3.8
Barbados	5	2.4
Bolivia	14.5	6.7
Brazil	6.8	NA
Chile	8.2	NA
Colombia	11.6	7.4
Costa Rica	5	13
Dominican Republic	22.0 <sup>r</sup>	20.5
Ecuador	22.5	13.2
El Salvador	13.7	13.5
Guatemala	11.8	7.4
Honduras	17.8	NA
Jamaica	12.8	0.6
Mexico	12.8-17.3°	8.9-10.4°
Nicaragua	28	4.5
Panama	7.7	11.7
Peru	11.4	7.0 / 10.5°
Trinidad and Tobago	32.4ª	NA
Uruguay	5.4	NA
Venezuela	17.6	4.1

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: NA Not Available

a Includes family allocations or public employee programs in seven countries.

b There are no statistics for Cuba, Haiti, or Paraguay. In most cases it only includes the social security Agency; in some cases it also include family allocations and / or public employee pensions and / or non-contributor pensions.

c In the two major institutions (IMSS and ISSSTE)

d 8.7 percent if you consider all the programs, including social welfare.

e The lower figure is the official one, and the higher figure is corrected considering an overestimation of population coverage in 1988.

f 41 percent in 1988.

#### Annex Table 16 Hospital Efficiency Indicators in Selected Countries of Latin America, 1980s

		National Averages of		
Country	Sector	Bed Occupancy Rate	Length of Stay	
Argentina (1980)	Public	60.6	7.5-26.9°	
Colombia <sup>a</sup> (1984)	Public	56.2	5.4	
Chile (1985)	Both	75.3	8.5	
Costa Rica (1985)	Social Security	81.0	6.3	
Cuba (1980)	Public	81.0	9.6	
Dominican Republic (1985)	Social Security	51.7	10.4	
Ecuador <sup>b</sup> (1979)	Both	58.0	8.2	
Mexico <sup>°</sup> (1982)	Social Security	67.0	4.6	
Panama (1984)	Both	67.0	7.0	
Peru (1985)	Social Security	70.4	11.7	
Uruguay <sup>d</sup> (1984)	Public	81.8	13.3	

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Notes: a The social security sector had averages of 61 percent and 7.3 days.

b Within social security, in 1981, the averages were 82.7 percent and 9.3 days.

c IMSS; the averages of the ISSSTE were 70 percent and 5.7 days.

d In Montevideo (excluding chronic disease); in the interior the averages were 51.2 percent and 7.9 days.

e Extreme variation among provinces.

Units of the Minimum Legal Wage	Percentage Distribution of Contributions	Percentage Distribution of Health Services
Brazil (1973)		
Less than 1	17.2	32.4
1-1.9	14.2	22.2
2-2.9	21.1	22.5
3-3.9	12.9	9.5
4-8.9	23.1	10.1
9 or more	11.5	3.3
	100.0	100.0
Chile (1969)		
Less than 1	29.8	33.4
1-1.9	31.6	35.0
2-2.9	17.6	15.7
3-4.9	11.9	9.5
5 and more	9.1	6.5
	100.0	100.0

#### Annex Table 17 Impact of Social Security Health Benefits on the Distribution of Income in Selected Countries of Latin America, between 1969 and 1978

	Percentage of Family Income					
Family Income Quintiles	Before Health Benefits	After Health Benefits				
Costa Rica (1978)						
Poorest Quintile	2.8	4.0				
Quintile 2	8.0	8.7				
Quintile 3	13.0	13.4				
Quintile 4	21.2	21.0				
Richest Quintile	55.0	52.9				
Total	100.0	100.0				

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Effect of Public Expenditure on Health (Subsidies) on Income Distribution of some Latin American Countries, 1980 and 1982

	_	Percentage Distribut	ion of Family Income
Country and Family Income Quintiles	Percentage Distribution of Health Subsidies	Before Health Benefits	After Health Benefits
Argentina (1980)			
Poorest Quintile	51.2	7.5	8.5
Quintile 2	17.4	11.7	11.8
Quintile 3	18.8	16.1	16.1
Quintile 4	8.3	22.5	22.1
Richest Quintile	4.3	42.3	41.5
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0
Chile (1982)			
Poorest Quintile	22.3	3.3	4.2
Quintile 2	29.0	7.1	8.1
Quintile 3	21.5	10.4	10.9
Quintile 4	15.9	18.1	18.0
Richest Quintile	11.3	61.0	58.8
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0
Costa Rica (1982)			
Poorest Quintile	30.0	6.1	7.9
Quintile 2	19.0	11.2	11.8
Quintile 3	20.9	14.9	15.3
Quintile 4	16.9	21.4	21.1
Richest Quintile	13.2	46.4	43.9
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0
Dominican Republic (1980	)		
Poorest Quintile	41.3	5.1	6.2
Quintile 2	16.1	9.1	9.3
Quintile 3	20.1	13.4	13.6
Quintile 4	13.5	19.7	19.5
Richest Quintile	9.0	52.6	51.4
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0
Uruguay (1982)			
Poorest Quintile	34.0	7.2	8.1
Quintile 2	29.7	11.8	12.1
Quintile 3	16.1	14.8	14.9
Quintile 4	8.4	19.9	19.5
Richest Quintile	11.8	46.3	45.2
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1990

Percentage of Social Insurance, Family Allowances, and Pension Revenue Generated by Investment Returns in Latin America and the Caribbean, 1965-1983

			inve	stment Return	s as Percenta	ge of:		
	-		Social Insure	ince plus Fam	ilv Allowances		Pensions	
Country	Program(s) •	1965	1970	1975	1980	1983	- 1983	
					- <u></u>	- <u></u>		
Latin America	<u>(1920s-1960s)</u>							
Pioneers	(1920s-1930s)							
Brazil	1920s-30s	0	0	ο	ο	0	0	
Uruguay	1920s-30s	1.1	NA	0.6	1.5	1.6	2.4	
Argentina	1930s-40s-50s	NA	NA	1.1	2.2	2	0.2	
Cuba	1920s-50s / 1963	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Chile	1924 / 1981	2.2	1.1°	2	1.8	15.9	22.6	
Middle	(1940s)							
Mexico	1941	4.9	2.4	1.6*	3.6'	5.2	8.9	
Costa Rica	1943	10.6	12.2	7.6	5.2	5.3	15.1	
Ecuador	1930s-42	18.6	24.8ª	20.3*	17.7	22.1	15.9	
Panama	1941-54	19.2	11.3₫	8.3	10.1	13.3	23.5	
Colombia	1945-56	0	5.1	6.9	13.5'	10.2	19	
Peru	1936-61-62	NA	NA	NA	11.1*	10.3	20.4	
Late Comers	(mid 50s-60s)							
Nicaragua	1955	4.8	3.6	5.3	2.8	12.9	15	
Bolivia	1959	.9 <sup>6</sup>	2.5⁴	3.4	7.9	12.4	16.4	
Venezuela	1966	*	5.6	12.2	12.7	18.3	NA	
Guatemala	1969	*	1.4	ο	7.7	13.2	33.1	
El Salvador	1969	2.1	2.4	7.6	13.6	20	45.9	
Honduras	1971	2.1	2.8	NA	11.5	16.8	40.8	
Non-Latin Caribbea	<u>n (mid 1960s-70s)</u>							
Jamaica	1966	14.6	14.8	31.4	43.6'	38.5	NA	
Barbados	1967	*	16.9°	28.6	25.4	22.3	NA	
Grenada	1969-83	*	*	NA	66.2 <sup>f</sup>	3.3	NA	
Guyana	1969	*	12.1	20.4	26.7	48.5	49	
St. Lucia	1970	*	*	NA	25.3	13	NA	
Dominica	1970	*	*	NA	21.3	26.2	26.2	
Trinidad and Tobago	1971	*	*	12.9	25.6	18.5	25.4º	
Antigua-Barbuda	1972	*	*	NA	19.8	19.2	NA	
Suriname	1973	*	*	NA	0	0	NA	
Bahamas	1974	*		NA	26.1	33.6	30.7	
Belize	1979	*	+	*	3	14.3	14.6	

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1989

Notes: \* Not in force yet

NA Not available

a Countries ordered by year(s) in which the major pension programs(s) was (were) implemented; when separated by a " / ", it means "old program / new program."

d 1972

e 1974

f 1981

g Social security only

b 1961

c 1971

	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985	1986	1987	1988
Amount and Yields								
Total Net Assets (billion pesos)	14.0	44.9	99.9	162.6	283.0	434.4	644.5	891.7
Invested Assets <sup>b</sup> (billion pesos)	14.0	44.9	99.6	161.8	281.6	432.7	642.5	891.4
Investment Return <sup>e</sup> (billion pesos)	2.8	12.3	29.4	30.9	79.4	96.8	137.9	
Nominal Yield <sup>4</sup> (percent)	20.1	52.7	551.1	26.8	43.6	31.3	29.4	
Rate of inflation (percent)	3.9	20.7	23.1	23.0	26.4	17.4	21.5	10.9
Real Yield <sup>d</sup> (percent)	12.7	26.5	22.7	3.1	13.6	11.8	6.5	
Composition (distribution in per	cent)							
Government Bonds <sup>e</sup>	30.6	26.0	45.9	42.3	42.6	46.8	45.0	36.4
Mortgage Bonds <sup>f</sup>	8.1	46.8	48.3	43.6	35.8	25.6	22.9	27.0
Fixed-Term Deposits	60.6	26.6	5.2	12.3	20.5	23.0	26.1	28.5
Real Estate	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Shares	0.7	0.6	0.6	1.8	1.1	4.6	6.0	8.1
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0

					Annex	Table 20				
Chile:	Amount,	Real `	Yields,	and	Composition of	Invested	Assets of	f AFPs	(Pensions),	1981-1988*

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1989

Notes: NA Not available

a End of the year, the year 1981 is July to December.

b Excludes fixed assets.

c Calculated by Mesa-Lago based on other data in the table.

d Based o the formula:  $\{[(1 + y) / (1 + i)] - 1\}^* 100$ , where y = nominal yield coefficient and i = inflation coefficient.

e Basically State Treasury and Central Bank, plus public enterprises.

f Emitted by financial institutions; includes a small fraction in banking bonds.

	1977	1978	1979	1980	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985	1986	1987
Amount and Yields											·····
Total Net Assets (million colones)	2,014	2,449	2,940	3,482	4,193	5,248	7,583	9,562	12,030	14,890	17,591
Invested Assets <sup>b</sup>	1,559	1,903	2,755	3,145	3,346	3,857	6,984	8,563	11,066	14,086	16,676
Investment Return (million colones)		146	434	180	250	260	440	821	1,395	2,027	2,348
Nominal Yield <sup>e</sup> (percent)		8.8	20.5	6.3	8.0	7.5	8.5	11.2	15.3	17.5	16.5
Rate of Inflation (percent)	5.3	8.1	13.2	17.8	65.1	81.7	10.7	17.3	11.1	15.4	13.6
Real Yield <sup>e</sup> (percent)		0.6	6.4	-9.7	-34.5	-40.8	-2.0	-5.2	3.8	1.8	2.6
Composition (Distribution in Per	cent)										
Government Bonds	25.4	20.3	38.5	34.8	32.5	31.6	31.3	27.7	33.3	33.7	43.7
Loans / Mortgages	62.0	68.9	53.8	56.9	59.9	55.2	31.1	26.9	22.1	14.1	14.7
Loans to S-M <sup>d</sup>	35.7	43.7	32.3	37.0	39.9	34.7	16.6	13.2	8.4	0.0	0.0
Mortgages and Others	26.3	25.2	20.5	19.9	20	20.5	14.5	13.7	13.7	14.1	14.7
Fixed-Term Deposits	е	е	е	0.9	0.5	4.9	19	31.1	32.6	42.6	35.3
Shares	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Real Estate	6.5	6.4	3.0	4.4	4.5	3.8	2.2	12.7 <sup>r</sup>	9.5 <sup>r</sup>	7.0 <sup>f</sup>	5.6 <sup>r</sup>
Others	6.1	4.4	5.7	3.0	2.6	4.5	16.4	1.6	2.5	2.6	0.7
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0

Annex Table 21 Costa Rica: Amount, Composition and Real Yield of Invested Assets of CCSS (Pensions), 1977-1987\*

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1989

Notes: NA Not available

a At the end of the year; except 1987 at September 30.

b Excludes fixed and net-current assets; the latter includes unpaid state contributions.

c Based on the formula:  $\{[(1 + y) / (1 + i)]-1\}$ \*100, where y = nominal yield coefficient and i = inflation coefficient.

d SM = sickness-maternity program of CCSS.

e Not disaggregated from others.

f Increment partly due to revalorization of real estate.

69

Argentina: Participation of the National Social Security Funds in the Revenues From Contributions and Late Fees and in the Expenditures on Settled Benefits, 1975-1985

	Industry, Co Civilia	ommerce and an Act	State and Pu Empl	ublic Services oyees	Self-Employed			
Year	Percent of Revenue	Percent of Expenditure	Percent of Revenue	Percent of Expenditure	Percent of Revenue	Percent of Expenditure		
1975	68.13	51.8	29.21	27.6	2.66	20		
1976	69.11	52	29.62	27.1	1.27	20		
1977	68.38	50.2	29.3	29.8	2.32	20		
1978	70.56	48.6	24.89	30.8	4.55	20		
1979	69.35	46	23.23	32	7.42	22		
1980	68.95	46.4	22.24	31	8.81	22.6		
1981	63.9	46	16.8	30.8	19.3	<b>23.2</b>		
1982	64.22	48.1	16.45	26.4	19.33	25.6		
1983	65.98	44	16.57	20.8	17.45	29.2		
1984	NA	43.8	NA	20.6	NA	29.2		
1985	NA	47.9	NA	26.7	NA	25.4		

Source: Ernesto A. Isuani, 1988

Note: NA Not Available

•

.

# Annex Table 23 Argentina: Contributors / Beneficiaries Ratio by Social Security Fund; December 31, 1983

•

.

Fund	Potential (with full membership and contributions)	Actual
Industry, Commerce and Civilian Activities	3.69	2.8
State and Public Services	1.35	1.35
Self-Employed Workers	2.04	1.38
Total	2.88	2.04

Source: Ernesto A. Isuani, 1988

.

Years	Total Spending as a Percent of GDP	Short-Term Benefits as a Percent of GDP	Long-Term Benefits as a Percent of GDP
1978	2.9	1.6	1
1979	3.5	2	1.1
1980	2.8	1.4	1.1
1981	2.7	1.2	1.1
1982	2	1.1	0.7
1983	1.9	0.8	0.8
1984	3.5	2	1.1
1985	1.9	1	0.6
1986	1.7	0.7	0.9

# Annex Table 24 Bolivia: Significance of Social Security in GDP

Source: Walter E. Schultess, 1988

	Percent to		
Year	MPSSP	IBSS	Total
1984	20.6	79.4	100
1985	27.0	73	100
1986	39.6	60.4	100
1987 (x)	36.6	63.4	100
1988 (x)	41.3	58.7	100

## Annex Table 25 Bolivia: Public Sector Revenue Earmarked for Health, 1980s

Source: Walter E. Schultess, 1988

.

# Annex Table 26 Bolivia: Active Contributors to the National Health Fund by Economic Activity, 1980s

Percent Distribution Across Sectors								
1982	1985	1987						
0.4	0.5	0.5						
19.6	18.2	9.6						
33.3	27.7	28.6						
44.3	50.8	58.3						
2.4	2.8	3.0						
	Percent 1982 0.4 19.6 33.3 44.3 2.4	Percent Distribution       Sectors       1982     1985       0.4     0.5       19.6     18.2       33.3     27.7       44.3     50.8       2.4     2.8						

Source: Walter E. Schultess, 1988

	Base	Baseline Scenario				Constitution Scenario				Decree Scenario						
	1988	1990	1995	2000	2005	2010	1990	1995	2000	2005	2010	1990	1995	2000	2005	2010
Social Security Costs: Total	4.49	4.89	5.29	5.73	6.19	6,73	7.78	9.61	10.58	11.49	12.50	7.78	9.61	10.58	11.49	12.50
Social Insurance: Total	2.51	3.12	3.45	3.80	4.15	4.54	4.80	5.59	6.30	6.93	7.63	4.80	5.59	6.30	6.93	7.63
Benefit Expenditures	2.30	2.74	3.04	3.36	3.68	4.04	4.34	5.07	5.74	6.33	6.98	4.34	5.07	5.74	6.33	6.98
Administration	0.21	0.22	0.24	0.25	0.26	0.27	0.22	0.24	0.25	0.26	0.27	0.22	0.24	0.25	0.26	0.27
Financial Reserve		0.16	0.17	0.19	0.21	0.23	0.24	0.28	0.32	0.35	0.38	0.24	0.28	0.32	0.35	0.38
Social Assistance	0.32	0.30	0.25	0.21	0.18	0.17	0.64	1.14	1.10	1.11	1.12	0.64	1.14	1.10	1.11	1.12
Health Expenditures	1.66	1.47	1.59	1.72	1.86	2.02	2.33	2.88	3.17	3.45	3.75	2.33	2.88	3.17	3.45	3.75
Planned Revenues: Total	4.00	4.51	4.94	5.25	5.56	5.66	6.52	7.00	7.37	7.65	7.84	7.63	8.16	8.55	8,92	9.06
J Urban Payroli Tax	3.20	3.25	3.62	3.89	4.16	4.25	3.60	4.00	4.30	4.60	4.70	4.08	4.54	4.89	5.22	5.34
Business Gross Income Tax		0.70	0.70	0.70	0.70	0.70	0.84	0.84	0.84	0.84	0.84	1.40	1.40	1.40	1.40	1.40
Rural Production Tax	0.30	0.32	0.36	0,39	0.42	0.42	0.36	0.40	0.43	0.46	0.47	0.41	0.45	0.49	0.52	0.53
Gross Profits Tax							1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50
Lottery and Games Taxes	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02
Treasury Funds	0.04	0.22	0.24	0,25	0.26	0,27	0.22	0.24	0.25	0.26	0.27	0.22	0.24	0.25	0.26	0.27
Other Revenues	0.48															
Projected Deficit (% of GDP)	0,49	0.38	0.35	0.48	0.63	1.07	1.26	2.61	3.21	3.84	4.66	0.15	1.45	2.03	2.57	3.44
Necessary Tax Rate Increase <sup>b</sup>																
Urban Payroll Tax		3.04%	2.51%	3.21%	3.94%	6.55%	9.82%	18.30%	20.94%	23.42%	27.81%	1.18%	10.16%	13.24%	15.66%	20.47%
Gross Business Income Tax		0.27%	0.25%	0.34%	0.45%	0.76%	0.90%	1.86%	2.29%	2.74%	3.33%	0.11%	1.04%	1.45%	1,83%	2.45%
Gross Profits Tax		2.03%	1.87%	2.56%	3.36%	5.71%	6.72%	13.92%	17.12%	20.48%	24.85%	0.81%	7.74%	10.85%	13.70%	18.32%

Annex Table 27a Brazil: Projections of Social Security Finances Based on *2 Percent Annual GDP Growth After 1989 and a Constant Real Minimum Wage* 

Source: Francisco E. B. de Oliveira, 1989

Notes: a includes interest, property rents, fines, etc.

b The additive increase in each tax rate needed to balance the budget. For example, the baseline 1990 payroll tax rate increase of 3.04 percent means that an increase in the mean urban payroll tax rate from 26 percent to 29.04 percent (holding all other tax rates constant) would yield enough revenues to cover the deficit.

75

	Base	1	Ba	seline Scen	ario			Con	stitution Sc	enario			De	cree Scenari	0	
	1988	1990	1995	2000	2005	2010	1990	1995	2000	2005	2010	1990	1995	2000	2005	2010
Social Security Costs: Total	4.49	5.77	6.06	6,40	6.80	7.31	11.03	13.24	14.13	15.02	16.09	11.03	13.24	14.13	15.02	16.09
Social Insurance: Total	2.51	3.67	3,95	4.25	4.57	4.95	6.80	7.60	8.27	8.88	9.61	6.80	7.60	8.27	8.88	9.61
Benefit Expenditures	2.30	3.27	3.51	3.79	4.08	4.43	6,24	6.98	7.61	8.18	8.86	6.24	6.98	7.61	8.18	8.86
Administration	0.21	0.22	0.24	0.25	0.26	0.27	0.22	0.24	0.25	0.26	0.27	0.22	0.24	0.25	0.26	0.27
Financial Reserve		0.18	0.20	0.21	0.23	0.25	0.34	0.38	0.41	0.44	0.48	0.34	0.38	0.41	0.44	0.48
Social Assistance	0.32	0.37	0.29	0.23	0.19	0.17	0.92	1.67	1.62	1.63	1.65	0.92	1.67	1.62	1.63	1.65
Health Expenditures	1.66	1.73	1.82	1.92	2.04	2.19	3.31	3.97	4.24	4.51	4.83	3.31	3.97	4.24	4.51	4.83
Planned Revenues: Total	4.00	4.69	5,11	5.51	5.72	5.93	6,76	7.22	7.67	7.90	8.13	7.90	8.43	8.93	9.20	9.46
Urban Payroll Tax	3.20	3.41	3.77	4.13	4.31	4.49	3.80	4.20	4.60	4.80	5.00	4,33	4.79	5.24	5.47	5.70
Business Gross Income Tax		0.70	0.70	0.70	0.70	0.70	0.84	0.84	0.84	0.84	0.84	1.40	1.40	1.40	1.40	1.40
Rural Production Tax	0.30	0.34	0.38	0.41	0.43	0.45	0.38	0.42	0.46	0.48	0.50	0,43	0.48	0.52	0.55	0.57
Gross Profits Tax							1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50
Lottery and Games Taxes	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02
Treasury Funds	0.04	0.22	0.24	0.25	0.26	0.27	0.22	0.24	0.25	0.26	0.27	0.22	0.24	0.25	0.26	0.27
Other Revenues*	0.48															
Projected Deficit (% of GDP)	0.49	1.08	0.95	0.89	1.08	1.38	4.27	6.02	6.46	7.12	7.96	3.13	4.81	5.20	5.82	6.63
Necessary Tax Rate Increase <sup>b</sup>																
Urban Payroll Tax		8.23%	6.55%	5.60%	6.52%	7.99%	30.91%	39.43%	38.63%	40.80%	43.79%	19.88%	27.62%	27.30%	29.27%	31.99%
Gross Business Income Tax		0.77%	0.68%	0.64%	0.77%	0,99%	3.05%	4.30%	4.61%	5.09%	5.69%	2.24%	3.44%	3.71%	4.16%	4.74%
Gross Profits Tax		5.76%	5.07%	4.75%	5.76%	7.36%	22.77%	32.11%	34.45%	37.97%	42.45%	16.69%	25.65%	27.73%	31.04%	35.36%
Courses - Coursians E P de	Oliverine 10	20														

Annex Table 27b Brazil: Projections of Social Security Finances Based on 2 Percent Annual GDP Growth After 1989 and a 50% Increase in the Minimum Wage

Source: Francisco E. B. de Oliveira, 1989

Notes: a Includes interest, property rents, fines, etc.

b The additive increase in each tax rate needed to balance the budget. For example, the baseline 1990 payroll tax rate increase of 8.23 percent means that an increase in the mean urban payroll tax rate from 26 percent to 34.23 percent (holding all other tax rates constant) would yield enough revenues to cover the deficit.

		Base	Base Baseline Scenario			Constitution Scenario			Decree Scenario								
		1988	1990	1995	2000	2005	2010	1990	1995	2000	2005	2010	1990	1995	2000	2005	2010
	Social Security Costs: Total	4.49	4.81	4.69	4.61	4.51	4.47	7.63	8,55	8.54	8.42	8.31	7.63	8.55	8.54	8.42	8.31
	Social Insurance: Total	2.51	3.07	3.06	3.06	3.03	3.02	4.71	4,98	5.09	5.08	5.07	4.71	4.98	5.09	5.08	5.07
	Benefit Expenditures	2.30	2.70	2.70	2.71	2.69	2.69	4.26	4,52	4.64	4.64	4.64	4.26	4.52	4.64	4.64	4.64
	Administration	0.21	0.22	0.21	0.20	0.19	0.18	0.22	0.21	0.20	0.19	0.18	0.22	0.21	0.20	0.19	0.18
	Financial Reserve		0.15	0.15	0.15	0.15	0.15	0,24	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.24	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25
	Social Assistance	0.32	0.30	0.22	0.17	0.13	0.11	0,63	1.01	0.89	0.81	0.75	0.63	1.01	0.89	0.81	0.75
	Health Expenditures	1.66	1.44	1.41	1.38	1.35	1.34	2.29	2.57	2.56	2.53	2.49	2.29	2.57	2.56	2.53	2.49
	Planned Revenues: Total	4.00	4.42	4.50	4.40	4.29	4,08	6.44	6,49	6.40	6.23	6.00	7.51	7.63	7.49	7,36	7.10
~ 1	Urban Payroll Tax	3.20	3.16	3.25	3.16	3.07	2.89	3,50	3,60	3.50	3.40	3.20	3.97	4.09	3.97	3.86	3.64
1	Business Gross Income Tax		0.70	0.70	0.70	0.70	0.70	0.84	0.84	0.84	0.84	0.84	1.40	1.40	1.40	1.40	1.40
	Rural Production Tax	0.30	0.32	0.32	0.32	0.31	0.29	0.35	0.36	0.35	0.34	0.32	0.40	0.41	0.40	0.39	0.36
	Gross Profits Tax				,			1,50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50
	Lottery and Games Taxes	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02
	Treasury Funds	0.04	0.22	0.21	0.20	0.19	0.18	0.22	0.21	0.20	0.19	0.18	0.22	0.21	0.20	0.19	0.18
	Other Revenues	0.48															
	Projected Deficit (% of GDP)	0.49	0.39	0.19	0.21	0.22	0.39	1,19	2.06	2.14	2.19	2.31	0.12	0.92	1.05	1.06	1.21
	Necessary Tax Rate Increase <sup>a</sup>																
	Urban Payroll Tax		3.21%	1.52%	1.73%	1.86%	3.51%	9.54%	16.05%	17.15%	18.07%	20.25%	0.98%	7.15%	8.44%	8.78%	10.57%
	Gross Business Income Tax		0.28%	0.14%	0.15%	0.16%	0.28%	0.85%	1.47%	1.53%	1.56%	1.65%	0.09%	0.66%	0.75%	0.76%	0.86%
	Gross Profits Tax		2.08%	1.01%	1.12%	1.17%	2.08%	6.35%	10.99%	11.41%	11.68%	12.32%	0.66%	4.91%	5.62%	5.68%	6.45%

Annex Table 28a Brazil: Projections of Social Security Finances Based on *4 Percent Annual GDP Growth* After 1989 and a *Constant Real Minimum Wage* 

Source: Francisco E. B. de Oliveira, 1989

Notes: a includes interest, property rents, fines, etc.

b The additive increase in each tax rate needed to balance the budget. For example, the baseline 1990 payroll tax rate increase of 3.04 percent means that an increase in the mean urban payroll tax rate from 26 percent to 29.04 percent (holding all other tax rates constant) would yield enough revenues to cover the deficit.

	Base		Ba	seline Scen	ario			Constitution Scenario			Decree Scenario					
	1988	1990	1995	2000	2005	2010	1990	1995	2000	2005	2010	1990	1995	2000	2005	2010
Social Security Costs: Total	4.49	5.66	5,39	5.17	4.99	4.80	10.82	11.78	11.41	11.01	10.70	10.82	11.78	11.41	11.01	10.70
Social Insurance: Total	2.51	3.60	3.51	3.43	3.35	3.25	6.67	6.77	6.68	6.51	6.39	6.67	6.77	6.68	6.51	6.39
Benefit Expenditures	2.30	3.20	3.12	3.06	2.99	2.91	6.12	6.22	6.15	6.00	5.89	6.12	6.22	6.15	6.00	5.89
Administration	0.21	0.22	0.21	0.20	0.19	0.18	0.22	0.21	0.20	0.19	0.18	0.22	0.21	0.20	0.19	0.18
Financial Reserve		0.18	0.18	0.17	0.17	0.16	0.33	0.34	0.33	0.33	0.32	0.33	0.34	0.33	0.33	0.32
Social Assistance	0.32	0.36	0.26	0.19	0.14	0.11	0.90	1.48	1.30	1.19	1.10	0.90	1.48	1.30	1.19	1.10
Health Expenditures	1.66	1.70	1.62	1.55	1.50	1.44	3.25	3.54	3.42	3.30	3.21	3.25	3.54	3.42	3.30	3.21
Planned Revenues: Total	4.00	4.59	4.68	4.57	4.36	4.17	6.65	6.70	6.61	6.43	6.19	7.80	7.91	7.78	7.51	7.25
Urban Payroll Tax	3.20	3.32	3.41	3.32	3.14	2.97	3.70	3.80	3.70	3.50	3.30	4.23	4.34	4.23	4.00	3.77
Business Gross Income Tax			0.70	0.70	0.70	0.70	0.84	0.84	0.84	0.84	0.84	1.40	1.40	1.40	1.40	1.40
Rural Production Tax	0.30	0.33	0.34	0.33	0.31	0.30	0.37	0.38	0.37	0.35	0.33	0.42	0.43	0.42	0.40	0,38
Gross Profits Tax							1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50	1.50
Lottery and Games Taxes	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02
Treasury Funds	0.04	0.22	0.21	0.20	0.19	0.18	0.22	0.21	0.20	0.19	0.18	0.22	0.21	0.20	0.19	0.18
Other Revenues*	0.48															
Projected Deficit (% of GDP)	0,49	1.07	0.71	0.60	0.63	0.63	4.17	5.08	4.80	4.58	4.51	3.02	3.87	3.63	3.50	3,45
Necessary Tax Rate Increase <sup>b</sup>																
Urban Payroli Tax		8.38%	5.41%	4.70%	5.22%	5.52%	31.00%	36.77%	35.68%	35.99%	37.59%	22.34%	27.88%	26.88%	27.35%	28.66%
Gross Business Income Tax		0.76%	0.51%	0.43%	0.45%	0.45%	2.98%	3.63%	3.43%	3.27%	3.22%	2.16%	2.77%	2.60%	2.50%	2.47%
Gross Profits Tax		6.71%	3.79%	3.20%	3.36%	3.36%	22.24%	27.09%	25.60%	24.43%	24.05%	16.13%	20.65%	19.38%	18.66%	18.42%

Annex Table 28b Brazil: Projections of Social Security Finances Based on *4 Percent Annual GDP Growth* After 1989 and a 50% *Increase in the Minimum Wage* 

•

Source: Francisco E. B. de Oliveira, 1989

.

Notes: a Includes interest, property rents, fines, etc.

b The additive increase in each tax rate needed to balance the budget. For example, the baseline 1990 payroll tax rate increase of 8.23 percent means that an increase in the mean urban payroll tax rate from 26 percent to 34.23 percent (holding all other tax rates constant) would yield enough revenues to cover the deficit.

Annex Table 29 Dominican Republic: Social Security System Expenditure by Type of Benefit, 1977-1982

Category of Benefit	1977	1978	1979	1980	1981	1982
Medical	50.0	47.0	52.9	49.8	48.5	49
Economic	4.0	4.0	4.4	6.1	7.0	8
Pensions	19.0	20.0	18.5	17.1	17.5	20
Work Accidents	2.0	2.0	0.5	0.5	0.8	1
Administrative Costs	25.0	27.0	23.7	26.5	26.2	22
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100
Medical Benefits Plus Administrative Costs	75.0	74.0	76.6	76.3	74.7	71

Source: Ernesto A. Isuani, 1989

	Number o		
Years	Old-Age	Invalidity	Total
1983	10.34	3.94	14.27
1984	10.72	4.41	15.13
1985	11.30	4.55	15.85
1986	11.85	4.62	16.47
1987	12.03	4.57	16.59

# Annex Table 30 Dominican Republic: Old-Age and Invalid Pensions, 1983-1987

Source: Ernesto A. Isuani, 1989

# Annex Table 31 Dominican Republic: Social Security Coverage According to Household Income, Santo Domingo, 1987

Monthly Household Income (DR\$)	Population Covered	Population Not Covered
Less than 400	89,377	516,873
Between 400 and 799	137,023	411,177
More than 800	167,722	314,337
No Information	19,535	64,533
Total	413,657	1,306,920
o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o		

Source: Ernesto A. Isuani, 1989

Sector	Central Government	Decentralized Public Sector	Total	Percent GDP
Education	321,613,825	7,789,076	329,402,901	1.7
Sports and Recreation	29,318,561	271,931	29,590,492	0.2
Health	206,346,586	99,672,420	306,019,006	1.6
Social Welfare	130,557,327	40,442,500	170,999,827	0.9
Labor	2,425,397		2,425,397	
Housing	258,839,558	166,735,554	425,575,112	2.2
Water and Sewage	107,646,170	49,684,500	157,330,670	0.8
Municipal Services	95,049,299	44,535,800	139,585,099	0.7
<b>Community Services</b>	10,761,455	1,955,741	12,717,196	0.1
Total	1,162,558,178	411,087,522	1,573,645,700	8.2

# Annex Table 32 Dominican Republic: Social Expenditure by the Public Sector, 1987

Source: Ernesto A. Isuani, 1989

.

#### Annex Table 33 Mexico: Share of Labor Force Permanently Insured by Social Security, 1969 and 1988\*

Year	Labor Force in Millions	Insured in Millions	Insured as a Percent of Labor Force
1969*	12.99	2.82°	22
1988	22.50	9.65	43

Source: James W. Wilkie, 1989

Notes:	*	Excludes workers covered temporarily or						
		occasionally, pensioners, and family members.						
	а	1969-1970						

b Mid-1988

c Adjusted here for comparability by deducting .70 million workers covered temporarily.

## Annex Table 34 Mexico: Official Estimate of Persons with Access to Government Funded Health Care, Late 1980s

Government Program		Covered Population in Millions	Covered as a Percent of the Total Population
	IMSS'	21.6	27.8
	ISSSTE	6.4	8.3
Social Security	PEMEX-PSSS <sup>e</sup>	0.8	1.0
	ISSFAM <sup>4</sup>	0.5	0.6
	Subtotal	29.3	37.6
	Secretariat of Health	22.8	29.3
Covered by Other	IMSS-COPLAMAR <sup>e</sup>	10.2	13.1
Government Programs	Other Agencies <sup>f</sup>	5.4	6.9
	Subtotal	38.4	49.2
Total covered by gover	rnment programs	67.7	86.9
Total Population <sup>®</sup>		77.9	100.0
Population without acc health care	ess to government	10.2	13.1

Source: James W. Wilkie, 1989

Notes: a IMSS is the Mexican Institute of Social Security

- b ISSSTE is the social security agency for civil servants
- c PEMEX-PSSS is the social security agency for state petroleum company workers
- d ISSFAM is the social security agency for the armed forces
- e Including INDS (The Decentralized National Health Institute) and DDF-PM (Federal District Medical Programs)
- f General Coordination of the National Plan of Depressed Zones and Marginal Groups under the Mexican Institute of Social Security.
- g Official estimate

#### Annex Table 35 Mexico: Independent Estimate of Persons with Access to Government Funded Health Care, Late 1980s

Governme	ent Program		Covered Population in Millions	Covered as a Percent of the Total Population				
		IMSS*						
		ISSSTE						
Social Se	curity	PEMEX-PSSS <sup>e</sup>						
		ISSFAM <sup>4</sup>						
		Subtotal	35.7'	42.9				
		Secretariat of Health	10.0	12.0				
Covered by Other Government Programs		IMSS-COPLAMAR⁰, DIF¹, INI⁰	20.0	24.0				
		Subtotal	30.0	36.0				
Total cov	ered by gove	rnment programs	65.7	78.9				
Total Pop	oulation <sup>h</sup>		83.3	100.0				
Populatio health ca	n without acc re	cess to government	.17.5	21.1				
Source:	James W. Wi	ilkie, 1989						
Notes:	a IMSS is t	IMSS is the Mexican Institute of Social Security						
	b ISSSTE is	ISSSTE is the social security agency for civil servants						
	c PEMEX-P	SSS is the social secur	rity agency for s	tate petroleum				
	company	workers	<b>r</b> .1					

- d ISSFAM is the social security agency for the armed forces
- e COPLAMAR is the General Coordination of the National Plan of Depressed Zones and Marginal Groups under the Mexican Institute of Social Security. This program was broken up in 1983-88. Its health facilities were turned over to the ministries of public health in 14 states but were retained as part of the social security system in 17 states. Other COPLAMAR functions were distributed among eight different ministries.
- f DIF is the National System of Family Development, formerly National Institute of Infant Protection.
- g INI is the National Institute for Indigenous Americans
- h Estimated: labor force of 22.5 million times 3.7 persons (average size of a family). Labor force is economically active population (24 million) less open unemployed (1.5 million).
- i Estimated: 9.65 million permanent employees times 3.7 persons per family.

Mexico: Share of Municipalities Covered by the Institute of Social Security, 1966-1988

		Inside Vallay of	Outside Valley of		Samp	le States	
Year End	Total*	Mexico	Mexico	Yucatan	Oaxaca <sup>b</sup>	Nuevo Leon	Guerrero
1966	19.8	100.0°	19.4 <sup>d</sup>	28.2	3.3	36.5	6.9
1972	28.7	100.0°	28.2ª	60.4	4.8	38.5	6.7
1982	57.3	100.0°	56.0'	91.5	17.3	100.0	46.8
1984	59.5	100.0°	58.4 <sup>+</sup>	91.5	19.3	100.0	49.4
1988	63.5	100.0°	<b>63.3</b> ⁴	91.5	19.3	100.0	53.3

Source: James W. Wilkie, 1989

Notes: a Absolute number of municipalities in 1988 = 2,398.

b Least covered state in 1988.

c Only Federal District.

d Outside Federal District.

e Includes part of state of Mexico.

f Excludes part of Mexico.

1

#### Annex Table 37 Mexico: The Institute of Social Security in Time of Economic Crisis, 1982-1987

Category	1982	1987	Percent Change
Income in 1980 Pesos			
Income (billions)	116	79	-31.9
Income as share of GDP (percent)	2.41	1.87	-22.4
Annual average premium for insured workers (thousands)	15,173	8,427	-44.5
Average salary upon which IMSS payroll tax was paid	262	157	-40.1
Services Provided in The	ousands		
Permanent workers insured	5,793	7,355	27.0
Persons covered	26,867	34,336	27.8
Pensioned persons	655	1,035	58.0
Medical consultations	59,834	74,707	24.9
Surgeries	777	953	22.7
Births	587	641	9.2
Radiology	4,720	6,427	36.2
Children registered in child care centers	22	35	59.1

Source: James W. Wilkie, 1989

.

Mexico: Actual Medical Expenditures of Public Health Agencies, 1987<sup>a</sup>

Category	Percent Share		
Mexican Institute of Social Security (IMSS)	56.7		
Plan for Depressed Zones and Marginal Groups under the Mexican Institute of Social Security (COPLAMAR)	1.6		
Ministry of Health (SS)	19.9		
Civil Servants' Social Security System (ISSSTE)	10.8		
National System of Family Development (DIF)	2.2		
Decentralized National Health Institute (INDS)°	3.9		
State Petroleum Company Workers' Social Security (PEMEX-PSSS)	3.9		
Federal District Medical Programs (DDF-PM)	1.0		
Percent	100		
Million Pesos	4,611,450⁵		
Source: James W. Wilkie, 1989			

Notes: a Excludes minor agencies such as ISSFAM (military), INI (indigenous population), and STC-PM (Mexico City transport workers).

- b Amount = 2.1 billion U.S. dollars, converted at 2227.50 year-end exchange rate.
- c The Decentralized National Health Institute (INDS) include National Cancerology Institute, National Cardiology Institute, National Respiratory Illness Institute, National Neurology and Neurosurgery Institute, National Nutritional Institute, National Pediatrics Institute, National Perinatology Institute, Children's Hospital of Mexico, General Hospital of Mexico, and Dr. Manuel Gea Gonzalez General Hospital. This list is from Health Secretariat, <u>Statistical Yearbook</u>, 1985 (p. 385) and 1987 (p. 373).

Mexico: The Collapse of Funding for Social Security and Secretariat of Health Programs, 1976-1987

		Millions of	Percent	Total as			
Year	IMSS*	ISSSTE⁵	SS⁰	Total	Total	GDP	
1976	31,159.6	13739.0	15001.5	59,900.1	NA	4.57	
1977	37,546.0	17,658.7	16,213.6	71,418.3	19.2	4.66	
1978	35,181.2	7,685.4	16,778.9	59,645.5	-16.5	.3.58	
1979	36,659.9	8,604.8	14,339.3	59,604.0	0	3.27	
1980	37,398.0	10,456.0	8,639.4	56,493.4	-5.2	2.88	
1981	43,183.4	10,072.2	9,136.2	62,391.8	10.4	2.99	
1982	36,554.1	7,368.9	8,563.9	52,486.9	-15.9	3.11	
1983	34,006.1	6,624.8	13,397.6	54,228.5	3.3	3.19	
1984	32,985.8	5,802.4	12,727.6	51,515.8	-5	2.86	
1985	32,692.8	6,402.9	12,442.5	51,538.2	0	2.98	
1986	28,219.2	5,493.0	6,230.5	39,942.7	-22.5	2.40	
1987	23,550.9	4,731.5	2,827.3	31,109.7	-22.1	NA	

Source: James W. Wilkie, 1989

Notes: NA Not Available

a IMSS is the Mexican Institute of Social Security

b ISSSTE is the social security agency for civil servants

c SS is the Ministry of Health

#### Ecuador: Costs of the Social Security System, 1975-1988

		Billions of Sucres at Current Prices									
Year GDF	<u></u>	General Government Current Expenditures DP	Estimates of the Institute of Social Security's Current Expenditures			Social Security Expenditures as a Percent of:					
	GDP		IESS"	Thullen*	ILO	GDP			Government Expenditures		
	1	2	3	4	5	3/1	4/1	5/1	3/2	4/2	5/2
1975	107.7	28.5	2.9			2.7			10.2		
1980	293.3	80.4	10.8		10.1	3.7		3.4	13.4		12.6
1981	348.7	96.0	13.2	12.2	12.7	3.8	3.5	3.6	13.7	12.7	13.2
1982	415.7	115.5	16.4	14.3	14.6	3.9	3.4	3.5	14.2	12.4	12.6
1983	560.3	149.8	20.0	20.0	23.3	3.5	3.5	4.2	13.3	13.4	15.6
1984	812.6	219.8	23.9	23.9		2.9	2.9		10.9	10.9	
1985	1109.9	351.2	35.8	43.8		3.2	3.9		10.2	12.5	
1986	1383.2	386.0	51.6	62.3		3.7	4.5		13.4	16.1	
1987	1807.5	451.7	57.4	72.0		3.2	4		12.7	15.9	

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1989

Notes: NA Not available

- - -

a Thullen's data also come from IESS (Ecuadoran Institute of Social Security) but differ from those in column
3. Both appear to be budgeted expenditures. Mesa-Lago did not find a complete series for the final budget (actual expenditures).
# Annex Table 41 Ecuador: Percentage Distribution of Expenditures for Social Insurance Benefits by Program, 1972-1983

Programs	1972	1974	1980	1981	1982	1983
Pensions	5 <del>9</del> .2	60.6	76.7	75.2	74.2	75.8
Health-Maternity	29.6	29.1	14.7	16	16.5	16.9
Severance	10.5	9.5	6.4	6.6	7.1	5.7
Occupational Risks	0.7	0.8	2.2	2.2	2.2	1.6
Total	100	100	100	100	100	100

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago 1989

.

.

•

.

	Expenditure				Sources					
Uses	Current	Capital	Total	Percent of GDP	Payroll Tax	Loans	Own Income	Fiscal Transfer	Others	Total
Social Security	130.17	3,40	133.57	0.70%	40.84			92.73		133.57
IDSS	25.21	0.08	25.29		25.29					25.29
Armed Forces	45.92		45.92					45.92		45.92
Civilian Public Pensions	42.77		42.77		15.55			27.22		42.77
Other Welfare	16.27	3.32	19.59					19.59		19.59
Health Care	211.14	51.18	262.32	1.37%	95.62			162.70	4.00	262.32
SESPAS	124.08	25.59	149.67					149.67		149.67
Armed Forces	11.04	0.45	11.49					11.49		11.49
Police	1.54		1.54					1.54		1.54
IDSS	74.48	25.14	99.62		95.62				4.00	99.62
Education	276.18	45.43	321.61	1.67%		3.67	5.38	312.56		321.61
SEEBAC	211.78	5.68	217.46					217.46		217.46
Presidency	5.09	36.51	41.60					39.75		39.75
Armed Forces	4.28	0.12	4.40					4.40		4.40
Finance Secretary	0.92		0.92					0.92		0.92
University of Santo Domingo	40.62	3.12	43.74			3.67	4.93	36.39		44.99
Other Universities	11.78		11.78					11.78		11.78
Other Institutions	1.71		1.71				0.45	1.86		2.31
Housing	12.23	257.56	269.79	1.40%		0.83	150.38	103.60	14.98	269.79
Decentralized Se Presidency	ctor					0.83	150.38	5.15 98.45	14.98	171.34 98.45
Total	629.72	357.57	987.29	5.14%	136.46	4.50	155.76	671.59	18.98	987.2 <del>9</del>

#### Annex Table 42 Dominican Republic: Uses and Sources of Funds in Main Public Social Sectors, 1987

Source: Jorge Rodriguez-Grossi, 1989 Notes:

SESPAS Department of Public Health and Social Welfare

Department of Education, Fine Arts and Culture SEEBAC

Dominican Republic: Implicit Subsidies in Social Public Expenditure in Social Security, Education, Health Care, and Water Supply, 1987 (million U.S. dollars)

	P	ublic Cost Estimatio	n	Tatal Cumant	Tatal Casas	Total Nat
Program	Current Cost	Rent of Capital	Total Cost	- Iotal Corrent Income	Subsidies	Subsidies
Social Security	33.81		33.81	10.57	33.81	23.24
IDSS	6.55		6.55	6.55	6.55	0.00
Armed Forces	11.93		11.93		11.93	11.93
Public Civil Pensions	11.11		11.11	4.03	11.11	7.08
Other Welfare	4.23		4.23		4.23	4.23
Health Care	54.84	9.66	64.50	24.86	39.64	39.64
IDSS	19.35	1.92	21.26	24.86	-3.60	-3.60
SESPAS	32.23	7.56	39.79		39.79	39.79
Armed Forces	2.87	0.18	3.05		3.05	3.05
Police	0.40		0.40		0.40	0.40
Education	68.19	5.68	73.87	1.17	72.70	72.70
SEEBAC	54.57	4.59	59.16		59.16	59.16
Elementary	36.73	2.83	39.56		39.56	39.56
Secondary	14.85	1.53	16.38		16.38	16.38
Adult Education	2.99	0.23	3.22		3.22	3.22
University of Santo Domingo	10.56	1.09	11.65	1.17	10.48	10.48
Other Universities	3.06		3.06		3.06	3.06
Water Supply	20,08	20.08	40.16	13.30	26.85	26.85

Source: Jorge Rodriguez-Grossi, 1989

Notes: IDSS: Dominican Institute Of Social Security

SESPAS: Department of Public Health and Social Welfare SEEBAC: Department of Education, Fine Arts and Culture

,

Dominican Republic: Distributive Incidence of Public Social Subsidies, 1980 (in percentages)

	Poorest Quintile	Quintile 2	Quintile 3	Quintile 4	Richest Quintile
Education	10.6	13.6	17.8	24.9	33.0
Elementary	14.2	17.3	22.1	25.8	20.6
Secondary	9.4	12.8	17.3	28.6	31.9
University	0.0	2.3	4.0	18.1	75.6
Health Care	41.3	29.7	16.1	8.4	11.8
Water and Sewage	8.8	12.0	18.4	24.7	36.1
Housing	2.7	1.6	3.1	18.7	74.0
Social Security	8.6	16.4	28.2	37.5	9.3
Share of Total Subsidies	16.6	14.6	22.1	25.3	21.3
Share of Household Income	5.2	9.1	13.4	19.7	52.6
Share of Population	17.5	18.5	19.8	20.8	22.6

Source: Jorge Rodriguez-Grossi, 1989

Dominican Republic: Per Capita Medical Visits by Income Group and Source of Care, 1989

		Free Visits				Paid Visits			Global Total			
Income Group	SESPAS	IDSS	Private	Total	SESPAS	Private	Total	SESPAS	IDSS	Private	Total	
Visits Per Capi	ta					·						
Poorest Quintile	0.85	0.01	0.01	0.87	0.08	0.94	1.01	0.93	0.01	0.95	1.89	
Quintile 2	0.63	0.14	0.03	0.80	0.08	0.86	0.94	0.71	0.14	0.89	1.74	
Quintile 3	0.63	0.04	0.15	0.81	0.06	1.07	1.13	0.69	0.04	1.21	1.94	
Quintile 4	0.16	0.11	0.05	0.31	0.09	1.10	1.19	0.25	0.22	1,15	1.61	
<b>Richest Quintile</b>	0.18	0.01	0.42	0.61	0.02	1.84	1.87	0.20	0.01	2.26	2.48	
Overall	0.49	0.06	0.13	0.68	0.07	1.16	1.23	0.56	0.08	1.29	1.93	
Frequency Dist	tribution	Percer	it)									
Poorest Quintile	97.3	1.1	1.6	100.0	7.7	92.3	100.0	49.1	0.5	50.3	100.0	
Quintile 2	78.3	17.7	4.0	100.0	8.7	91.3	100.0	40.8	8.1	51.1	100.0	
Quintile 3	77.8	4.4	17.8	100.0	5.2	94.8	100.0	35.7	1.9	62.5	100.0	
Quintile 4	49.8	35.5	14.7	100.0	7.8	92.2	100.0	15.4	13.6	71.0	100,0	
Richest Quintile	29.4	1.8	68.8	100.0	1.1	98.9	100.0	8.1	0.4	91.4	100.0	
Overail	71.7	9.1	19.2	100.0	5.4	94.6	100.0	28.8	4.3	66.9	100.0	

Source: Jorge Rodriguez-Grossi, 1989

Notes: IDSS: Dominican Institute Of Social Security

SESPAS: Department of Public Health and Social Welfare

	Annex Table 46	
<b>Dominican Republic</b>	: Distributive Impact of Subsidies in the Health Care Sector, 19	984 and
	1989	

----

	Poorest Quintile	Quintile 2	Quintile 3	Quintile 4	Richest Quintile
Incidence of Subsidies in 1984	41.3	16.1	20	13.5	9
Incidence of Subsidies in 1989					
SESPAS	34.9	24.4	25.4	8.5	6. <del>9</del>
IDSS	4.2	30.7	15	45.6	4.5
SESPAS and IDSS	32.4	24. <del>9</del>	24.5	11.6	6.7

Source: Jorge Rodriguez-Grossi, 1989

Dominican Republic: Retirement Protection Among Workers According to Their Own Assessment

Quintile	Poorest Quintile	Quintile 2	Quintile 3	Quintile 4	Richest Quintile	Average
Percentage	6.2	12.6	15.9	11.1	17.6	13.7

Source: Carmelo Mesa-Lago, 1989

# Annex Table 48 Dominican Republic: Distributive Impact of Pensions Compared to Other Latin American Countries, 1980 and 1989

	Percentage Share of Pensions to Each Income Group							
Country and Date	Poorest Quintile	Quintile 2	Quintile 3	Quintile 4	Richest Quintile			
Dominican Republic 1980	4.5	16.4	28.2	37.5	9.3			
Dominican Republic 1989	5.4	15.1	23.9	19.8	35.9			
Other Latin American Countries								
Argentina (1980)	9. <del>9</del>	13.3	19.5	23.0	34.3			
Costa Rica (1983)	9.3	9.5	15.7	33.1	32.4			
Chile (1983)	6.2	12.3	15.5	23.8	42.3			
Uruguay (1983)	10.3	16.1	18.8	23.8	31.1			

Source: Jorge Rodriguez-Grossi, 1989

Dominican Republic: Total Distributive Impact of Social Subsidies, 1989

Education	Health	Social Security	Total
26.6	32.4	5.4	24.7
23.8	24.9	15.1	22.6
20.4	24.5	23.9	22.2
16.5	11.6	19.8	15.6
12.7	6.7	35.9	14.9
100.0	100.0	100.0	. 100.0
	Education 26.6 23.8 20.4 16.5 12.7 100.0	EducationHealth26.632.423.824.920.424.516.511.612.76.7100.0100.0	EducationHealthSocial Security26.632.45.423.824.915.120.424.523.916.511.619.812.76.735.9100.0100.0100.0

Source: Jorge Rodriguez-Grossi, 1989

· · · ·

	1980	1990	2000	2010	2020	2030
Argentina	24.1	26.3	26.0	26.1	28.6	30.7
Bolivia	12.7	13.2	12.9	13.0	14.0	16.3
Brazil	13.8	13.8	14.6	16.4	21.5	27.9
Chile	16.7	17.2	19.0	22.8	29.3	36.3
Colombia	12.9	12.7	13.2	15.5	21.1	29.7
Costa Rica	12.6	12.9	14.2	16.6	23.9	33.2
Ecuador	13.4	12.3	12.0	12.5	15.4	20.3
El Salvador	13.1	12.6	11.8	11.7	14.3	18.9
Guatemala	11.1	11.5	11.8	12.5	15.3	19.4
Mexico	13.3	11.9	11.9	13.0	16.6	23.2
Nicaragua	10.5	10.7	10.3	10.3	12.7	16.2
Panama	14.8	14.5	14.8	17.3	22.7	30.4
Uruguay	29.5	32.9	33.9	32.3	33.5	38.7
Venezuela	10.6	11.4	12.3	14.2	19.4	25.5

Annex Table 50 Projections of the Dependency Ratio for Selected Latin American Countries, 1980-2030 (in Percent)

Source: Vu, My T., <u>World Population Projections 1985, Short-and Long-Term Estimates by Age</u> and Sex with Related Demographic Statistics (Washington: The World Bank).

Note: The dependency ratio for this table is calculated by expressing the population aged 60 or more as a percentage of the population aged between 20 and 59.

# Distributors of World Bank Publications

ARGENTINA Carlos Hirsch, SRL Galeria Guemes Florida 165, 4th Floor-Ofc. 453/465 s Aires

AUSTRALIA, PAPUA NEW GUINEA. FIJL SOLOMON ISLANDS, VANUATU, AND WESTERN SAMOA D.A. Books & Journals 648 Whitehorse Road Mitcham 3132 Victoria

AUSTRIA Gerold and Co. Graben 31 A-1011 Wien

BAHRAIN Bahrain Research and Consultancy Associates Ltd. P.O. Box 22103 Manama Town 317

BANGLADESH BANGLAUNST Micro Industries Development Assistance Society (MIDAS) House 5. Road 16 Dhanmondi R/Area Dhaka 1209

> Branch offices: 156, Nur Ahmed Sarak Chittagong 4000

76, K.D.A. Avenue Kulna

BELGIUM Jean De Lannoy Av. du Roi 202 1060 Brusse

BRAZIL Publicacoes Tecnicas Internacionais Ltda. Rua Peixoto Gomide, 209 01409 Sao Paulo, SP

CANADA Le Diffue C.P. 85, 1501B rue Ampère Boucherville, Québec J4B 5E6

CHINA China Financial & Economic Publishing House 8, Da Fo Si Dong Jie eijing

COLOMBIA Infoenlace Ltda. Apartado Aereo 34270 Bogota D.E.

COTE D'IVOIRE Centre d'Edition et de Diffusion Africaines (CEDA) M B P 541 Abidjan 04 Plateau

CYPRUS MEMRB Information Services P.O. Box 2098 Nicosia

DENMARK SamfundsLitteratur Rosenoerns Allé 11 DK-1970 Frederiksberg C

DOMINICAN REPUBLIC Editora Taller, C. por A. Restauración e Isabel la Católica 309 Apartado Postal 2190 Santo Domingo

EL SALVADOR Fusades rusates Avenida Manuel Enrique Araujo #3530 Edificio SISA, ler. Piso San Salvador

EGYPT, ARAB REPUBLIC OF Al Ahram Al Galas Street Cairo

The Middle East Observer 8 Chawarbi Street Cairo

FINLAND Akateeminen Kirjakauppa P.O. Box 128 SF-00101 Helsinki 10

FRANCE World Bank Publications 66, avenue d'Iéna 75116 Paris GERMANY, FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF UNO-Verlag Poppelsdorfer Allee 55 D-5300 Bonn 1

GREECE KEME 24, Ippodamou Street Platia Plastiras Athens-11635

GUATEMALA Librerias Piedra Santa 5a. Calle 7-55 Zona 1 Guatemala City

HONG KONG, MACAO Asia 2000 Ltd. 6 FL, 146 Prince Edward Rosd, W. Kowloon Hong Kong

HUNGARY Kultura P.O. Box 149 1389 Budapest 62

INDIA Allied Publishers Private Ltd. 751 Mount Road Madras - 600 002

Branch offices: 15 J.N. Heredia Marg Ballard Estate Bombay - 400 038

13/14 Asaf Ali Road New Delhi - 110 002 17 Chittaranjan Avenue Calcutta - 700 072

Jayadeva Hostel Building 5th Main Road Gandhinagar Bangalore - 560 009

3-5-1129 Kachiguda Cross Road Hyderabad - 500 027

Prarthana Flats, 2nd Floor Near Thakore Baug, Navrangpura Ahmedabad - 380 009

Patiala House 16-A Ashok Marg Lucknow - 226 001

INDONESIA PL Indira Limited Jl. Sam Ratulangi 37 P.O. Box 181 Jakarta Pusat

ITALY Licosa Commissionaria Sansoni SPA Via Benedetto Fortini, 120/10 Casella Postale 552 50125 Florence

TAPAN Eastern Book Service 37-3, Hongo 3-Chome, Bunkyo-ku 113 Tokyo

KENYA Africa Book Service (E.A.) Ltd. P.O. Box 45245 Nairobi

KOREA, REPUBLIC OF Pan Korea Book Corporation P.O. Box 101, Kwangwhamur

KUWAIT MEMRB Information Services P.O. Box 5465

MALAYSIA University of Malaya Cooperative Bookshop, Limited P.O. Box 1127, Jalan Pantai Baru Kuala Lumpur

MEXICO INFOTEC Apartado Postal 22-860 14060 Tlalpan, Mexico D.F.

MOROCCO Société d'Etudes Marketing Marocaine 12 rue Mozart, Bd. d'Anfa Casablanca

NETHERLANDS InOr-Publikaties b.v. P.O. Box 14 7240 BA Lochem

NEW ZEALAND Hills Library and Information Service Frivate Bag New Market Auckland

NIGERIA University Press Limited Three Crowns Building Jericho Private Mail Bag 5095 Thad an

NORWAY Narvesen Information Center Book Department P.O. Box 6125 Etterstad N-0602 Oslo 6

OMAN MEMRB Information Services P.O. Box 1613, Seeb Airport Muscat

PAKISTAN Mirza Book Agency 65, Shahrah - Quaid - Azam P.O. Box No. 729 Lahore 3

PERU Editorial Desarrollo SA Apartado 3824 Lima

PHILIPPINES PHILIPPINES National Book Store 701 Rizal Avenue P.O. Box 1934 Metro Manila

International Book Center Fifth Floor, Filipinas Life Building Ayala Avenue, Makati Metro Manila

POLAND ORPAN Palac Kultury i Nauki 00-901 Warszawa

PORTUGAL Livraria Portugal Rua Do Carmo 70-74 1200 Lishon

SAUDI ARABIA, QATAR Jarir Book Store P.O. Box 3196 Riyadh 11471

MEMRB Information Services Branch offices: Al Alsa Street Al Dahna Center First Floor P.O. Box 7188 Riyadh

> Haji Abdullah Alireza Building King Khaled Street P.O. Box 3969 Damman

33, Mohammed Hassan Awad Street P.O. Box 5978 Jeddah

SINGAPORE, TAIWAN, MYANMAR, BRUNEI Information Publications Information Publications Private, Ltd. 02-06 1st FL, Pei-Fu Industrial Bldg. 24 New Industrial Road Singapore 1953

SOUTH AFRICA, BOTSWANA

For single titles: Oxford University Press Southern Africa P.O. Box 1141 Cape Town 8000

For subscription orders: International Subscription Service P.O. Box 41095 Craighall Johannesburg 2024

SPAIN Mundi-Prensa Libros, S.A. Castello 37 28001 Madrid

Librería Internacional AEDOS Consell de Cent, 391 08009 Barcelona

SRI LANKA AND THE MALDIVES Lake House Bookshop P.O. Box 244 100, Sir Chittampalam A. Gardiner Mawatha Colombo 2

SWEDEN For single titles: Forizzes Fackboksforetaget Regeringagatan 12, Box 16356 S-103 27 Stockholm

For subscription orders: Wennergren-Williams AB Box 30004 S-104 25 Stockholm

SWITZERLAND For single titles: Librairie Payot 6. rue Grenu Case postale 381 CH 1211 Geneva 11

For subscription orders: Librairie Payot Service des Abonneme Case postale 3312 CH 1002 Lausanno

TANZANIA Oxford University Press P.O. Box 5299 Dar es Salaam

THAILAND Central Department Store 306 Silom Road Bangkok

TRINIDAD & TOBAGO, ANTIGUA BARBUDA, BARBADOS, DOMINICA, GRENADA, GUYANA, JAMAICA, MONTSERRAT, ST. KITTS & NEVIS, ST. LUCIA, ST. VINCENT & GRENADINES Systematics Studies Unit #9 Waits Street Curepe Trinidad, West Indies

TURKEY Haset Kitapevi, A.S. Istiklal Caddeni No. 469 Beyoglu Istanbul

UGANDA Uganda Bookshop P.O. Box 7145 Kampala

UNITED ARAB EMIRATES MEMRB Gulf Co. P.O. Box 6097 Sharjah

UNITED KINGDOM Microinfo Ltd. P.O. Box 3 Alton, Hampshire GU34 2PG England

URUGUAY Instituto Nacional del Libro San Jose 1116 Montevideo

VENEZUELA Libreria del Este Aptdo. 60.337 Caracas 1060-A

YUGOSLAVIA Jugoslovenska Knjiga P.O. Box 36 Trg Republike YU-11000 Belgrade

#### Recent World Bank Discussion Papers (continued)

- No. 80 Environmental Management in Development: The Evolution of Paradigms. Michael E. Colby
- No. 81 Latin America's Banking Systems in the 1980s: A Cross Country Comparison. Felipe Morris, Mark Dorfman, Jose Pedro Ortiz, and others.
- No. 82 Why Educational Policies Can Fail: An Overview of Selected African Experiences. George Psacharopoulos
- No. 83 Comparative African Experiences in Implementing Educational Policies. John Craig
- No. 84 Implementing Educational Policies in Ethiopia. Fassil R. Kiros
- No. 85 Implementing Educational Policies in Kenya. G. S. Eshiwani
- No. 86 Implementing Educational Policies in Tanzania. C. J. Galabawa
- No. 87 Implementing Educational Policies in Lesotho. T. Sohl Thelejani
- No. 88 Implementing Educational Policies in Swaziland. Cisco Magalula
- No. 89 Implementing Educational Policies in Uganda. Cooper F. Odaet
- No. 90 Implementing Educational Policies in Zambia. Paul P. W. Achola
- No. 91 Implementing Educational Policies in Zimbabwe. O. E. Maravanyika
- No. 92 Institutional Reforms in Sector Adjustment Operations: The World Bank's Experience. Samuel Paul
- No. 93 Assessment of the Private Sector: A Case Study and Its Methodological Implications. Samuel Paul
- No. 94 Reaching the Poor through Rural Public Employment: A Survey of Theory and Evidence. Martin Ravallion
- No. 95 Education and Development: Evidence for New Priorities. Wadi D. Haddad and others
- No. 96 Household Food Security and the Role of Women. J. Price Gittinger and others
- No. 97 Problems of Developing Countries in the 1990s. Volume I: General Topics. F. Desmond McCarthy, editor
- No. 98 Problems of Developing Countries in the 1990s. Volume II: Country Studies. F. Desmond McCarthy, editor
- No. 99 Public Sector Management Issues in Structural Adjustment Lending. Barbara Nunberg
- No. 100 The European Communities' Single Market: The Challenge of 1992 for Sub-Saharan Africa. Alfred Tovias
- No. 101 International Migration and Development in Sub-Saharan Africa. Volume I: Overview. Sharon Stanton Russell, Karen Jacobsen, and William Deane Stanley
- No. 102 International Migration and Development in Sub-Saharan Africa. Volume II: Country Analyses. Sharon Stanton Russell, Karen Jacobsen, and William Deane Stanley
- No. 103 Agricultural Extension for Women Farmers in Africa. Katrine Saito and C. Jean Weidemann
- No. 104 Enterprise Reform and Privitization in Socialist Economies. Barbara Lee and John Nellis
- No. 105 Redefining the Role of Government in Agriculture for the 1990s. Odin Knudsen, John Nash, and others
- No. 106 Social Spending in Latin America: The Story of the 1980s. Margaret E. Grosh
- No. 107 Kenya at the Demographic Turning Point? Hypotheses and a Proposed Research Agenda. Allen C. Kelley and Charles E. Nobbe
- No. 108 Debt Management Systems. Debt and International Finance Division
- No. 109 Indian Women: Their Health and Economic Productivity. Meera Chatterjee

### The World Bank

Headquarters 1818 H Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20433, U.S.A.

Telephone: (202) 477-1234 Facsimile: (202) 477-6391 Telex: WUI 64145 WORLDBANK RCA 248423 WORLDBK Cable Address: INTBAFRAD WASHINGTONDC **European Office** 66, avenue d'Iéna 75116 Paris, France

Telephone: (1) 40.69.30.00 Facsimile: (1) 47.20.19.66 Telex: 842-620628

#### **Tokyo Office**

Kokusai Building 1-1 Marunouchi 3-chome Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo 100, Japan

Telephone: (3) 214-5001 Facsimile: (3) 214-3657 Telex: 781-26838

